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Part One: The Aquaria
Incident

 Aquaria Spaceport, Aquaria, Clan Worlds
Alliance, 237/8/8.

‘Look at that sky,’
Melissa said.

‘It certainly
is blue,’ Mitsuko said in reply.

‘Mm,’ Nava
said. The sky was blue. The sky on Shinden was also blue quite
frequently. The sky on Earth, when not obscured by clouds, was
blue. You could say that the sky on Aquaria was bright and the
place was hot. Aquaria was blessed with a tropical climate; it was
even hotter than the summers on Shinden. The gravity and
atmospheric pressure were lower than on Shinden too, though the
latter meant it was closer to the atmosphere Nava had grown up
with.

‘Sound more
impressed, Nava,’ Mitsuko said. ‘This is my first off-world
experience.’

‘No, it’s
not.’

‘We’re not
allowed to talk about the other one. We have two weeks here. Our
first adult holiday. Show some enthusiasm.’

‘Have you met
me?’

‘Let’s find
some transport,’ Melissa suggested. ‘We can work on Nava’s
enthusiasm once we’re in swimsuits.’

‘That is an
excellent suggestion,’ Mitsuko said. There was a slight pause while
she consulted her ketcom, and then she was heading through the
gleaming white spaceport concourse toward, one presumed, a
transport hub.

In truth,
Nava’s enthusiasm for the trip was partially dulled by the reason
she was taking it. Ostensibly, she was taking a holiday with her
two girlfriends. Well, with her girlfriend in the romantic sense
and her girlfriend in the platonic sense. Aquaria was a common
haunt for those not long turned from young adult to adult. It had
something of a reputation for debauchery. The Beyer clan, who owned
the planet and ran the businesses there, tended to let their guests
do pretty much anything they wished. The fact that Marie Royce
Sonkei had holidayed here and returned with a homicidal stalker who
Nava had had to kill was not the greatest of recommendations in
Nava’s opinion.

But she had
been specifically asked to take a break from school on the resort
planet. She had been asked by the Alliance Security Force…

Shinden Alliance
School of Sorcery, Shinden, 237/6/20.

‘You wished to see me,
Lieutenant?’ Nava asked as she walked into one of the visitor
meeting rooms in the admin building.

Fawn Tyrell
grimaced. ‘Come on, Nava. We’re alone in here and you’ve been
promoted to–’

‘You made this
official by requesting a meeting through the school,’ Nava said.
‘If you had simply come over to the house on a Sunday afternoon, I
might have considered the informality of calling you by name
appropriate. As it is, I shall call you lieutenant,
Lieutenant.’

Fawn gave a
sigh. ‘At least it’s just lieutenant and not first lieutenant.’

‘Quite.’ Nava
took a seat on one of the sofas in the room and poured herself some
coffee. It was midday, it was still term, and she had yet to have
lunch. There were sandwiches laid on, for which she was quite
thankful. ‘Now, to what do I owe the honour of your presence?’

‘Do you have
any plans for the summer?’

‘No. We will go
to the Trentons’ mansion at some point. I am sure that the
Greylings will want me to pay a visit to their compound. There will
be a visit to the aerobatics competition. Generally, I have made no
specific plans.’

‘Well, you
should make some. You should go somewhere. Aquaria is supposed to
be nice this time of year.’

Nava fixed Fawn
with an impassive stare. ‘Aquaria is supposed to be nice at all
times. It is a resort planet famed for taking “the customer is
always right” to ludicrous extremes. Why does the ASF want me to
holiday there?’

Fawn took out
her ketcom and a second later there was a display appearing on the
wall screen. It was nothing flashy, just a list of names and dates.
There were fifty names on the screen matched with dates going back
seven years. ‘These are just the ones we have good evidence for,’
Fawn said. ‘They’ve all gone missing on Aquaria. There are a lot
more people we think have vanished there, but the evidence
suggests they left or never arrived.’

‘Human
trafficking,’ Nava said. ‘You are suggesting that the Beyer clan
are involved with human trafficking in one form or another.’

‘The data is
suggesting that. We’d like you to go there and see if you can find
solid evidence that they are.’

‘It seems
unlikely that I’ll be around to witness a kidnapping. All of the
names here belong to minor clans, so they are unlikely to try to
take me.’

‘The Beyers
have never allowed the ASF to keep a permanent presence on Aquaria,
and the data they have provided on all of these cases has been…
lacking. We also believe they’re blackmailing various people in
strategic positions to keep us from getting involved. A Greyling is
likely to be a perfect target for something like that. You’ll be
getting more details and then investigating, secretly, what you can
find out. You’ll just be another tourist, not a member of the ASF.
We have some pretty good ideas about where to go looking. You just
have to get in and search.’

Nava was silent
for a second. ‘If I’m to be just another tourist, I should take
Suki with me. Our relationship is quite public now. It would be
strange for me to be going there without her. I believe that my
cover would be even better maintained if we were to invite Mel too.
Three women taking their first adult holiday together on Aquaria
would seem quite natural when we live in the same house
year-round.’

‘I can swing
that,’ Fawn said too quickly.

‘You knew I
would suggest it?’

‘I thought it
would be good cover and hoped you would suggest it. A
Trenton will make a tempting blackmail target too.’

Nava nodded.
‘Take me through what you have currently. I’ll discuss their
involvement with Suki and Mel this afternoon.’

‘Right. Oh, and
one last thing, Nava?’

‘Yes,
Lieutenant?’

‘Try to enjoy
yourself for at least some of the time you’re there. Aquaria
is a beautiful planet.’

‘Well, I’ll
try…’

Aquaria, 237/8/8.

Aquaria was beautiful
if you liked water. The planet’s surface was over ninety-percent
ocean, and the majority of its land was composed of islands ranging
from the tips of oceanic mountains to something you could fit a
small city on. There were two major land masses: one at the north
pole which tended to have a rather damp climate, and a second in
the southern hemisphere’s temperate region where the majority of
natives lived. The spaceport was on that continent, named Aqua
Terra, and the island the three holidaymakers were staying on was
around fifty kilometres to the northeast of it.

The journey was
being made over a fairly flat sea by contragrav, with Melissa at
the controls. She had a permit issued on Avorna. Whether local
administration accepted a permit issued on another world was down
to local preferences and the perceived reliability of the issuing
clan. Melissa’s permit had been accepted without comment. Nava was
fairly sure it had not even been looked at, so it was a good thing
that Melissa was actually an acceptably competent pilot.

‘They get some
nasty storms here,’ Melissa commented as she flew the four-seater
toward the villa they had rented. ‘I don’t think I’d be confident
to fly in something like that. So, if one happens, we’ll be stuck
on the island.’

‘Oh dear,’
Mitsuko said in a flat tone. ‘Being stuck on an island with two
beautiful women and nothing to do. How will I cope? I am quite sure
that I will go mad with worry over that happening.’

‘You should
leave the sarcasm to Nava, Suki. She’s had more practice.’

‘You may have a
point.’

‘I’m insulted,’
Nava said.

‘See?’ Melissa
said. ‘Sarcasm just flows out of her. And you can’t tell at all. I
have to say, unless you like blue, this planet is a little
monotonous.’

‘There’s some
grey up ahead.’

‘Oh! Yes. Do
you think that’s the island?’

Nava checked
the navigation system. ‘It would seem to be.’

Amid the vast
expanse of water, there was actually a small flotilla of islands
ahead of them, though each seemed to be over a kilometre from its
closest neighbour. Between them, the water shaded a little lighter,
suggesting that the grouping was the top of some underwater
mountain, surrounded on all sides by abyssal depths. Aquaria had
little in the way of tectonic activity in any form, so the islands
had likely been higher at some point with the tops worn down over
geologic time into relatively small, relatively flat platforms upon
which the Beyers had constructed holiday homes for visitors.

Their island
was something like six hundred metres north–south by five hundred
east–west, though it was somewhat teardrop shaped, and narrower and
a little higher at the northern end. As Melissa took their vehicle
for a quick sweep around the island, a platform with a sunshade,
table, and loungers was visible on this northern promontory;
presumably a place to sunbathe or take lunch with a view.

In the larger,
southern part of the island, a single-storey building with a lot of
glass had been built. The only solid walls appeared to be interior
ones and those of a blocky building beside a landing pad. All the
blinds were up on the windows, so you could see pretty much the
entirety of the villa from the air. Nava assumed there were blinds,
anyway. If not, the place had zero privacy. She could see things
mounted over all the windows suggesting storm shutters, so as an
extreme solution to that problem, they could close the place down.
If Melissa was right about the storms Aquaria got, and Nava
happened to know she was, the storm shutters and solid garage were
requirements for any structure which planned to stay where it
was.

‘It looks
nice,’ Melissa said. ‘I mean, really nice.’

‘Indeed,’
Mitsuko said. ‘Our tax solars at work paying for three students to
stay in a luxury villa.’

‘You don’t pay
tax,’ Nava pointed out.

‘Well, no, but
my parents do, and they pay my allowance. I indirectly pay
tax and it’s being spent on–’

‘Letting you
stay in a luxury villa.’

‘I’ll shut up
now.’

‘Mm. Mel, let’s
get down there so we can get to work.’

‘Work?’ Melissa
asked. ‘Already?’

‘On our
tans.’

Melissa
grinned. ‘On it!’

~~~

‘I’m not actually sure
how long I’ll be able to stay out in this,’ Melissa commented as
the sun beat down upon her swimsuit-clad body. Well, she was
wearing a string-based thong; Melissa could handle a little nudity
now, so long as no one she did not know could see her. Their
nearest neighbour being over a kilometre away was good enough.

‘I’m in so much
sunscreen I’m not sure any UV is getting through,’ Mitsuko said.
‘The warmth is nice, however.’ They were beside the villa’s pool,
which also had loungers, a table, and a sunshade. It seemed that
the water was being recycled through some sort of refrigeration
system, because it was far cooler than it should have been under
the mid-afternoon sun.

‘You may be
better off using Shade. It’ll take twenty minutes to wash it all
off when we go inside.’

‘Oh, much
longer. And a lot of work from Nava who will be joining me.’

‘Uh-huh. I now
see your plan. You know, this whole holiday is something of a
problem for me.’

Mitsuko did not
look up or turn her head, but she said, ‘Oh?’

‘Yeah. You two
are going to be a horrible temptation. I’m going to have two weeks
around the pair of you being all lovey-dovey, and I’m
pseudo-engaged, to a man who isn’t here, so I should really resist
the urge to join in.’

‘Hm. You have a
point. Not that it’s going to stop me engaging in holiday sex, but
you have a point. I’m not sure how Naomi would react to the news
that his intended had been unfaithful with two women.’

‘Well, you know
I spent my birthday with him.’ Melissa had just turned eighteen two
days before, in fact. They were planning to do their own
celebration of this fact while on Aquaria.

‘I do. You came
back looking very pleased with yourself.’

‘I did and was.
And I foresaw my problem with being alone on a private island in
the sun with two nymphomaniacs…’

‘We are
not–’

‘… so I told
Naomi that it might be an issue. That we had engaged in activities
of a carnal nature in the past, and that I might be sorely tempted
to take that up again here.’

‘What did he
say?’ Now Mitsuko did open her eyes and pushed up onto her elbows
to look at Melissa.

‘Well, he
looked at me for a few seconds. Stoic, like he is. I was kind of
getting worried. Maybe he didn’t know we’d been doing it, and maybe
he doesn’t like same-sex stuff.’

‘Unlikely, but
I can understand your concern. What did he say?’

‘Well, he
stared at me for a few seconds, and then he said, “Get video.”’

‘I’m so glad I
didn’t have a mouth full of water. Naomi Himura Sonkei said
that?’

‘Yes.’

‘I’m at
something of a loss for words.’

‘So was I. I’m
still not sure whether he was joking. Or maybe it was reverse
psychology. Maybe he figures I’ll think a third time about it if I
think he’s expecting video of the results.’

‘Or,’ Nava
said, emerging from the villa, ‘Naomi’s a lot kinkier than you give
him credit for.’ Nava was wearing a thong Mitsuko had bought for
her, which meant it was barely describable as a thong, even if
there was not much else you could call it. To be fair, Mitsuko was
in something similar.

‘Actually, he
is a lot kinkier than most people would imagine, but I’m not
sure he’s into amateur porn involving his own fiancée.’

‘In that case,
if we do end up with you in a compromising position, I’ll need to
make special arrangements. As it is, we could have easily obtained
video of more or less anything we did here if I hadn’t just cast
Wide-Area Evade Sensors over the entire building.’ Walking over to
the lounger beside Mitsuko’s, Nava laid herself down and closed her
eyes.

‘The place
was bugged?’ Mitsuko asked.

‘Extensively.
It remains bugged, but none of those devices will be able to see or
hear us. And scrying is blocked, of course.’

‘Is Evade
Sensors like Escape Detection?’ Melissa asked.

‘It’s the
military version. Escape Detection is restricted. Civilians are
banned from learning Evade Sensors, though it’s of considerable use
in counterespionage, which would suggest it would be of use outside
military circles.’

‘But we’re good
here? To talk, I mean.’

‘I wouldn’t
have been discussing this if we weren’t. Currently, the villa and
pool are fully covered. I haven’t checked for surveillance on the
beach, or out on the promontory. If we need coverage there, I’ll
cast the spell when we do. Leaving some holes in our privacy may be
useful, and it will make them think we’re just being careful about
avoiding media spies.’

‘We would
probably have been anyway,’ Mitsuko said. ‘I intend to do some
scandalous things while I’m here. We can’t let that appear on the
gossip channels back on Shinden.’

‘And we’re back
to getting video for Naomi,’ Melissa said.

‘I’ve never
done homemade porn. That sounds suitably scandalous. I’m in!’

~~~

One of the primary
functions of sorcerers in Clan Worlds society involved sending
messages between star systems. You did not necessarily need a fully
trained sorcerer to handle the communications since devices could
be built to include a spell matrix for the necessary spell, but
there were peculiarities to the way it worked which meant someone
with more talent was better than someone with little. The devices
also acted as a storage mechanism, taking messages sent from one
sorcerer’s mind to another’s, and storing it as data which could
then be redirected via more traditional messaging systems. But
without humans in the system to act as transmitters and receivers,
interstellar communication could only happen at the speed of light,
or at the speed of an FTL spaceship anyway.

If you were a
sorcerer and you just wished to communicate with someone in another
system without recording anything, you did not need some large
computerised device. Not if you had memorised the spell or could
cast it from the schema. You also needed to know who you were
contacting. This was where the talent came in, but it was also a
primary job of communications workers to travel to the destinations
they communicated with and meet the workers at those remote
locations. The better you knew the person you were talking to, the
less likely it was that you would fail to make contact when sending
a message. You had to have at least met the person at the other end
for a connection to work at all.

Luckily enough,
Nava was fairly well-acquainted with Fawn. Nava also had talent in
spades. Getting a connection from Aquaria to Shinden with the first
lieutenant was more or less assured, particularly since Nava was
using ‘commercial-grade’ Telepathy to make contact. Rank one
Telepathy was really only useful on a planet or to an orbital
station, and even then distance could be a problem, but it had its
uses. Rank two added the ability to communicate through images and
what amounted to video. Rank three was what communications systems
used; it could reliably transmit and receive across any distance
without hindrance. There was also a spell called Messaging which
was only one-way. It was considerably less complex, but Nava could
not see the point. Telepathy was a hundred and four Tammys at rank
three, and even Melissa could manage that now. To Nava, it was
almost trivial.

‘Lieutenant,
it’s Nava. I’m reporting in.’ Nava kept the conversation inside her
head to avoid disturbing the others. They knew what she was doing,
but they were busy making an evening meal.

Fawn’s voice
came back after no perceptible delay. ‘Hi, Nava. You made it
safely, I take it?’

‘We are safely
encamped in the heavily bugged villa, yes. The journey was hardly a
difficult one.’

‘Heavily
bugged?’

‘Very heavily
bugged. There are cameras in the bathrooms and out beside the pool.
I’ve deployed Evade Sensors extensively but left some gaps we can
use if needed.’

‘What do you
have planned next?’

‘Food. In the
morning, we will be travelling to one of the nearby islands which
has a small town on it. I want to take a good look around the
possible locations for information gathering before I do any such
gathering.’

‘Right. Keep me
up to date. Uh, but you don’t need to make regular reports or
anything.’

‘I will be in
touch when I have something else worth reporting. Have a good
evening, Lieutenant. Or afternoon, I believe.’ Aquaria was
currently a few hours ahead of Shinden as far as local time went.
However, Aquaria had a twenty-six-hour day compared to twenty-three
on Shinden, so the time difference was not consistent.

‘Afternoon. I
was just going for a coffee break. Enjoy your meal.’

‘Thank you,
Lieutenant, I will.’

Audley Township,
237/8/9.

‘The Audleys run this
town?’ Melissa asked as their contragrav glided above the water
toward a relatively low collection of buildings taking up much of
an island substantially larger than the one their villa was on.

‘They service
this entire area, I believe,’ Mitsuko replied.

‘They do,’ Nava
agreed.

‘One of them
tried to kill me,’ Melissa pointed out. ‘Nava killed him.’

‘I don’t think
anything like that will happen here,’ Mitsuko said. ‘And I don’t
think they even know that Nava was responsible for Jesse Audley’s
death.’

‘They may
decide to do something violent in a few days,’ Nava said, ‘but it
probably won’t be for what happened back then.’

‘Okay,’ Melissa
said, relaxing a little. ‘Well, we’ll be there in a little under a
minute. What do we do once we get there?’

‘Buy food.
Window shopping. Perhaps actually buy something, if there’s
something worth buying. We’re sightseeing.’

‘We’re
sightseeing. You are doing reconnaissance.’

Nava gave a
small shrug. ‘That’s just sightseeing with purpose.’

They parked in
an area provided to the north of the township and then walked the
short distance to the town centre. The buildings were all low and
white, constructed of concrete with rendering over the top.
Everything was kept in pristine condition, though there was a
degree of bleaching involved thanks to the bright sunlight which
the walls had to be subjected to for a large percentage of the
year.

Walking was
still a matter of placing your feet with care thanks to the lower
gravity. They had all elected to wear flat sandals today, partially
to stave off aching feet, and partially to improve their balance.
Mitsuko had suggested that the change in gravity would not cause
Nava to trip up wearing heels, and Nava had agreed. She was still
in flats because even if she could have managed in heels, she
preferred not to wear them if she had an excuse. For some reason,
‘because I don’t want to’ was frequently not good enough.

The majority of
people on the streets were tourists. There were plenty of people
from the Audley family about too, but they were generally running
stores, of which there were plenty. You could rent apartments on
this island if you did not have the money to splash on a private
island. In truth, Nava and Mitsuko were not quite flush enough to
hire the island for themselves and would have had to speak to
Mitsuko’s parents to do so. The intervention of the ASF had,
however, negated the need to do so. Between those staying on the
island and those renting nearby ones, the streets were fairly busy,
full of people wearing light clothing over swimwear and a lot of
sunblock. The three sorceresses were using Shade, a spell which did
the same job and made things more comfortable so far as perceived
temperature went. They were not the only people doing so, but they
were in the minority.

Nava looked
relaxed as she wandered along beside her friends. She was taking in
every detail while also constantly on the lookout for trouble and
information. This was one of the main islands the Audleys operated,
and it had offices for Aquarian Security and the clan’s
administration. It also had a lot of shops, several beaches, hire
shops for boats and scuba equipment, and a number of bars. No
hotels on this island; if you wanted an even cheaper experience
than the apartments, you went elsewhere.

At this point,
no one was following them. No one Nava could detect anyway. If they
had sent someone good enough to keep her in the dark and still be
following the trio, then Nava felt rather flattered. She rather
suspected, however, that there was no one. This was their first
full day on the planet, so there was plenty of time to find
something usable for blackmail. And that assumed that the Beyer
clan was actually interested in gathering such intel; it was
possible that a newly minted Greyling was not considered worth it.
Likewise, Mitsuko was not intending to go into politics or
anything, so maybe she was not worth the risk either.

‘It’s kind of
generically touristy,’ Melissa commented at lunch. Lunch was being
had in a small restaurant which looked a lot like many other small
restaurants dotted around the town. None of them boasted anything
like ‘authentic Aquarian cuisine.’ Everything was from somewhere
else, presumably somewhere with a personality. This place was
especially generic, but it did have quite a good salad bar.

‘I suppose it
is,’ Mitsuko said. ‘Of course, I don’t know what I expected of
Aquaria, but this seems to fit.’

‘Well,
true.’

‘I didn’t have
a particular view on what the place would be like either,’ Nava
said. ‘Then again, I’ve never been much of a tourist. Didn’t have
the opportunity before arriving on Shinden, and I haven’t really
been bothered about it since.’

Melissa
grinned. ‘No, you would not be my choice for an archetypal
tourist.’

‘I’m not sure
whether to be insulted or not. What are our plans for after
lunch?’

‘We need
supplies,’ Mitsuko said. ‘The complimentary stock from the villa is
not going to last more than, well, it’s almost gone. We need food
and something to drink. I think several somethings to drink, of
which some should be alcoholic. We’re on holiday. I think we should
indulge in a little drunken reverie.’

‘You’re
probably right. Though I feel I should point out that alcohol
consumption will increase the probability of us needing to video
Melissa.’

Melissa, of
course, blushed. ‘I can drink and control myself,’ she
asserted.

‘I’m sure
you’re right, Mel,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Yes, I–’

‘And won’t it
be entertaining to see if we’re right?’

The Villa.

‘We must be doing
episode seven,’ Melissa said as she settled onto her lounger by the
pool.

‘Huh?’ Nava
asked.

‘Those cartoons
my brothers like and I only ever watched because they were watching
them.’

‘You do know
you’re not fooling anyone with that, right?’

‘I shall stand
by my delusion until the end of time. Anyway, those things are
mainly meant for teenage boys. Well, the ones my brothers watched
were anyway, and they tended to have a lot of attractive teenage
girl characters in them. And every season, you had to have an
episode where they go to the beach or a bathhouse or something.
Then you could have the girls in bikinis, or towels, and some
flat-chest jokes, and the boys peeking at the girls and getting
caught. It was called fanservice.’

‘And this
happened in episode seven?’

‘It’s about
halfway through a typical season, when the ratings are dropping a
bit and they need to spice things up.’

‘But we are not
characters in some animated series, Mel.’

Melissa
giggled. ‘Of course not. If we were, we’d all fit into some basic
stereotypes. Like there’s the girl who really loves the protagonist
but won’t admit it and tends to resort to violence when
embarrassed. And there’s the really bubbly girl who loves the
protagonist but doesn’t stand a chance of getting him.’

‘Well, you
could be–’ Mitsuko began.

‘I am
not the Genki Girl! And Nava is definitely the Kuudere, so
that would make you the Tsundere, and you don’t want to be the–’
Melissa’s cheeks flared red. ‘Not that I know what any of that
means. It’s my brothers who watch that stuff.’

‘I think you
protest a little too much, Mel,’ Nava said. ‘What’s a
koo-derry?’

‘It’s a form of
jargon,’ Mitsuko said. ‘The “dere” part comes from deredere which
means lovey-dovey or something similar. The “koo” part, as you put
it, comes from the Japanese version of “cool.” In this case, it is
literally cool rather than meaning good. Kuuderes are cool on the
outside, but they harbour deep emotions within. Actually, it’s a
remarkably fitting term for you. I, however, am not a
Tsundere in any way, shape, or form.’ She gave Melissa a glower. ‘I
think that one fits Courtney better.’

Melissa looked
up toward the sky in a thoughtful manner. ‘Oh, you may have a
point. Does that make you a Himedere?’

‘I am most
definitely not a princess!’

‘I think you’re
overlooking an obvious problem with all of this,’ Nava said before
things could get worse.

‘What’s that?’
Melissa asked.

‘We don’t have
a male love interest we’re all in love with. It seemed to me that
all your archetypes were after the same male, and we don’t have one
of those. We do have some people, possibly male, trying to watch us
in the shower, but I don’t feel they count.’

‘Yeah, you’re
right. The harems are usually based around a male protagonist with
no real personality. At least in the shows my brothers watched
which I happened to see because they were on.’

‘That’s still
not fooling anyone.’

‘I know…’

Hayward Island,
237/8/11.

Hayward Island was a
bit larger than the one Audley Township was on, and more of its
buildings were closed. There were plenty of shops to browse, but
the place seemed devoted more to nightlife, so many of the
establishments were closed during the day and the place really came
alive at night.

‘So, we should
come back tonight?’ Melissa asked.

‘Tomorrow
night,’ Nava said. ‘It’ll be Saturday, which is an appropriate time
for clubbing, I think. We have been engaged in sightseeing across a
number of islands for the past three days. Tonight, I should like
to relax.’

‘Seems fair. We
should take a look around now and figure out which clubs, if any,
we want to try.’

‘I’ve been
looking on the info-net,’ Mitsuko said. ‘There are definitely some
to avoid. I’m not sure about stand-out ones to try.’

‘I’ll be
required to wiggle in a vaguely rhythmic manner, won’t I?’ Nava
asked. She did not appear to be sullen, and yet she somehow gave
off that impression to Mitsuko and Melissa.

‘Yes, dancing
will be required,’ Mitsuko said. ‘You’ll enjoy yourself once you’re
doing it.’

‘You may be
right. Will you be okay driving in the dark, Mel? On the way back,
it will be very dark.’

‘That,’ Melissa
said, ‘is what the autopilot is for.’

‘That and
driving tipsy,’ Mitsuko said with a grin.

‘Isn’t it lucky
I don’t get tipsy?’ Nava said. ‘Let’s go look at the clubs.’

Nava felt she
had a reasonably solid impression of the local islands by this
point. They had flown out to two the day before and two more today.
They were all further out from the villa than the Audley one, and
all operated by different families. However, only the smaller
families lived exclusively on one island, and the ones she had
visited were all run by larger, more powerful families.

Aquarian
Security was not in great evidence. Nava had spotted four people on
her travels who she suspected were plain-clothes police officers;
they had been armed. None of them had carried spell assistance
devices, but that was not unusual; the ASF’s policing functions
were largely carried out by non-magicians. You did not need
magic to arrest pickpockets or even murderers, though it could be
helpful. Aquarian Security had sorcerers available for forensic
backup and emergency use. It seemed that they did not routinely go
out on patrol. That suited Nava just fine.

There were
multiple locations she was interested in infiltrating, but the
administration buildings here on Hayward Island were a particularly
good target. There were three cases of missing persons on this
island in the past year, and the local security people had found no
evidence of anything strange in all cases. Hence, Nava had selected
a restaurant to eat lunch in with a good view of the admin
building, and she spent much of her time there observing the
place.

It was a
two-storey building, blocky but designed to fit into the aesthetics
of the town. Not that the town was especially good to look at. It
tended to follow a model of thick, white walls and small windows
fitted with glass designed to reflect the heat and light. The roof
appeared to be flat, suggesting there might be a way to get in up
there.

She saw more
cops coming and going from the building than she had seen up until
then. Some of them were even in uniform. There had to be a security
hub of some sort within. That could complicate things, but she was
fairly confident of her ability to evade detection. Her ability to
infiltrate their systems and retrieve the data she wanted was
another matter. She had something Fawn had provided to make things
easier, but she had never used that before and was not entirely
confident it would work. Time would tell.

Their tour of
clubs gave further opportunities to check the place out from
different angles and, by the time they were heading back to the
villa, Nava had a good idea of how she would get in. Now it was
just a matter of doing it.

The Villa,
237/8/12.

Having spent several
days bouncing between islands and walking on them a lot, it seemed
natural to spend a day relaxing. The weather, however, was making
that difficult. It was not raining or anything; quite the opposite,
in fact. The sun was blazing down from a sky devoid of the
slightest hint of cloud, and even Mitsuko’s desire to bake herself
beneath a lake of sunscreen could only go so far. Everyone was
using Shade. More precisely, everyone was having Nava cast Shade on
them every ninety minutes, because the extended version of the
spell was a cantrip for her and the energy expenditure was
minimal.

‘If everyone
could cast spells like you,’ Mitsuko said, ‘the world would change
for the better.’

‘I’m not so
sure,’ Nava replied. ‘The utility of being able to cast relatively
complex spells as cantrips is one thing. With it comes the ability
to cast very lethal spells as improvisations. Though Shade is only
twenty-one Tammys, so you may be able to cast it as a cantrip by
the time you leave school, or not long after.’

‘My current
limit is eleven. I checked recently. I should really exercise my
capacity more.’

‘You
should.’

‘You should,’
Melissa said. ‘I can manage a ten-Tammy cantrip now.’

Mitsuko bolted
up into a sitting position. ‘You can?!’

‘Uh-huh. I got
Cancel Spells down to a cantrip last month.’

‘I am, of
course, happy for you, Mel.’

‘Thank
you.’

‘But I thought
there was more between us than that.’

‘No,’ Nava
said. ‘You’ve always been at about the same difference. You have
more talent than Mel, Suki, but there’s no objective way to measure
that, so it’s difficult to tell whether that’s changed.’ She paused
briefly, thinking. ‘Maybe Trudy has a way of doing it. She can
measure capacity in a more objective manner than we do. Anyway,
your greater talent makes it easier for you to improvise the
capacity-test spell, so you appear to be better in comparison to
Mel than you are, but the actual value has been about ten Tammys
apart since the end of the first year.’

‘Oh,’ Mitsuko
said. She flopped back onto the lounger. ‘I should not be
disappointed by that, but I am. I really don’t mean to put you down
at all, Mel, but I somehow felt that I was better than that. I feel
like I should be better than that.’

‘Well,’ Mel
said, ‘you can execute two spells at once. I can’t.’

‘Which makes it
all the more foolish that you’ve never learned Gather
Quintessence,’ Nava said. ‘I’d imagine your Fire Blast is below the
maximum you could process too. In fact, I know it is. You have rank
ten memorised. You could use rank sixteen.’

‘I am going to
sulk,’ Mitsuko said.

‘My aerobatics
has improved,’ Melissa said.

‘So has mine,’
Nava said.

‘I know. I was
catching up and you jumped ahead again. That’s not fair, you
know.’

‘I’m sulking,’
Mitsuko said.

‘Doing obstacle
runs whenever I get a free Sunday was bound to get results
eventually,’ Nava said.

‘I know,’
Melissa replied, ‘but you’re still not really interested in that
stuff. You just do it for fun.’

‘Not entirely.
If I ever have to outfly a missile, I’m sure it will come in
handy.’

‘I’m still
sulking,’ Mitsuko said.

‘You know, I
don’t think I’m needing as much help with metaphysics now either,’
Melissa said.

‘You have been
improving,’ Nava agreed. ‘This last year, I think, you’ve asked
less and contributed more to our study sessions.’

‘I’m thinking
of switching to the support stream,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Huh?’ Nava and
Melissa said in unison.

‘I’m not
entirely sure why I went with combat in the first place. You’re
right, Nava, I haven’t raised Fire Blast or Slice. To be honest, my
memorised spells are kind of lacklustre. I have rank five Armour
and that’s only one rank below Mel’s. I know Detect Poison, Dispel
Magic, Push, and Scryguard. It isn’t that much of anything. It’s a
little biased toward damage dealing, but I really could go either
way. Maybe I should switch to support magic.’

‘Is there
anything stopping you from switching to support in year five?’
Melissa asked. ‘I don’t think there’s really that much
difference in the courses until then. You’d miss out on some
utility magic we might learn, but your improvisation is
pretty good, and you could look over the schemas anyway.’

‘Switching
streams is very uncommon,’ Nava said. ‘I think that’s mental
inertia as much as anything, but it’s not common. If anyone were
going to, you would be a prime candidate, but you should consider
your presidency. The combat stream students who like you might
change their mind if you switched. You could resign as president in
your fifth year, along with going down the support line.’

‘Yes,’ Mitsuko
said. ‘That is an option I’d considered. There isn’t anything
stopping me from taking that route.’

‘You’ve thought
about this.’

‘On and off for
some time, yes.’

‘Well, your
first step is obvious,’ Melissa said, grinning.

‘It is?’

‘Of course. You
should learn Flight. And Gather Quintessence, of course. Then you
can come out flying with me and Nava on a Sunday.’

‘Both are
useful,’ Nava said. ‘Whatever you end up doing, Gather Quintessence
should be a priority. Mel has learned it…’

‘I’m going to
sulk some more,’ Mitsuko said. ‘Then I’ll start learning Gather
Quintessence.’

‘Good.’

Hayward Island.

The club they had
selected for their night on the town was called Sirens. This was,
Melissa said, a reference to an ancient myth, a type of mermaid
which sang such a beautiful song that mariners would be entranced,
sail their ships onto rocks, and be killed. That put an entirely
new image on the place, but it seemed that it was actually named
for the live singing acts which could be heard on the ground floor
in the evening.

Sirens had been
female, but the singer on stage at the moment was male. He was very
handsome, wearing a shirt left open to display his washboard
stomach, and not that great at singing. He was far from bad, but
also not that great. The trio of club-goers ascended to the second
floor where the music was provided by electronics and there was
dancing. And then they went on up to the third floor where you
could sit down, have a drink, and talk without shouting.

‘We really suck
at clubbing,’ Mitsuko said.

‘After
sufficient alcohol and light conversation,’ Nava said, ‘we shall go
down to the dancefloor and writhe in a suitably arhythmic manner.
For now, I’d prefer to avoid the migraine.’

‘I think Nava
makes a valid point,’ Melissa said.

‘Possibly,’
Mitsuko said. ‘Let’s get some drinks and see if we can find a
table.’

Sirens’ upper
floor was laid out in a manner you sort of might expect at a club.
The bulk of the floor area was occupied by tables which could seat
six to eight people. Around the walls on three sides were booths
with bench-style seating. You could fit up to ten around those,
maybe even twelve, if no one was too bothered about personal space.
One wall was a long bar, very modern looking, backed by optics and
other forms of drink dispenser, and staffed by attractive, smiling
people who accepted orders and returned quickly with drinks of all
types.

The trio bought
cocktails and then located an open booth they could occupy for a
while. Nava had a red cocktail, Mitsuko had an orange cocktail, and
Melissa’s was pink. Melissa’s drink came with a thin straw which
she proceeded to use to take her first sip.

‘Oo! That’s… I
am going to be so drunk, so fast.’

Mitsuko took
out her ketcom. ‘I’m going to check to see whether we can get a
room here overnight.’

Melissa grinned
and blushed. ‘That might not be a bad idea.’

‘Thinking about
it,’ Nava said, ‘it would be more practical. It’s a shame if
Melissa can’t have a real hangover in the morning because she is
our designated driver.’

‘Oh, I’d
forgotten about the hangover.’

‘We have
painkillers,’ Mitsuko said dismissively while tapping at her
ketcom’s screen. ‘And we have a room for the night.’

‘One room?’

‘Taking two
seems a waste. Don’t worry, I’m sure we’ll be too wasted to do
anything you might regret.’

Melissa
frowned. ‘Just that I might regret?’

‘Well, yes. I
know I wouldn’t regret it at all. Of course, I probably wouldn’t
remember it. I might regret that.’

~~~

The dancefloor was not
crowded exactly, but it was busy. Nava viewed this kind of dancing
with a degree of contempt since, when it came down to it, it was
not really dancing. It was shuffling and swaying. There was rhythm
involved, but that rhythm was frequently nothing to do with the
music. Not that the music was anything special. Some of the tracks
being played were melodic, but many seemed to consist of a
throbbing beat which soaked into your bones and some monotonous
instrumental noise laid over it. Nava was not, perhaps, its target
audience.

Despite her
worries, Melissa was just tipsy enough not to be embarrassed about
dancing in a circle with her two friends while being watched by
boys. And girls; there were girls watching the trio too. Mitsuko
was quietly happy, not yet even drunk enough for it to show. Nava
was, of course, practically sober. From the outside, however, she
was looking like the alcohol was affecting her. In fact, she was
grinning, and her face looked flushed. She was not stumbling or
slurring her words, but she looked like she was heading for a good
drunk. The effort it was taking to pull this off was almost killing
her.

‘I need another
drink,’ she said after about twenty minutes of wiggling. Well, she
more or less shouted it.

‘Are you sure?’
Mitsuko asked. She had to shout too.

‘Positive.’
Nava headed for the bar at the side of the room, so Mitsuko and
Melissa followed. Nava noticed the trio of boys angling toward them
as she went, but she saw no threat in any of them and ignored them.
Well, there was a sort of threat, but she was pretty sure it would
be to their own egos.

Nava had just
finished ordering another three cocktails when the men turned up,
more or less surrounding their intended conquests. They were all
tall and attractive, athletic, and dressed in slacks which appeared
painted on and T-shirts two sizes too small. The tallest of the
three, who happened to have dirty-blonde hair and blue eyes,
grinned brightly at Nava. He would have been taller than her if she
were not wearing heels, but his height did not quite reach
Mitsuko’s stature, which might have been why he was focused on
Nava. ‘Hi,’ he said, ‘I’m Lee Hayward Beyer.’

‘Really? That’s
nice,’ Nava replied.

The smallest of
the three, though still standing a couple of centimetres taller
than Melissa who was also in heels, smiled at Melissa’s chest. ‘I’m
Merlyn Raines Beyer.’

Melissa
giggled. ‘Well, let me introduce my friends.’ She tapped the upper
slopes of her right breast. ‘This is Betty and this is Silvia.’
Melissa was definitely tipsy.

Rather than
being embarrassed, Merlyn grinned. ‘Pleased to meet you both,’ he
said.

‘I’m Lyle,’ the
third of the team said. ‘I’m Lee’s brother.’ He was looking at
Mitsuko. He was looking up at Mitsuko, which appeared to be costing
him. Probably the youngest of the three and, since none of them
could beat Mitsuko on height, he seemed to have been saddled with
the tall girl. Then again, it could hardly have been a great
hardship.

‘Hello,’
Mitsuko said. ‘I am Mitsuko Trenton Sonkei. My friends are Nava
Greyling Sonkei and Melissa Connelly Avorn.’

Lyle, it
appeared, was the brightest of the three. He might not have known
who the Connelly Avorns were, but he recognised the Trenton and
Greyling family names. ‘Ah. Right. Well, it was a pleasure to
meet–’

‘I’m a powerful
sorcerer,’ Merlyn said.

‘You are?’
Melissa said brightly. ‘What’s your capacity?’

‘Uh, I’m not
really sure. Haven’t had it measured in a while, you know. It’s got
to be over nine thousand by now.’

Melissa stared
at him for a couple of seconds. Nava could tell what was about to
happen, because she knew Melissa quite well, but to anyone else it
might have looked like she was having a seizure. Then the redhead
was doubled over laughing. Mitsuko was not the kind of woman to go
in for uproarious laughter, but she smirked and did appear to be
holding off guffaws by sheer willpower.

‘The highest
recorded sorcerous capacity of anyone in the Clan Worlds is six
hundred and forty,’ Nava said. ‘Next time, try a more reasonable
lie.’ She smirked. ‘Nine thousand would make you a god. You are not
a god.’

‘I told you
that was too big a number,’ Lyle said. ‘I don’t know why you say
that every time anyway. It’s not like you can do any magic.’

Nava raised her
hand, wrist bent back so that her palm formed a platform, and an
image appeared above it. It showed Merlyn the would-be sorcerer
hovering with an aura of blue light around him. ‘You’d probably
look like this.’ She blew on the image, and it spun away toward its
original a little way before vanishing.

‘Well, crap,’
Lee said. ‘We were just trying to show you a good time.’

‘We’re managing
quite well by ourselves,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Always better
with more company.’

‘Not
always.’

Melissa, having
got over her laughing fit, put an arm around Nava’s waist. ‘We
manage very well on our own.’

Nava leaned
into Melissa and smiled at Lee. ‘Very well.’

‘Right. We’ll…
leave you to it.’

‘You are
tipsy,’ Nava whispered in Melissa’s ear when the three men had
retreated from the bar.

‘I certainly
am,’ Melissa replied with an added giggle.

‘And here’s me
with other plans for the night.’

~~~

Nava staggered,
giggling, into the hotel room Mitsuko had booked for them, waiting
for the door to close behind Melissa before straightening up and
dropping the act.

‘Oh, wow,’
Melissa said. ‘You’re not drunk at all, are you? That’s amazing.
How did you learn how to act like that?’

‘Act drunk?
I’ve been dealing with them in the clubs on campus for several
months. Acting in general is, as I’ve said before, my natural
state.’ Nava let out a sigh and shook out her shoulders. ‘Acting
like a normal person takes a lot of effort. I’d like to take a
shower, but I’d better get going.’

‘You’re going
in that dress?’ Mitsuko asked. She was now a little on the tipsy
side too. The idea of Nava going out to do espionage wearing a red
micro-dress was bringing on giggles.

‘I’m going to
be invisible. My outfit doesn’t matter.’

‘Right. The
windows here don’t open.’

‘That doesn’t
matter either. I can teleport out.’

‘Right. So,
you’re just leaving your two tipsy girlfriends here to go
spying?’

‘Yes, and soon
before I change my mind. Just remember, if you do get up to
anything, record it for Naomi.’

‘Well, that
pretty much guarantees we won’t.’

Nava patted her
lover’s arm and promptly vanished.

~~~

Nava was employing
every countermeasure she could to avoid detection as she landed on
the roof of the administration building. She had cast Invisibility
and the personal version of Evade Sensors, and together they should
have been capable of stopping both people and devices from seeing
her. Even the sonar-based motion detectors which had tripped her up
before would be of no use now. If she came across a guard with See
Invisible, she might have a problem. It was unlikely, but she was
using more traditional stealth techniques to avoid that
circumstance too.

As she had
expected, there was a door up there. She used Teleport to bypass it
and found herself in some sort of utility staircase, maybe a fire
escape if you went down. Nava went down because she was fairly sure
that what she was looking for was below her. She was still in her
clubbing dress, but she was now carrying the cute platform sandals
she had worn to Sirens. Her bare feet made no sound on the concrete
as she set off looking for the building’s computer centre.

Luckily enough,
this was a public building. Well, the ground floor was actually
there for public-facing services and the rest was an official
building, so it came with signs and even maps. Nava stopped off on
the top floor and examined one such map which blocked out the areas
on that floor. Offices. Some big offices, some small offices, but
all of it devoted to offices. Not what she was looking for. The
sign did indicate that there was a basement floor, but that was
just labelled as ‘services.’ That might mean anything.

It appeared
that Nava was being overcautious as she made her way down to the
ground floor. The building was closed at night. Any governmental
service someone might have wanted could be accessed via the
planet’s info-net, so there was no need for people in a building to
handle things. It seemed that security was purely left down to
automated systems too. There were sensors on all the corridors, and
there were robots of some sort flying around on patrol. Nava stood
still to allow the drones to pass, just to be sure, but their
sensors should not have been able to pick her up anyway. She saw
nothing human until she used Teleport to bypass a security door to
the basement and then went down to the lower level.

Services
apparently included surveillance. The operation was not huge, but
there was a room devoted primarily to vast banks of screens showing
the feeds from cameras all over the island. Six men and women sat
at consoles with their own trio of monitors, all of them watching
the displays for signs of trouble. A lot of this kind of work had
been handed over to artificial intelligence – and there was
probably something like that viewing the feeds too – but people did
not entirely trust AI. Nava could imagine that the people
here were at least partially in place to overrule the AI where
visitors were involved; Aquaria had a reputation for letting
tourists get away with things which pushed the boundaries of
Alliance and even local statutes. Watching for a while might have
been informative, but she was after specific information, so she
moved on.

Above, the
building had been utilitarian but clean and well maintained. Down
here, the maintenance was being kept up, but the utilitarian aspect
rose to industrial levels. The walls were bare concrete; pipes and
cable trunks ran along the ceilings and, in some places, the walls.
The lighting was reduced, even from the out-of-hours levels
maintained in the building above. There were stretches of corridor
here where the only light came from panels twenty metres apart.
There was still signage, however, and one of the signs told her
that ‘data processing’ was in the direction she was going.

The room she
found with the banks of computer equipment in it was in total
darkness, aside from the light coming from indicator LEDs. There
were a lot of blinking lights. Mostly, those were indicating
network traffic; they were built into switches and routers with
kilometres of cable connecting the boxes internally and to the
outside world. Cables ran in trunks over the ceiling, connecting
the four boxy structures in the middle to the network. There were
fewer blinking lights on the four central boxes, but they were the
ones Nava was looking for. These were the servers.

And now it was
time to try out the thing Fawn had given her. She took out her
ketcom, opened the screen, and checked over the schema one last
time. It was not a complex spell. Nava could cast it as a cantrip,
in fact, though Nava’s idea of what a cantrip was was generally a
little more complex than what most sorceresses were capable of.
Certainly at her age. Still, the power of the spell was quite
frightening, especially considering how easily it could be cast.
Twenty-nine Tammys was nothing for a spell which could, with some
effort, extract data from any computer system you could lay your
eyes upon. No wonder it was classed as a military spell.

Of course,
there was that limitation. Nava could sneak into the data centre to
work her magic. Nava had been trained as an assassin and was quite
capable of this kind of infiltration. Maybe there was a spell which
would let you hack computers this way over a network, but it would
probably be a lot more complex and likely harder to use. But, as
she settled the spell into her mind and cast it on the first box,
she was still a little alarmed at the availability of a spell like
this.

And then her
mind filled with noisy gibberish and she was faced with another
limitation of the basic spell. This computer was, apparently,
running an AI program or, more likely, several such programs. There
was a more advanced version of the spell which could convert the
noise into meaning. Nava would have had to improvise it properly,
but she could cast it. It was not that much more difficult,
but above her threshold for cantrips. More importantly, she
probably did not need it. The machine was likely one of those
responsible for watching the camera feeds, so it was unlikely to
have what she wanted.

The second
computer she tried was equally noisy, but the third resolved itself
into streams of readable data as soon as she pushed her mind into
it. What she read there appeared to be programs serving out web
pages for the local info-net. People were asking for
recommendations for clubs, weather reports, and suggestions for
sightseeing locations. The weather reports caught Nava’s eye; there
was a stormfront developing which might affect the local islands
the following evening. She decided to check up on that in the
morning, but this was unlikely to be the right machine for what she
wanted.

It was always
the last you tried. Of course, you stopped looking when you found
what you wanted, so it was always the last place you looked
where you found it. However, in this case, if she had started from
the other end of the row, it would have been the first place she
looked. Oh well. Nava settled down on the floor with her back
against the glass door of a cabinet full of network switches and
set to work doing deeper searches of the last machine.

237/8/13.

It had not been an
entirely fruitful evening. Nava teleported back into the hotel room
with a head full of data, none of which really got her very far.
She cancelled her concealment spells and looked around. The room
came with two double beds, and Mitsuko was in one with Melissa in
the other. Very proper. Nava was not tired, so she sat down on one
of the easy chairs and contemplated what she had collected.

She had found
the three cases she had known about before coming here in the
databases of the security service. All of that data had been
transferred to the main Aquarian Security facility leaving only a
link which she could not follow. She had found twelve more missing
persons cases which had, apparently, never been passed to the ASF.
Those were spread out over a decade, all to do with tourists
vanishing, and none of them with any form of resolution noted.

She had done a
little more general digging and decided that Aquarian Security
disguised partiality behind sloppiness. They came over as something
of a useless security organisation, though they were remarkably
good at finding tourists’ lost property. Whether it was actually
lost or stolen, it was frequently retrieved intact. Notes in the
files suggested that the owners of that property were only told
that something had been found, not how it had been found. Where
something had been stolen, there was generally a note saying
that the thief had been referred to the clan heads for
‘re-education.’ Presumably, they would be taught not to mess with
the clan’s main source of income.

The kidnapping
cases, or those with a missing person where Nava suspected
kidnapping, were another matter. The new ones she had found were
all cases where someone travelling alone had made a friend or two
while on Aquaria. Those friends had reported the person missing,
rather than a family member back home saying that they had never
returned from holiday. From the notes, there had been no
investigation. Nothing worthy of the name anyway. The cases had all
been closed within two weeks, likely as soon as whoever the friends
were had left the planet. Nava had all the names; she figured it
might be useful to pass them on to Fawn to check up on.

Beyond that,
however, Nava had little to work with. She needed to do the same
thing on the mainland as she had on Hayward Island. She needed, in
fact, to infiltrate the central offices of Aquarian Security.

~~~

‘Aren’t you tired?’
Melissa asked. ‘I bet you didn’t get enough sleep last night.’

Nava gave a
slight shrug. ‘I didn’t get any sleep last night.’

They were still
on Hayward Island because Melissa wanted to be sure she was free of
the effects of her little alcohol binge before flying back to the
villa. No one had awoken with a headache, but they had decided to
take lunch on the island before leaving. Mitsuko had wanted to hit
a couple of boutiques in town anyway. Nava had cautioned against
leaving too late, however, because she had checked the weather and
that storm was now definitely coming in late in the afternoon.
Currently, they were partaking of a mid-morning coffee break.

‘Then–’

‘I’m using
Alert.’

‘Oh,’ Melissa
said.

‘I don’t know
that one,’ Mitsuko said.

‘It’s one of
those spells you’d learn about if you switched to support,’ Melissa
explained. ‘Your subject doesn’t need to sleep at all for six
days.’

‘That sounds…
kind of dangerous.’

‘No known side
effects. I mean, maybe using it repeatedly could cause problems. I
don’t think anyone has done long-term studies. It’s safe to use
once or twice in a row.’

‘It is,’ Nava
said, ‘but sitting in a hotel watching two people sleep does
suggest that there is an upside to sleeping many people
neglect.’

‘Not sleeping
boring?’ Melissa suggested.

‘It certainly
can be. I considered waking Suki up and entertaining myself, but
then I would probably have needed to cast it on her too.’

‘And me. Even
if I restrained myself, there is no way I’d have slept through the
two of you doing it in the same room as me. Suki’s loud.’

Mitsuko’s
cheeks coloured, of course. ‘I can be quiet when I want to be.’

Nava nodded in
agreement. ‘Sometimes she bites the pillows.’

‘Nava, there’s
no need to bring up–’

‘Oh yeah,’
Melissa said. ‘I’ve seen her doing that.’

‘I’m just going
to shut up now. We’ll try that swimwear shop on the next street
next.’

‘Don’t you have
enough bikinis?’ Nava asked. Mitsuko looked at her. ‘Forget I
asked.’

The Villa.

It was raining by the
time they arrived back at the villa. The rain was not heavy, and it
was warm rain, not unpleasant to be out in. It was getting heavier,
however, and the villa had apparently taken steps to prepare for
what was coming later. Out on the promontory, there was no sign of
the sunshade or furniture. The loungers had been cleared from the
patio beside the pool and the pool itself was now covered by a
slatted-metal shield which had rolled out from its housing along
one side. The villa had service robots, and those machines had been
busy clearing anything which might blow away overnight.

That could all
be seen as Melissa steered the contragrav in toward the landing
pad. As she did so, the door on the garage began to rise and,
instead of setting the vehicle down so they could get out, she
glided it in under cover as soon as she was at ground level. There
was a door from the garage into the house, so they would not be
exposed to the weather getting in.

So far, the
shutters on the windows were still in their housings. The rain was
not too bad, the villa had triple glazing, and some people liked to
watch as the storm developed around them. Eventually, the villa’s
computer would close the shutters if one of the guests did not ask
sooner, but for now they could watch as the sky darkened and the
rain grew heavier.

‘Is this going
to get as bad as that storm in the forest?’ Melissa asked as she
watched the speeding clouds.

‘No,’ Nava
said. ‘They are expecting one hundred kilometre per hour winds,
which is less than we saw there. In addition, Aquaria’s atmosphere
is thinner, so the winds have reduced effect. This will not exceed
storm force on the adjusted Beaufort scale. The rain may be
heavier, however, and storm force is quite enough to cause property
damage.’

In the
distance, light flashed. It was several seconds before a low rumble
of thunder reached them. ‘It looks like we’ll have a night in then.
After last night, I don’t think I’ll mind that. How did your search
go?’

‘Now that we’re
away from prying eyes,’ Mitsuko said, ‘I’d like to know that
too.’

‘It was
interesting, but it was also not very conclusive. I uncovered some
additional cases of people going missing which I don’t believe have
ever reached the ears of the ASF. However, it would appear that
those cases which have been reported to the ASF have been
centralised in the main security offices on the mainland. That will
be my next target.’

‘Not tonight
though.’

Nava looked out
at the day which was prematurely turning into night. ‘No, not
tonight.’

~~~

The shutters were down,
and the lights had been reduced to a dull, warm glow. Occasionally,
you could hear thunder outside or the shutters being rattled by a
strong gust of wind, but the villa was fairly soundproof; the trio
sat in the lounge, largely undisturbed by the storm raging
outside.

There was
alcohol. They had eaten; Mitsuko had prepared a meal of steak and
vegetables with Nava’s and Melissa’s assistance. There had been
wine with the meal, and then they had finished off the bottle after
the meal, and then Mitsuko had produced a bottle of whiskey she had
bought on Hayward Island. If they were going to be stuck inside on
holiday, she reasoned, they might as well get a little drunk. She
had found a comedy movie with a bit of action on one of the
entertainment channels, and they had watched that while
drinking.

‘That was kind
of, um, okay,’ Melissa said. Despite having downed more than a few
measures, she was still sober. Or not drunk to the point of it
showing anyway.

‘It was, um,
entertaining in a way,’ Mitsuko said.

‘It was
insipid,’ Nava said. ‘The plot had more holes in it than something
with a great many holes in it.’

‘There was a
plot?’ Melissa asked.

‘That whole
thing with rescuing the girl from the pirates.’

‘Oh. That was a
plot?’

‘I suppose it
is debatable.’

‘Perhaps
there’s something better on another channel,’ Mitsuko suggested.
She picked up her ketcom and began to scan through the contents on
a control app.

‘I’m going to
say no,’ Nava said. ‘I’m not willing to say it’s impossible, but I
feel it’s unlikely.’

237/8/14.

‘You are a woman who
craves affection,’ Nava said. It was morning. The storm had blown
out around four hours earlier, and Mitsuko had managed to get about
five hours of sleep. Nava had not. Melissa had had far more because
she had gone to bed early, around the time Nava and Mitsuko had
started to get rather more intimate.

‘I am?’ Melissa
asked. She was happy she had not ‘cheated’ on Naomi, but also a
little concerned about how hard it had been.

‘You are, Mel,’
Mitsuko replied. ‘Your shyness covered it up to some extent, but
when that was pushed aside, and I believe it has been pushed very
much aside now, you seek out friendly, or very friendly, relations
with others. Your test scores bear this out.’

Melissa
blinked. ‘My t-test scores?’

‘Indeed,’ Nava
said, which made Melissa turn her head and give Nava a perplexed
look. ‘You consistently score under what we expect in your written
exams. You score as expected when we do team-based practical exams.
You work best in a team, Mel, or when you are defending others. You
function well under pressure outside of exams, but we have never
tested you alone under combat conditions. I have no intention of
ever letting you be tested under those circumstances, but the point
is that, when you are not working alone, you do well, even better
than one might expect.’

‘Intercepting
that missile on Beherbergen…’ Mitsuko said.

‘Was the
instance I was specifically remembering, but the forest incident
and the Red Faction attack at the school last year are also valid
evidence in favour of my hypothesis. When you are forced to work
alone, however, you are less confident. In a somewhat similar
manner, you seek out the affection of others, Mel. When you like
someone, you wish them to like you. In our case, you wish us to
continue to like you and so it was difficult for you to “be good”
and avoid the need for us to make amateur porn for Naomi.’
Melissa’s blush, which had been deepening through the exchange,
flared to nuclear-furnace levels. ‘Please note that I do not think
of this as a failing. I am not criticising you.’

‘W-would you
r-really have r-recorded–’

‘I would. It
was useful that we did not need to, however. I think those behind
the spy cameras would have found that very interesting.’

‘Probably,’
Mitsuko said. ‘I think I would have too. Anyway, Naomi should be
proud of you, Mel. You didn’t give in to considerable
temptation.’

‘No, I
didn’t.’

‘Of course, we
aren’t back on Shinden yet. There’s still time.’

Bergen.

The city of Bergen was
the largest on Aquaria, named for the Berg family who were the
largest family in the Beyer clan. So said the info-net. So said the
information Nava had been given about the clan by Fawn.

Bergen was home
to around two million Beyers and probably several tens of thousands
of visitors to the planet, though the latter group were more
variable. There were few workers from other clans on the planet,
and they tended to work elsewhere, so the majority of the city’s
residents were at least distantly related.

There was more
grey in Bergen; the concrete was not always white. Not all of the
city was devoted to tourism, which was also the case with the
continent it sat on. Outside the city, you could find villages
surrounded by farmland. Meat was produced using nanotechnology to
manufacture something which appeared to be genuine, but grain,
fruit, and vegetables were grown as they had been for centuries.
There was little land on Aquaria to produce food, so there was some
importing going on, but between fields and vertical farming
systems, they managed to produce a substantial percentage of their
food needs. There was next to no other industry on the planet.

Bergen was, of
course, home to the central government of Aquaria, and to the
Aquarian Security headquarters. That was really why Nava was there,
but she had to make it look like she was just a tourist, so she was
shopping. There were various forms of entertainment to be found in
the city, but shopping was one of the most prominent. There were a
couple of casinos, a few museums, two amusement parks, many clubs,
and a few other small attractions. Apparently, if you wanted more
adult entertainment, that was available on some of the islands;
visitors occasionally brought children to Aquaria, and their
parents could be assured that their kids would see nothing
unsuitable, provided they stayed away from those islands.

That was the
theory, but Nava was watching Mitsuko try on a dress which could
best be described as non-existent, and she was thinking that
children should not be exposed to that level of ‘fashion.’

‘That is not a
dress,’ Nava said as Mitsuko examined her reflection. ‘Dresses have
at least a passing relationship with fabric.’

‘It is kind of
lingerie adjacent,’ Melissa said, which sounded like an
agreement.

‘Perhaps a
little extreme,’ Mitsuko said after another second or two.

‘It’s nice to
know you have limits,’ Nava said.

‘Oh well,
next!’ And Mitsuko set off into a curtained cubicle.

‘Where next?’
Melissa asked of Nava.

‘When Suki’s
finished trying on every micro-dress in this store… A coffee break.
There’s a café to the north of here I’d like to try. I’ve heard it
has excellent pastries.’

‘Oh?’

‘Yes. And it
also happens to be right beside the administrative buildings.’

‘Should be easy
to find then.’

‘It
should.’

‘How’s this
one?’ Mitsuko asked, pulling aside the curtain.

‘That has less
fabric in it than the last one, Suki.’

‘Next!’

~~~

The Beyer clan’s
administration building was tall. It seemed to have been built as
something of a tourist attraction, and you could go inside if you
were so inclined, much as you could go into the Clan Assembly
building in Alliance City on Shinden, if you were so inclined. Most
people were not inclined. Even Nava had no inclination to do so,
and she was there as a spy.

Whatever, the
admin building was a spire, one hundred and twenty-five storeys
high, narrowing to a point at the top. There were a load of
communication systems up there, taking advantage of being atop the
tallest building for kilometres. It was white and chrome, from the
viewpoint of someone standing outside. The white was concrete; the
chrome appearance came from silvered glass which helped to reduce
the internal temperature. Architecturally, the place was sort of
interesting, but otherwise it was not.

The building
beside it, however, was another matter. Aquarian Security HQ was,
by comparison, a low thug of a building. It was blocky, relatively
unattractive, and not open to the public at all. If you wanted to
report something to the cops, you went to one of the local stations
dotted about the city, not to the place where the bigwigs called
home.

Security seemed
tight, but not excessively so. There were security cameras
overlooking all the visible doors. The windows looked like they
were not designed to open. There were no visible guards, but Nava
could not see inside and expected the entrance to be some form of
reception area with security between that and the rest of the
building. She had no plans to enter that way anyway. The biggest
problem was that this was a much larger building than the one on
Hayward Island; searching it to find the computers she wanted was
going to be more difficult and take longer.

But more
research would be useful… ‘I think I’ll be doing some sightseeing
tonight,’ Nava said.

‘Oh?’ Mitsuko
asked.

‘I think an
aerial view of this city might be quite beautiful.’

Mitsuko and
Melissa glanced at the security building. ‘I’d join you,’ Melissa
said, ‘but I think I’d just be a nuisance.’

‘Well, I do
like a little time alone now and again. Some night flying should be
just the thing.’

~~~

As it turned out,
Bergen was kind of pretty at night and from the air. Nava had
packed some practical clothing for her trip, so she was wearing a
light sweater and slacks, and a pair of flat sandals. The slacks
were kind of tight, as was the sweater really, but the outfit was
better for flying than a minidress. The air was pretty warm anyway,
and there was no rain or much of a wind. It had taken her no more
than five minutes to fly from the villa to the city, and now she
was overflying the administrative centre, invisible to visible
light and other sensors.

She, meanwhile,
was using an array of enhancements to her senses to examine the
buildings below her. Sense Environment provided her with a
radar-like image of the area around her, revealing detail she might
not otherwise have noticed. Infravision gave her the ability to see
heat, which was not proving exceptionally useful under the
circumstances, largely because there were no humans visible on the
roof of the security building. That was useful in a way, but hardly
a surprise. Hear Radio was proving somewhat more interesting. It
did what it said on the label, letting you tune into radio traffic.
She could only hear the audio portion of any calls she intercepted,
but it let her listen in on unencrypted calls between Aquarian
Security personnel. Admittedly, that was hardly everything, and
probably not anything incriminating, but the general noise of
operations was interesting.

There was
access to the roof in two places. There was a bunch of machinery up
there which likely needed servicing on a regular basis. Two blocky
structures up on the flat roof had doors in them, presumably
leading to stairwells which allowed that servicing to be done.
Dropping down to hover near one of them, she did what she would
have got Rochester to do if he had been here: she cast Sorcerer’s
Eye, setting her senses to appear within one of the access turrets
and then moving down the staircase beyond, through a door, and out
onto the corridor on the other side. They had been kind enough to
put a floor map nearby, though it did not tell her too much. There
were five floors above ground and two below. The top floor was
offices, though of higher quality than the ones in the building on
Hayward Island. Presumably, these were the offices of high-ranking
security officers. Below that there were more offices, yet more
offices, and some more offices. The ground level appeared to
contain interview rooms and processing areas for arrestees. There
were cells in the first basement level, services in the second.
Nava probably wanted that bottom level.

But not
tonight. Tonight was for scouting, and she had done that. She
returned her senses to where they were supposed to be, and then she
shook her head because another reason she usually let Rochester do
this stuff was that it was a really weird feeling. Then she lifted
into the air, soaring high above the city. Okay, so she had done
her scouting, but she was out here, flying in a pitch-black sky
with no moon, all on her own. Wasting that would be criminal.
Melissa really should have come along.

The Villa,
237/8/15.

‘It was beautiful,’
Nava said. ‘Perhaps a little creepy since there was really no light
at all, but beautiful.’

‘It sounds
wonderful,’ Melissa said with a sigh in her voice, ‘but I don’t
have your night vision. I’d have been flying blind. Speaking of
which, I’m not going to be out here for too long or I’ll go
blind.’

‘Put Shade
up.’

‘I have
put Shade up. It’s still a totally scorching day, and the sun is
still too bright. How do they live on this planet full time?’

‘I assume they
get used to it,’ Mitsuko said. ‘This is a little too hot, even for
me.’ She was still stretched out on a lounger, in the full sun,
just like her two friends. They had decided on a day of sunbathing
on seeing the weather, but that decision was currently under
question. ‘Has anyone checked the temperature of the pool?’

‘The cooling
system seems to be working,’ Nava replied. ‘It isn’t like we’re
short of solar energy to power it.’

‘A valid point.
Alternating dips in the pool and baking may be an option then. I
suppose we could probably swim in the ocean, actually.’

‘Is it safe?’
Melissa asked.

‘There’s enough
of a shelf that you won’t be in deep water within about two hundred
metres of the beach,’ Nava supplied. ‘There are no indigenous life
forms larger than algae in the oceans.’

‘Not a
Harbinger colony then.’

‘I assume that
the Harbingers preferred their planets to come with land. The algae
can be a little troublesome, but only in large amounts. I saw one
clump on the way back here last night. The large mats glow when
it’s dark.’

‘What makes
them dangerous?’

‘Skin
irritation. It can be painful if there’s sufficient exposure.
Swallowing the stuff will result in an upset stomach, constipation,
and possibly vomiting. Protein incompatibility. You can’t digest
it, and your body rejects it.’

‘I’ll stick to
the pool.’

Bergen.

Bypassing the security
on the rooftop door was accomplished with ease thanks to the use of
Teleport. Nava found herself on the same landing she had seen
through Sorcerer’s Eye the day before, and she started down
immediately, past cameras which saw nothing. Heading straight for
the lower basement seemed like a good idea, but things did get a
little more difficult as she got to the ground floor.

This was where
they had facilities for processing arrested people, and then there
was the level with the cells in it. Here there were more actual
humans around and she needed to be more careful about making no
sound. She also had to avoid opening doors where someone might see
them. Then again, a quick examination of the doors here suggested
they were all on sensors that might be unable to see her, but they
would notice that the door had been opened. That might be
flagged to someone who might decide to investigate, so she
used Teleport again to get into the lower basement.

The machinery
down here was extensive, and it seemed no one was concerned about
making things comfortable for anyone who had to work here. It was a
warm night outside, but the heat was almost oppressive around all
the equipment. That was until she found the computer room, which
was being cooled to the point where she began to think about using
Resist Cold.

Once again,
Nava found herself surrounded by blinking LEDs. A lot of blinking
LEDs. She had expected a more extensive system than on Hayward
Island, but this was something else. Racks and racks of switches
moved data from external to internal lines. There were banks and
banks of computers processing the data from those connections.
Everything was carefully labelled, but the labels meant nothing to
Nava, so she was just going to have to work her way through each
machine in turn until she found what she wanted.

This was going
to take a while. It was probably going to take longer than
expected. Still, if she got back to the villa before anyone woke
up, no one would be left worrying over what had happened to her,
and the sooner she started, the sooner she would be done. She cast
her eyes toward the nearest machine and cast her spell.

237/8/16.

By three in the
morning, Nava had found most of what she had wanted about the
kidnappings. They were kidnappings for one thing. It had
taken some digging. She had had to connect data in a couple of
different databases to find everything, but she had located
evidence in each case of the investigations being closed by a
section of Aquarian Security called Department 17.

Digging up
information on Department 17 had not been easy. It appeared to be
missing from most organisation charts. It was referred to in few
messages Nava had been able to find. Somewhere, there had to be
more detail about it, but it was not where you might expect it: the
main computer system for Aquarian Security.

It did,
however, have personnel, and they got paid. As was so often the
case with secrets, it was the financial information which tripped
up the mysterious group’s security. The payroll database listed
sixty-two people with a department designation of seventeen. The
highest paid of them all was Conrad Berg Beyer. Nava determined to
look him up once she was somewhere she could use her ketcom.

That would be a
little while longer, however, since Department 17 was not the only
department which had staff but no other presence. Department 23
seemed to be even more secretive than Department 17. Its top
employee was Jolanthe Berg Beyer. The Bergs appeared to be pretty
much in control of the special departments in the organisation.
Then again, they were pretty heavily represented throughout, so
that was not a big surprise.

There was also
a Department 8, which had no presence aside from the payrolls, but
there was a reason for that: Department 8 had been closed down five
years ago. Several of its staff appeared to have been moved into
Department 23; the others had been terminated. Terminated, it
seemed, in both senses. In each case, Nava had found police case
files regarding those staff members being the victims of street
crime or accidents, always involving that person’s death. Someone
had rolled Department 8 into Department 23 and done a thorough job
of eliminating anyone who might know why the change had happened
who was not intimately involved with the new arrangement.

Further, there
was more information about Department 8 to be found by digging
through the messaging databases. Nava had come to the conclusion
that Department 8 had been set up to centralise the gathering of
blackmail material on visitors to Aquaria. It was there if you
looked. People would mention that the department ‘had something on’
someone the clan were having trouble with. Not infrequently, this
would be someone Department 17 was having trouble with regarding a
missing person. Soon after Department 8 was mentioned, pressure
from off-world would vanish and Department 17 would close a case.
Department 23 had been created to be more secret than Department 8,
so they were presumably up to something riskier.

Digging up more
information about Department 23 seemed like a good idea, but this
was all taking too long. Well, there was still time…

The Villa.

Mitsuko opened her eyes
and lifted her head. Just as she liked it, the room was in
near-total darkness, but she was still able to determine one thing:
Nava was not in bed beside her.

Then again,
Nava was still using Alert, so she did not need sleep. Slipping out
of bed, Mitsuko padded across the bedroom floor to the door, out
into the corridor beyond, and then followed that to the lounge.
There were no lights on. Nava was not sitting there with her ketcom
open or watching something on the wall screen.

Mitsuko checked
the time. It was almost four a.m. and Nava was not back yet. Bad
thoughts flickered through Mitsuko’s mind. Nava was objectively
quite amazing, but she was also not invulnerable. Had something
happened?

Sitting down to
wait, even if that was kind of a stupid thing to do, Mitsuko pushed
thoughts of a dead girlfriend aside as best she could. No, Nava was
probably not dead or captured. If she had been discovered, things
might get dangerous, but that would be because Nava had made a real
mess of a lot of people. The woman had taken on an army without
taking so much as a flesh wound. Everything was going to be
fine…

Bergen.

Nava cancelled her
spell and got to her feet. It was time to leave, and she had
sufficient information to decide on a course of action from
here.

Information on
Department 23 was beyond scant. No one talked about it. Department
17 was secretive, but its companion group had levels of information
control bordering on the paranoid. She would never have known it
existed if the accounting department had not been so anal about
records. Thank the stars for accountants.

Accountants,
infrastructure, and network management. Department 23 had to work
and, if they were doing what she suspected, they needed a lot of
data processing gear and network bandwidth. Clearly, they were not
doing that here, so they had to be doing it somewhere else, which
meant cabling and network routing. Nava knew enough about computers
to know how to read network routing tables and to know what she was
seeing when presented with purchasing data for a building on the
edge of the city with enough computing power to run a small nation.
That location would be her target for tomorrow.

Right now, she
needed to get back to the villa before someone noticed she was
still missing. Unless, of course, someone already had.

The Villa.

Nava walked into the
lounge to find Mitsuko lying on one of the sofas, naked and asleep.
It was warm and there was no danger of her girlfriend getting a
chill, but Nava picked Mitsuko up and set off toward the bedroom
anyway. It was apparent that the movement had woken Mitsuko when
her arms wrapped around Nava’s neck.

‘You’re back,’
Mitsuko mumbled. ‘I was worried.’

‘There was no
need. There was a lot to go through, and I found more than
expected.’

‘Oh?’

‘I think
there’s more than just some sort of human trafficking ring on
Aquaria. I’m sure there’s one of those, and I know where to look
next to be even more sure, but I think they’re into espionage
too.’

‘You said
something about blackmail.’

‘Worse than
that. Maybe. Tomorrow night, well, tonight really, I’m going to see
if I can confirm my suspicions.’

‘So, you’ll be
going out again tonight?’

‘I will.’

‘In that case,
you can put me to sleep properly now.’

‘I was going to
wake you up–’

Mitsuko’s arms
tightened around Nava’s neck. ‘I want both.’

‘Well, far be
it from me to deny you.’

~~~

‘It’s circumstantial at
the moment,’ Nava said, ‘but I believe they’ve turned to espionage
of one form or another.’ It was less that she said it than she
thought it, but her thoughts were transmitted almost sixteen light
years through the Q-field and then presented themselves as speech
to Fawn.

‘We’ve
suspected that they collect blackmail material for a while,’ Fawn
replied.

‘And I’ve more
or less confirmed that. However, they closed down the department
responsible for that and created something new and far more secret.
I’m going to visit what I think is their data processing centre
tonight. Hopefully, I can confirm things one way or another. Then
I’ll check what I believe to be the centre of their human
trafficking ring. And then, First Lieutenant, I think it will be
time for you to come in and start making arrests.’

There was
silence for a couple of seconds. ‘I’ll get things moving now. It’s
going to take thirty hours or so for us to arrive in the system,
then thirty more to get to Aquaria itself. By that time, you should
have everything ironed out.’

‘That isn’t an
especially fast transit.’

‘No, but we’re
bringing a lot of people and gear. This is going to be a pretty
major intervention. When I mention espionage, it’s likely to get
bigger. We could be looking at something like the Redwings
here.’

‘I see. Let’s
hope we don’t end up with another Redwing Faction out of it
then.’

‘That would be
good, but it’s going to be a mess. Even the human trafficking is
going to put the Beyers in a bad position. I hope it’s just a few
families involved.’

‘What I’ve
gathered so far suggests that it’s mostly the major ones. When the
old blackmail department was closed down, they eliminated various
people from smaller families who knew what it was doing.’

Fawn sighed.
‘Wonderful. That might be a good thing, in a way. A bad way. Good
luck tonight. Somehow, I think what you find is going to turn into
a real can of worms, but good luck anyway.’

‘Thank you,’
Nava replied before cutting the connection. Being wished luck was
always nice, even if she had no need of it and did not believe in
it.

Bergen.

She had not scouted
this location, but she was surprised at the security on the place
when she flew in across the city. The place she thought was
Department 23’s primary base was a low building built to look like
a warehouse. It was surrounded by a wall around three metres in
height with twenty to thirty metres between the building and the
boundary. There were armed guards on the single gate into the
compound and flying drones patrolling within the walls. There were
static cameras everywhere.

The building
had no windows and only one door. There were some large shutters
suggesting locations for loading transport vehicles, but they were
all fakes. Nava landed on the roof to check the interior. Up here,
there were various air-conditioning units, a few other bits of
machinery, and several dishes suggesting that the building was
communicating with objects in space. Sure enough, the air here was
thrumming with encrypted radio traffic which Nava’s Hear Radio
spell could pick up but not transform into anything meaningful for
her to listen to. She cast Sorcerer’s Eye instead, followed by
Teleport to jump her into a clear spot within the building.

Practically all
of the interior was taken up with network equipment, huge cabinets
of storage devices, and computers. There was space off at the end
where the door was which seemed to be offices and meeting rooms.
However, it was the communications equipment that held Nava’s
interest, not the space for people. There was, obviously, a trunk
coming in from the Aquaria Security HQ, likely a branch from the
security feeds within the city. There was no way all this gear was
needed for that. There had to be feeds coming in from all over the
planet.

The problem was
that this computer centre had a lot of computers and it was
well lit. That suggested the possibility of humans patrolling the
area. If any were sorcerers, they might see through Nava’s
invisibility. That was if they were looking for someone using the
Invisibility spell, of course, but… This seemed like there was too
much security. Department 23 was supposed to be a secret. You did
not keep secrets by posting guards all over a warehouse.

She looked
around carefully, considering her options. The building had been
built with a false floor to run cables without obstructing the
walkways between cabinets. Checking that no one was looking, Nava
lifted one of the floor panels and found that there was just about
enough space down there to lie in. Okay, so it was not going to be
a comfortable way to spend an evening, but it was safer than
sitting in the open and waiting to be spotted. She slid into the
crawl space and settled down to do some snooping.

237/8/17.

The Beyers,
particularly the Berg family, were into some fairly serious shit.
Nava was not prone to even thinking profanity, but that was the
kind of thought she was having as she considered what she had dug
up after four hours under the floor. The reason for the huge bulk
of network equipment was now obvious: Department 23 was monitoring
just about all communications on the planet, one way or another, as
well as security cameras and spy cameras such as the ones at the
villa Nava was staying in.

They were
collecting blackmail material. The storage systems here were packed
full of video and audio which could be used to gain advantage over
people in all walks of life. She had expected to see recordings of
the rich and important. She was also seeing data on all sorts of
people who had cheated on their partners, got into fights which had
been covered up, or done something remarkably stupid while drunk.
Each recording was logged with times, dates, and any other
information which might be needed to use it. In most cases, Nava
was unable to work out why the Beyers had bothered, but she found a
couple of files with added records indicating that such and such a
person had been persuaded to do something for the clan. They were
collecting data just in case someone was in a position to be
useful, and ‘useful’ often seemed to be ‘able to procure something
we want.’

Useful might
also mean that a victim was persuaded to look the other way so that
a Beyer could move about without being officially seen. The clan
was obtaining and selling Alliance secrets, either by direct
communications taps and surveillance, or by persuading someone to
give away secrets via blackmail. There were several other political
groupings besides the Clan Worlds Alliance; not all of them were
friendly. The Sino-Soviet Republic was generally hostile. The
Consortium was openly friendly but ready to backstab anyone to gain
commercial advantage. The New States Federation was cool but
essentially neutral. The Beyers seemed to be supplying intelligence
to all of them and the Redwing Faction internally to the
Alliance.

Basically, the
Beyer clan had decided to advance themselves in the Clan Worlds by
selling out the Alliance. Kidnapping tourists and then trafficking
them was almost a sideline. This was not going to end well.
This was probably going to end really badly.

Warwick Island.

Two hundred and fifty
kilometres from the villa, Warwick Island was so named for an
ancient member of the Audley family who had started the settlement
there some two hundred and sixty years ago. Back then it had been
concerned with farming since there was enough land there to make a
go of growing crops. Now it was all about tourism. Adult tourism.
The shoreline was home to a number of large hotels. There was
shopping, casinos, and a number of different ways to get laid for
money.

It was not
really the best place for three young women to be sightseeing, but
Nava, Mitsuko, and Melissa were there because it was the place Nava
suspected of being the hub for the planet’s human trafficking
operations. There were shops and cafés, so it was not a total
waste. In fact, those were proving to be the most fruitful aspects
of the morning as the trio walked around; Nava was seeing nothing
which could tell her where the smugglers might be hiding.

‘It was a
longshot,’ Nava said. ‘I wasn’t really expecting much coming
here.’

‘Well,’ Melissa
said, ‘it’s different.’ She knew exactly what Nava was actually
referring to, but they were supposed to at least pretend to be
tourists.

‘Different?’
Mitsuko asked. ‘Well, yes, I suppose we can say it’s
different.’

‘You have
bought two dresses and a teddy.’

‘Oh, well, yes.
The shops are interesting.’

‘I think it’s
interesting, um, socially. I’m not sure exactly what I was
expecting, but I don’t think I thought places this devoted to…’

‘Sex?’ Nava
suggested.

‘That will do.
I don’t think I thought places like this existed. In the Clan
Worlds anyway. There’s nothing like this on Avorna.’

‘Or Shinden,’
Mitsuko said. She frowned. ‘Well, nothing quite like this. It’s
less obvious. This is very much in your face.’ She indicated a
sign. It was for a club which was currently closed, but it
advertised table and pole dancing, complete with pictures of some
of the dancers. ‘You don’t see that on Shinden.’

‘Sex has been a
commodity for as long as there have been humans, probably,’ Nava
said. ‘I bet you can find people selling it on New Canaan, even if
the Bishop clan would tell you otherwise.’

‘You can. And
yes, they deny it. You’re right, of course. This is hardly anything
new. Sex work is work. Emotionally, I have more trouble thinking of
things that way, even if I accept it intellectually.’

‘Mm. It’s all
fine until something goes wrong.’ And something going wrong was
precisely why Nava was there. ‘I think we should find somewhere to
have lunch. Then we can go back to the villa and fry.’

‘Have you seen
what you came for?’ Melissa asked.

‘No, but it was
a longshot, like I said.’

~~~

Melissa sat in the
restroom in the restaurant they had selected, quite happy that they
would be leaving the island soon. She was also quite happy that the
restroom was nice. They had stopped a number of times for drinks
that morning, partially because it was hot, and partially to take a
break from the unrelenting assault of softcore porn which assaulted
the senses on the streets. Now she was paying for drinking a lot of
juice and coffee, but at least the room was nice.

Finishing up
what she was doing, she stepped outside to wash her hands. There
was the usual bank of sinks along the wall opposite the cubicles,
and she selected one toward the middle. There was liquid soap which
was soft and creamy. She used it on her hands and then her face,
washing away the sweat which had accumulated on their travels.
Aquaria was an up-and-down experience as far as temperature went;
outside you baked, and then you walked into a building and the air
con practically froze you to the spot. Used to a relatively
temperate climate on Avorna, Melissa found the sudden extremes here
a little uncomfortable. Even Shinden summers were not this bad.
Aquaria, she had decided, was not a place she would come to
again.

She did not
actually solidify that opinion entirely a second or two later, but
she would when she woke up. There was a Pfft! sort of sound and
something stung her side. There was water in her eyes, so when she
straightened and looked around, all she saw was a blobby humanoid
shape standing in the doorway of one of the stalls. Her vision
blurred further.

‘What?’ she
said.

Then she was
falling.

~~~

Nava got to her feet.
‘Melissa seems to be taking a long time.’

‘She… I suppose
she is,’ Mitsuko replied.

Nava leaned
closer. ‘I’m going to check on her. Stay here. Cast your Armour
spell and have something offensive ready to use.’

‘You don’t
think–’

‘I’m not making
any guesses yet. Be ready.’ Then Nava set off toward the back of
the restaurant.

She found the
restroom easily enough, but Melissa was another matter. All the
stalls were empty. There was no sign of a struggle, but Melissa was
not there. When she tried Locate, she got nothing back. Telepathy
got her nothing either. Stepping out of the restroom, she walked
further along the corridor it was on and found a fire door at the
back of the building. So, someone could have grabbed Melissa and
taken her out that way. Leaving Mitsuko alone for too long might
result in her needing to find two people, so Nava went back to the
restaurant floor and sat down.

‘She’s not with
you,’ Mitsuko observed.

‘No, she’s
not.’

Mitsuko’s face
paled. ‘You don’t think–’

‘Yes, I do. I
can’t find her with Locate, so they’re using Scryguard. I can’t
connect to her with Telepathy, so I think she’s unconscious. We’ll
pay and leave and wait for them to contact us.’

‘You think they
will? They don’t do that normally, do they?’

‘Honestly, I
have no way of knowing what they normally do. This time, they will
contact us. Me. They will contact me because they want me. Grabbing
Melissa is just a means to an end.’

‘We’ll get her
back,’ Mitsuko said through gritted teeth.

‘Damn right we
will. And they’re going to regret using her as bait.’

‘Fawn would
probably like them alive…’

‘The first
lieutenant is going to be disappointed.’

~~~

Melissa opened her
eyes. There was no grogginess, but she felt a little disoriented
for a second before her memory stabilised and she recalled what had
happened. She had no idea how long she had been out – though she
suspected it was not that long – but she was no longer in the
restaurant. She was, in fact, handcuffed to a chair in a room with
hardwearing carpet on the floor. An office, maybe. She straightened
her back, which took pressure off her wrists, and took stock.

It was a
windowless room that looked something like an office and was
approximately three metres on each side. There was no desk, just
the simple chair she was sitting on and a few metal shelves with
boxes on them. Light came from overhead LED panels. The blank walls
were painted duck egg green. There was a single door in the room, a
standard office door without a lock.

She shared her
space with three men. Two of them looked like generic thugs: big
men with short hair. One of them looked like his nose had been
broken more than once. The other was carrying a large handgun in a
shoulder holster. The one with the broken nose was probably armed
too, but he was wearing a leather jacket which concealed the area
under his left arm.

The third man
was older, probably, and certainly less thuggish. He looked
intelligent, in fact, which made Melissa wonder what he thought he
was doing. He was shorter and less bulky than his colleagues, but
still looked fit. Dark hair looked like it was styled rather than
cut; this was a man with money to waste on his hair. His face was
narrow and had a hard edge to it. Lots of angles and a high bridge
to his nose. His eyes were a darker shade of hazel rather than just
brown. He had thin lips which curled into a smile when he noticed
that Melissa had come to.

‘You’re awake.
Now we can get things started.’

Melissa looked
at him for a second and then said, ‘Hello, I am Melissa Connelly
Avorn. To whom do I have the pleasure of speaking?’

He raised an
eyebrow. ‘Seriously? Well, why not. My name is Conrad Berg Beyer. I
will be your kidnapper for this afternoon. I’d say I’m sorry to put
you in this position, but I’m really not.’ He paused briefly as
Melissa grinned at him. ‘Here’s how this is going to go. Your
friends will be called shortly and told that, if they ever want to
see you alive again, they should come here. They will be captured.
All three of you will then be brainwashed, just as we’ve done with
countless other young people, and shipped out for sale.’ He
returned Melissa’s grin. ‘We’ll send you to Consortium space, I
think. That route goes through Avorna. I feel that’s
appropriate.’

Melissa’s eyes
narrowed. They were shipping through Avorna? Was someone in her
clan involved in this business? That could wait.

‘Your families
will be told about a terrible contragrav accident,’ Conrad went on.
‘All three of you were killed. The bodies were burned beyond all
recognition. No one will ever know that you’re the plaything of
some corporate executive in the Consortium. Well, that’s if you’re
lucky, but with your looks, I think you’ll get a good placement.
Not that you’ll care because–’

Melissa started
giggling and Conrad stopped talking. ‘Nava is not going to be nice
to you people,’ she said after a second or two.

‘She’s not
going to be a–’

‘You’re going
to get your asses kicked by a girl in short shorts and a cropped
top!’ Melissa switched to laughing. It was partially put on to make
them nervous and partially because it was actually funny, but also
because she was just a little bit hysterical. Okay, so Nava
was going to come to the rescue, and she was quite possibly
going to kill every last one of them, but Melissa had been
kidnapped, and she was alone in a room with three criminals while
dressed in a flimsy sundress. A little hysteria was warranted.

‘Shut the fuck
up!’ Conrad yelled. ‘I’m going to call the Greyling bitch.’ That
was probably for the benefit of the two thugs. He exited the room
and slammed the door, all to the accompaniment of Melissa’s
laughter.

~~~

‘There she is,’ Nava
said. Melissa had been missing for about half an hour and Nava had
tried Locate again. This time she got a direction and distance, but
there was resistance; whoever had her was still using Scryguard,
but this time Nava’s magic had managed to penetrate the shield.
‘About two kilometres. They didn’t take her far.’

‘Is she hurt?’
Mitsuko asked. They were sitting in the contragrav with Mitsuko at
the controls. She did not have a permit to fly the thing, but just
about anyone could operate a contragrav if they had even the
slightest clue.

‘I’ll tell you
in a second…’ Within her mind, Nava reached out for Melissa’s, and
then she sent out, ‘Hi, Mel. You okay?’

‘Cuffed to a
chair. Otherwise unharmed aside from an injection mark on my left
side. Damn it! They got a blood spot on my dress!’

‘Your
priorities seem to be a little off. Are you sure they didn’t hit
you in the head?’

‘Well, you’re
going to come and rescue me, aren’t you? I’ll be free shortly, but
my dress might be permanently damaged.’

‘Right. I take
it that this is a trap?’

‘Of course. I’m
bait. I don’t think I like that. The leader, uh, Conrad Berg Beyer,
just went to call you. We’re supposed to end up as brainwashed
slaves in the Consortium.’

‘Huh. I’ve got
your location, but I guess we’ll wait for the call. Do you know how
many we’re dealing with?’

‘I’ve seen
three, but I’d imagine there are more in the building.’

‘Right. My
ketcom is ringing. See you soon.’ Aloud, Nava said, ‘She’s fine.
This is the kidnappers.’ She tapped her ketcom. ‘Nava Greyling
Sonkei. Am I talking to the brainless asshole who kidnapped
Melissa?’

~~~

The building was
nondescript to say the least. There was no signage to indicate its
purpose and it sat just outside of town, surrounded by a wire fence
with a gate in it. One storey, three windows and a door on the
front, but otherwise nothing distinguishing about it at all. It was
almost refreshing when you considered that most buildings here had
neon signs mounted on them advertising what you could find
inside.

Mitsuko dropped
the contragrav down inside the fence beside a couple of similar
vehicles, climbed out, and started for the door to the building.
She was ten metres away when she raised one of Nava’s SAH-301s and
activated the spell she had just improvised. The Concussive Force
spell hit the wooden door, breaking it free of its hinges and
sending it bouncing inward to hit the opposite wall of the
reception room three metres away.

Switching in
her standard Fire Blast, she followed the Concussive Force with a
lesser, but still potent, fire spell. The room filled with an
explosion of flame. A second later, two men stumbled out of the
door with their clothes and hair on fire. Because Mitsuko was not
Nava, and because neither of them appeared to be much of a threat
anyway, Mitsuko ignored them and started for the door.

~~~

The door opened and
Conrad walked into the room holding a pistol of some sort. An
automatic. Melissa was not exactly well versed in the design of
guns. Nava could have probably told her what calibre it was and how
many rounds were in the magazine. It became of secondary concern
anyway when Conrad marched over to Melissa, stepped behind her, and
placed the muzzle of the weapon against her right temple.

‘I don’t know
what your idiot friends think they’re doing,’ he said, ‘but when
they get here and see you like this, they’ll change their
tune.’

Somewhere
beyond the door, things were happening. There had been a sound a
bit like an explosion, followed by what sounded a lot like
Fire Blast going off. It had a particular whooshing sound to it
which Melissa had heard more times than she ever thought she would.
Even through a few walls, she could identify it fairly well. Nava
used Fire Blast, but it was really more Mitsuko’s thing.

‘I don’t think
you understand your situation,’ Melissa said. ‘We go to the Shinden
Alliance School of Sorcery. We’re trained in combat. We’ve been in
combat. Before that, Nava was trained as an assassin. This kind of
operation is second nature to her. You don’t stand a chance.’ There
was another whoosh somewhere beyond that closed door. ‘And it
sounds like Suki’s a little pissed at you.’

‘Shut up.
They’ll have to stop when they see–’ The pistol moved away from
Melissa’s head and then, from the sound of it, hit the floor. There
was a less clattery thump along with it, likely indicating that
Conrad had also fallen.

The sound did
nothing for the thug standing to Melissa’s left. He was collapsing
a second later. Both thugs had, like Conrad, been watching the door
with their weapons in their hands. Now, the one to Melissa’s right
turned, bringing his pistol around. He saw nothing to fire at, and
so he did not fire. Then he let out a cry of pain, clutched his
chest, and collapsed unconscious to the ground. Melissa glanced his
way, but her instincts took over a second later and she looked
away, concentrating instead on a cantrip.

Nava appeared
out of nowhere on her left. ‘Probably best if you don’t look.’

‘That was my
thought.’ There was another clatter and Melissa brought her arms
around in front of her and rubbed at her wrists.

‘Locksmith?’
Nava asked.

‘It’s a cantrip
now. You used your new spell on that one?’ Melissa nodded backward
at the thug she was pointedly not looking at.

‘Yeah. And you
can probably look now. It works. Maybe a little slower than I’d
like. I should memorise it at a higher rank.’

Melissa looked
around. Where the thug had been, there was now a collection of
clothing, a shoulder holster, and a pistol. Of the occupant of the
clothes, there was no sign. ‘I think disintegrating someone is
enough. At least there was no blood.’

‘It took three
seconds to do that. He had two to fire back. Well, actually, he
collapsed after the first second, so maybe I am being a little
picky. I’ll think about it. Anyway, this one’s dead.’ Nava poked
the thug at her feet with a toe. ‘The one behind you, who I hope is
Conrad Berg, is just paralysed. He’s going to be back on his feet
in just under three minutes. Do you think you could contain him
while I go help Suki?’

Melissa got to
her feet and turned to look down at Conrad. ‘I think I’ve got
something that’ll hold him for the few seconds it’s going to take
you to clear the building.’

Nava started
for the door. ‘Seconds, huh? Well, I’d better get started.’

~~~

Bullets hit an energy
barrier a few millimetres away from Mitsuko’s dress and stopped
dead. They would have been good shots, maybe even lethal, if Nava
had not cast Armour on her girlfriend before they had parted ways.
Mitsuko’s own memorised Armour spell might have been penetrated,
but not Nava’s. So, Mitsuko remained unperforated, and her return
fire was mildly cataclysmic. Fire Blast exploded against the chest
of one man, killing him instantly. The man beside him was too close
to escape the flames; he died too. The fire washed over Mitsuko,
but by that point it was not hot enough to penetrate her
shield.

There were more
gunmen further down the corridor, all of them raising handguns and
currently only lightly singed if they were damaged at all. Mitsuko
prepared to fire again, but then she stopped as a sphere of white
light engulfed them. When that vanished, it left behind partially
disintegrated bodies and men lying on the scarred industrial carpet
who were mostly in too much pain to do anything much. From behind
them, Nava walked toward Mitsuko, and Mitsuko gave a little
shudder.

Nava was, as
Melissa had said to Conrad Berg, wearing shorts which barely
covered her behind and a cropped T-shirt which showed off her chest
nicely. She was in sandals with almost no heel. If you had seen her
anywhere else, you would have seen a late-teenage girl on holiday.
Here, now, as she stalked through the carnage she had just wrought,
Nava looked like some sort of dark war goddess, perfectly at home
with destruction. As she passed one man, he rallied, pointing his
gun at her. Nava pointed a finger at him, and he shrieked in pain,
his weapon discharging into the ceiling. A second later, a wave of
incandescence washed over his skin, leaving nothing behind but air.
His clothes and his pistol fell to the ground, but Nava paid them
no heed.

‘That’s that
new spell?’ Mitsuko asked.

‘Yes,’ Nava
replied.

‘It’s
vicious.’

‘Yes. Mel’s
safe. We should sweep the rest of the building before we go collect
her and the boss.’

‘That Conrad
Berg? You let him live?’

‘You’re right.
The first lieutenant will want to speak with him. And killing him
quickly seems like letting him off easily. And I want to know how
far up the chain this goes. We could have problems until our
reinforcements arrive. I want to know how much of a bargaining chip
we need. Oh, have you seen any computers?’

‘Not yet.
There’s–’

Before Mitsuko
could finish her sentence, Nava turned and fired off a Magic Burst
spell in the direction she had just come from. ‘Sorry, you were
saying?’

‘Never mind.
Let’s get this over with.’

~~~

Mitsuko walked into the
room Nava had told her that Melissa was in and came to a stop.
Melissa was there, sitting on a chair and checking something on her
ketcom. Or she had been; she was now smiling at Mitsuko having
looked up when the door opened. ‘Hey, Suki. Are you finished?
Where’s Nava?’

‘Uh, we’ve been
through and made sure no one’s going to be a problem. One way or
another. We found a server in the basement, so Nava’s taking a look
at it.’ Mitsuko pointed at the other occupant of the room. ‘That’s
Conrad Berg?’

Conrad was at
the back of the room, his hands cuffed behind his back, running at
one of Melissa’s Force Walls. He slammed into the barrier, bounced
off, let out a roar of irritation, and got up to try again.

‘That’s him.
He’s been doing that since Paralysis wore off.’

‘You don’t seem
especially bothered.’

‘That is a
class two Force Wall. It is going to take someone a lot bigger than
him to get through it. I think I could’ve left him his pistol and
he’d still be stuck in there. Of course, he won’t believe me when I
tell him that. He just keeps trying to barge through it.’

‘Hm. I suppose
you have to sit here and keep the spell running.’

‘Afraid so.
Until Nava’s finished yanking all their secrets out of the server
anyway.’

At that, Conrad
let out another roar and ran harder at the wall. It produced no
greater effect.

‘I’ll wait with
you,’ Mitsuko said. ‘Aside from anything else, we have
entertainment here that I don’t feel like missing.’

The Mainland Outside
Bergen.

‘That should be
sufficient,’ Nava said. She stood back and examined her work. The
contragrav was parked up on the edge of a small forest some
distance outside Bergen, and she had used fallen branches and other
scrounged materials to further conceal it. Satisfied, she walked
past the concealed vehicle, deeper into the trees, where she found
Melissa and Mitsuko watching over Conrad.

‘My people will
find me,’ Conrad said when he spotted Nava approaching. ‘You can’t
run forever.’

‘We don’t have
to,’ Nava replied. ‘How do you think they’re going to find us
exactly?’

‘They’ll have
seen you on radar flying–’

‘Evade
Sensors,’ Nava said.

‘They’ll use
magic to–’


‘Scryguard.’

‘To be fair,’
Mitsuko said, ‘they may have someone talented enough to break
through Scryguard. At least enough to get a general search
area.’

Nava nodded.
‘It’s possible. I figure we need to hold out through the rest of
today, tomorrow, and then Saturday morning. Maybe a little longer.
By Saturday evening, we should have our reinforcements. Until then,
we need to stay free and, preferably, cause as much trouble as we
can for the Bergs. If we can sow enough confusion, they won’t have
the time or orders to erase data we want to bury them under.’

‘You don’t have
a chance,’ Conrad said. His speech was somewhat restricted by his
position. The building they had taken him from was a staging area
of sorts for kidnap victims. As such, the basement had not just
held a computer room; it had also had several containment cells in
it along with quite a selection of restraints. Conrad was lying on
his belly with his wrists attached to his ankles. He was hogtied,
which Mitsuko had felt was appropriate. If he got too noisy, they
had a ball gag they could use on him, but they had not bothered
with that yet. ‘We have people in the ASF. No one is coming to help
you. No one!’

‘Keep telling
yourself that,’ Nava replied. ‘I know you have people in the ASF. I
have a list of seventeen to hand over, but even without that it was
obvious. You grabbed Mel after I reported what I’d found back to my
superior and she set things moving to get a task force of some sort
here. It’s obvious that you have informants in the ASF. Now, did
you ever think to ask how I sent the information to my boss?’

‘I don’t care.’
Conrad smirked. ‘We have people high up in the chain of command who
can quash anything you think you can get on us.’

‘First Rear
Admiral Lucas Chevalier Garavain? He’s not going to be as much help
as you think. I made a point of recording the data you have on him
when I was digging through the servers at Department twenty-three.’
Nava had the satisfaction of seeing Conrad’s eyes widen, though she
did not show it. ‘Basically, I think he’ll be resigning in a short
while.’

‘Lucas
Chevalier?’ Mitsuko asked.

‘Mm. It’s the
strait-laced ones who always seem to have something hidden under
the carpet. The rear admiral gets up to some very naughty things
when he comes to Aquaria and this lot have been recording all of
it. I’d show you, but I kind of wish I didn’t know about it.’

‘I’ll skip
that,’ Melissa said. ‘So, how are we going to cause problems?’

‘Well, the
first thing we’re going to do is secure another prisoner.’

Melissa and
Mitsuko stared at their friend. ‘Nava,’ Mitsuko asked, ‘what have
you got planned?’

‘Don’t worry.
You’re going to love this one.’
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‘I am not loving this,’
Mitsuko said. Actually, she whispered it, though the chances of her
being heard outside of the intended recipients were slim at this
point.

‘It does seem a
little rash,’ Melissa said.

‘I would prefer
some time for reconnaissance,’ Nava admitted, ‘but I believe the
three of us can do this, and it will throw the family, if not the
entire clan, into confusion.’

‘Won’t it just
paint a big target on our heads?’ Mitsuko asked.

‘Well, yes, but
they’ll have to find us. By the time they do, we’ll be in an
entrenched position which they will have to be careful attacking.
In my opinion, and feel free to raise valid objections, the
alternative is for us to keep moving and hope they don’t catch us.
Meanwhile, they will be erasing the data we need to prove we aren’t
terrorists or whatever story they spin.’

‘I didn’t say I
had a better idea, just that I don’t like this one.’

Nava nodded.
‘Well, I don’t like it as such, but I think we can pull it off and
that it gives us the best chance of success.’

‘I’m not going
to be that much use,’ Melissa said.

‘On the
contrary,’ Nava replied. ‘Part of my plan relies on your ability to
contain the defenders. You’re going to be making a lot of walls.’
She nodded at the SAH-301 in Melissa’s hand. ‘Use that to boost
your energy reserves. Mitsuko will be doing the same with the other
one.’

‘Wouldn’t you
be better off with this?’

‘In close
quarters, the advantages it gives me are not as great as its
ability to extend your usefulness. I’ll manage perfectly well
without.’ Nava looked at her girlfriend. ‘Of course, when Suki gets
around to learning Gather Quintessence, she will have little need
of the extra reserves, but that hasn’t happened yet.’

‘You really
want to get into that when we’re about to assault a fortress?’
Mitsuko asked.

Nava looked out
at the compound they were about to invade. It was a mansion of
sorts, built in a Baroque sort of style and surrounded by a
four-metre wall. The main gate was guarded by eight Aquarian
Security officers. There were human and robotic guards patrolling
the grounds. Nava had already established, using Sorcerer’s Eye,
that there were more guards within the building. All of them were
armed with assault rifles and pistols and flashbang grenades. There
were at least two sorcerers.

‘That’s not a
fortress,’ Nava said.

‘It’s not?’
Melissa asked.

‘No. That is a
trap our quarry has let himself get caught in, thinking that he’ll
be safe there. We are going to disabuse him of that fact.’

~~~

It began quietly. Well,
it was quiet unless you were using a radio when the jamming field
went up. For a kilometre in all directions from the mansion, radio
communication became almost impossible, and radar became utterly
useless.

About three
seconds after that happened, things got a lot noisier as the
mansion’s guards began trying to figure out what was happening and
get some orders. Obviously, it did not help that people initially
thought their own equipment was faulty rather than there being some
sort of jamming effect in place. After all, there was nothing in
sight which could be doing the jamming. A couple of the gate guards
did scan the sky for signs of some stealth-equipped aircraft which
might have been sending out radio noise, but that was not going to
give results because the true culprit was the Radio Noise spell
Nava had dropped on the mansion’s roof.

Briefly, she
watched someone run from the gate, presumably to find out what was
going on, and several of the guards in the grounds dashing toward
doors for the same purpose. The drones hovering in the grounds were
remote controlled. They did not drop out of the air because they
had collision-avoidance software installed, but they just hovered
in place, unable to send video or receive commands. Not perfect,
but sufficient. Nava set off toward the rear of the building, to a
service door where she would be meeting Melissa and Mitsuko.

See Invisible
allowed her to check that her friends had arrived. Perfectly normal
vision allowed her to see that Melissa had already opened the
purely physical lock on the door. Nava had selected that door
because it did not have an electronic lock on it. It was possibly
rigged to indicate that it had been opened in the security room,
but it was likely that the security teams were too busy to notice
at the moment, and they would be unable to dispatch someone to
check anyway.

‘Let’s move
in,’ Nava said, both announcing her arrival and indicating their
next action.

The mansion was
on two levels. Some brief scouting had indicated that the lower
floor was services, security, and entertainment. There were dining
rooms, something akin to a ballroom, and a few other rooms meant
for entertaining guests. There were kitchens, cold storage rooms,
laundry facilities, the security operations centre, and ready rooms
for the guards. From the looks of it, the number of guards had been
increased above their normal levels; there was not really enough
room for all of them at the moment.

Upstairs were
the private rooms, and that was where the trio of insurgents needed
to get to. There were several staircases and an elevator. The
elevator was primarily designed to allow servants to take things
between floors, and it was about ten metres from the door they were
using. It was two in the morning; there were very few people on
their feet who were not there to guard the place, and those ones
were in confusion. Nava made her way to the end of the hall the
door opened onto, eased open the door there, and checked the room
beyond. No one on the corridor. She slipped through, followed by
Mitsuko and then Melissa, and crossed to the elevator. Things could
not continue to go this easily.

The elevator
opened on the upper floor and things got more difficult. No one was
actually guarding the thing, but the corridor here had various
confused-looking guards on it, and one of them noticed the elevator
doors opening. He came to investigate, but by the time he got
there, the three women who had ridden up in it were out. Nava
stepped up behind him and pushed him into the car. To someone
watching, it might have appeared that he stepped in to look
at the interior, but the illusion was broken soon after as Melissa
put a wall up, sealing off the elevator to anyone trying to use it
to get access to this floor. Or, of course, anyone trying to escape
that way.

Her wall was
also bent to block the corridor itself going right from the
elevator doors. That cut off half of the guards, and those so
blocked off seemed to have no idea what was going on. They could
not call for help, and now they could not get to the other side of
the mansion. Until they figured out that they could, anyway, which
might not take too long. They were going to try the direct approach
first: two of them opened fire on the Force Wall. Melissa allowed
herself a grin as the men spent their magazines uselessly against
her barrier. Then she was off, following Nava and Mitsuko.

Mitsuko had
just tossed a Fire Blast down the corridor, but it was largely
meant as a distraction. It exploded into a ball of flame which
washed down the hallway causing burns, but it was aimed long, and
it was mainly meant to keep the remaining guards from responding as
Nava opened a door and pushed through into a second hallway which
took you from one side of the building to the other. Back to front,
actually. They came out onto a similar cross-corridor with slightly
better decoration. The owner of the place was really into fancy
mouldings and, of all things, flowery wallpaper. Various vines with
flowers on them were printed on the walls, and the artwork was
better in this hallway than the other one. Gold-plated cherubs held
up space lighting in several places along the wall.

‘This has
got to go,’ Mitsuko said softly.

‘Fire to the
right before Mel puts the wall up,’ Nava said. ‘I’ll take the
left.’

Mitsuko, as
suggested, launched a Fire Blast to their right, roasting several
cherubs and a couple of guards. Then one of Melissa’s walls
appeared across the hallway, again bent to block that way through
and the door they had just come through.

Nava started at
a walking pace down the hallway, raising her arm and letting Magic
Burst fly. A second later, Mitsuko had turned and launched another
Fire Blast down the corridor, aiming closer than Nava had. Magic
Burst would probably not harm them at this distance, but it might
erode their magical armour. No one had fired at them yet, but they
might, and having solid shielding would be useful if they did.

Ten metres down
the corridor, Nava turned at a door, outside of which two men were
lying on the floor, moaning in pain from Mitsuko’s flames. She
tried it. ‘Locked.’ One of the men tried to twist around and see
where the voice had come from, but he was in no condition to do
much if he did.

A Force Wall
appeared, cutting the corridor off beyond the doorway. Then Melissa
reached out and touched the locking mechanism on the door. It was
not simply a matter of casting the spell and then the door opening;
the Locksmith spell effectively gave you a set of magical tools for
picking a lock and a rather better way of sensing what you were
doing than just touch. Melissa was starting to sweat a little when,
forty seconds later, the lock clicked open and Nava pushed through
into the room beyond.

It was a
bedroom. On the far side was a window with heavy drapes in a thick
red fabric over it. On the left, a connecting door led to other
rooms in the suite. On the left was a huge bed, more modern than
one might have expected from the general décor. The bed’s owner was
not in it. Instead, he was on his feet in the middle of the room
with two guards beside him. The guards could not see anyone
entering the room, but someone had opened the door, and the fact
that they were invisible suggested they were trouble. They opened
fire.

Two of the
multitude of bullets actually hit Nava, both of them coming to a
stop against her Armour. She ignored the hits and raised her hand
as Melissa stepped in behind her, also ignoring a bullet hitting
her. Nava unleashed her new spell on one of the guards. She called
it Magic Charge, though she was not entirely happy with the name.
It had taken a couple of months of experimentation and consultation
with Hoshi, Rochester, and Trudy to get it working to her
satisfaction, and the result was nasty. Weirdly, it was based on
Gather Quintessence, the spell magicians used to recharge their own
reserves. What Magic Charge did was to create a sort of magical
engine within its target, gathering quintessence to it and then
releasing that energy as raw magic. For three seconds, magic
flooded out into the spell’s target, tearing apart matter at the
fundamental level. Armour was no defence against it, whether
physical or magical. It was a nasty spell, but it did not
cause collateral damage and it killed quickly, especially since
Nava liked to aim for vital organs.

Well, it
generally killed quickly. Her first target let out a scream,
dropped his rifle, and clutched at his chest as the ‘machine’ got
to work within him. The second died instantly, just as his
compatriot fell to the ground. A second later, there was nothing
left of either of them but their clothes and equipment.

Doing her
absolute best to ignore that, Melissa formed a Force Wall over the
connecting door. Then she turned, checked that Mitsuko was inside,
and closed off the door they had come through. Then she turned
again to see that Nava had cancelled her Invisibility and was
striding toward the last man standing.

He was your
typical member of Clan Worlds society. Handsome and fit with blue
eyes and dark-brown hair cut by someone who knew what they were
doing. His hair was somewhat dishevelled at the moment, probably
thanks to him having been dragged out of bed by his guards. He was
dressed in a robe and a pair of pyjama bottoms, both in pale-blue
silk or something similar. He looked like a man who was used to
violence, but not like this. He was shocked, confused, but as soon
as he saw Nava, he gained purpose and another thing about him
became evident: he was a sorcerer. His hand slashed out and a thin
disc of energy flew out to strike Nava in the stomach.

‘Nava!’ Mitsuko
shrieked as Nava folded under the impact of the Slice spell.

‘No!’ Melissa
shrieked.

‘Fuck that
hurts,’ Nava said through gritted teeth.

Mitsuko let out
a cry which was half sob and half laugh and threw a Slice spell at
the man in the robe. He was lucky she decided to aim for an arm,
because the energy blade sliced cleanly through his left bicep and
the bone beneath. His arm dropped to the carpet, followed by him,
and that was a bit much for Melissa.

‘Oh…’ Melissa
said. She was shaking. All she could do was stand there looking at
the fallen limb.

‘You didn’t
kill him, did you?’ Nava asked, still obviously in pain. The
bleeding from her wound had stopped, however, and it was obvious
that her skin was reknitting. Active Recovery was like that,
extremely fast, which was why she tended to cast it on herself
before combat. She had used it on all three of them along with
Armour.

‘If I did,’
Mitsuko said, ‘then… I’ll check.’ She stepped over to the fallen
man and checked his pulse. ‘Still alive. How are you doing?’

Nava
straightened her back and ran a hand over her blood-coated stomach.
‘Basically healed. Another second and I’ll be good to go.’ She
turned to Melissa. ‘Mel? Mel, are you okay?’

Melissa looked
back, shook her head, and then gave a slow nod. ‘I think I’ll be
okay. The blood… It was a little too much for me.’ She was still
shivering, over the initial shock, but still a little worse for
it.

‘I can
understand that. I’ll heal him once we’re clear of this place. And
there are wet wipes in the contragrav, I think.’

‘Right. Are you
okay? That looked like a really bad wound.’

Nava looked
around at their fallen target. ‘Yeah, he knows Slice at a pretty
high rank. That was… closer than I’d have liked.’

‘How are we
supposed to contain him?’ Mitsuko asked.

‘Well, for now
he’s unconscious. I want to talk to him, but I have an idea for
that. Then I’ll suspend him like I did with Conrad. And then we’ll
just have to keep him until the ASF gets here.’

‘We have to get
him out of here first.’

‘True. But
given that he just tried to cut me open like a fish, I’ve lost all
desire to be subtle.’

‘Oh,’ Mitsuko
and Melissa said in unison.

~~~

Melissa swung the
contragrav in over the compound’s walls, aiming for the window of
the room they had invaded. She was a little concerned with being
shot at, but not too concerned because the mansion’s guards
had other things to worry about.

Beneath her,
white spheres and balls of flame blossomed. It was almost all Nava
and Magic Burst, though Mitsuko was in the shattered window of the
room, watching out for anyone paying too much attention and then
throwing fire their way. It had begun noisy and was getting
worse.

Nava had blown
out the window, drapes and all, with a Concussive Force spell. Rank
sixty-four! Melissa could manage rank nineteen, and that was
capable of doing things to a human body she refused to think about.
Fragments of glass and fabric had been blasted out in a shower of
slashing rain almost to the wall. Then Nava had jumped out of the
window and begun throwing violent death in all directions. Melissa
had flown out and up, invisible to those below, to get to the
contragrav.

Mitsuko was
waiting with the still-unconscious man they had come to kidnap,
ready to toss him into the vehicle once Melissa had got it close.
Which was now. She hit the button to open the side door, and then
she checked the down-view cameras for signs of people coming to
rescue their boss. So far, so good.

There was a
thump as a body landed on the back seat. Then another thump which
was a bit more like a scrabble. ‘I’m in,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Right. Nava,
she’s in and so is our passenger.’

Nava’s voice
replied in Melissa’s head. ‘Go. I’ll catch you up in a few
minutes.’

‘On it.’
Melissa hit the button to close the door, and then she was pushing
the vehicle’s engines as hard as they would go to accelerate away
from the compound and into the sky.

‘What about
Nava?’ Mitsuko asked.

‘She’ll catch
us up. Probably after she’s killed more Beyers. She’s faster than
this thing, you know.’

‘Well, I
didn’t, but I can believe it.’

Melissa
giggled. ‘I’m almost as fast as this thing.’ She checked the
rear-view screen; white light blossomed on the ground below. ‘And
now that she doesn’t have to keep that Telepathy spell going, she’s
really bringing out the big guns. If they’re lucky, the mansion
will still be there when she’s finished.’

‘I hope she’s
being careful. She really had me worried back there for a
second.’

‘Yeah. Yeah,
that was… You get so used to her being basically invulnerable.’

Mitsuko climbed
through from the back seat to the front as Melissa levelled off. ‘I
hope that bastard is worth it.’

‘I think he
will be. After all, he’s…’

The Villa.

‘Hugo Berg Beyer,’ Nava
said, ‘welcome to one of the very nice island villas you people
have dotted all across this delightfully wet planet.’

Hugo Berg was
busy checking that his left arm was attached. Nava had cast Active
Recovery on him a few seconds earlier and his arm had just grown
back. It really was a pretty amazing spell, at least at the higher
ranks. It was just about miraculous at rank five. Nava could only
cast rank three, but that was quite enough.

‘Bitch!’ Hugo
snapped, and then he launched a Slice spell at her with a malicious
grin on his face. The grin vanished as the spell just fizzled and
died against the dome of translucent energy he was sitting under.
‘What? There’s no way you can cast a high enough class of Force
Dome to–’

Nava waved a
finger. ‘That’s not Force Dome.’

‘It sort of
is,’ Melissa said.

‘It’s Force
Dome with a little something extra,’ Mitsuko said. ‘This is what
you get for messing with schoolgirls.’

It was, in
fact, something Trudy had shown Nava, Hoshi, and Rochester. It was
basically the spell which had been used to trap the Harbinger
serial killer inside a box for many thousands of years. Trudy had
explained it as being a standing wave of quintessential energy
which acted like a force field to both physical objects and
magic.

‘I wish I could
cast it,’ Melissa said. ‘I’m getting close to Force Dome. Not quite
there yet, but I’m close.’

‘What we’re
trying to say,’ Nava said, ‘is that you’re stuck in there. Neither
you nor your magic can get out.’

‘You’ll be
found,’ Hugo said. ‘You’ll be found and–’

‘I’m actually
kind of hoping so,’ Nava said. ‘They won’t be able to locate you,
or us, or Conrad Berg who we also have here. But I really want them
to figure it out, because then they’ll send people to rescue you,
and I’ll kill them. I’ve seen some of the things you and your
people have been getting up to here. I really want a valid excuse
to kill some more of them.’

‘You’re ASF!
You can’t go around just killing people!’

‘Well, no. No,
I’m not actually ASF. Not precisely. None of us are. But, no, we
shouldn’t go around killing people just because we want to. But if
they come here trying to kill us…’

~~~

‘They’ve figured it
out,’ Nava called out. She was on the roof of the villa, using a
spell Melissa had found and thought useful, and so had on her
ketcom. She had improvised and cast it on Nava too, and she was
keeping it going at the moment, mostly because she could not
sleep.

Neither could
Mitsuko. She was lying on one of the loungers by the pool, wrapped
in a sheet because the night was warm. ‘You can see something
coming?’

What Nava could
see was a radar image out to about ten kilometres which now had
three blips on it. ‘I have three contacts around the size of
contragravs. They’re coming this way. I’ll give them a couple of
seconds to change direction.’

‘Can you hit
them from here?’ Melissa asked.

‘Well, since
you have rank two of the Early Warning spell cast on me, yes. I can
get a target lock with that, and then I can hit them with my
long-distance version of Magic Burst. It should be enough.’

‘Didn’t you use
that on the Red Faction people who attacked the school?’

‘I used it to
take down their aircraft when they were escaping, yes.’

‘Well
then…’

‘Yeah. They’re
still coming.’ Nava raised one of her SAH-301s. It was not really
needed. She had a solid target lock on the first of the three she
was going to hit. It was six kilometres away and moving at around a
hundred metres per second straight toward the island. She squeezed
the trigger. Two seconds later, the penetrator of her spell passed
through the thin hull of a contragrav and detonated. Back at the
villa, Nava watched the object she had targeted losing height and
switched to her second target.

‘If we can keep
spotting them this far away,’ Mitsuko said, ‘we should be fine. If
they get a clue, this may get more difficult.’

‘We know how to
stop ourselves being spotted by radar,’ Melissa said. ‘There’s no
reason they can’t use the same tricks.’

‘Or just some
more basic tricks. Flying low over the sea might be enough to keep
Nava from spotting them far enough out.’

‘We’ll cross
that hurdle when we get to it,’ Nava said. ‘It took me two shots at
the third one, but for now, we’re in the clear.’

‘I hope Fawn
gets here soon,’ Melissa said.

‘I’m afraid we
still have a while to wait. I think they’ll be getting into the
system soon enough, but it’ll take them another thirty hours to get
to the planet, unless they flout some regulations.’

‘I wouldn’t
mind if they did,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Neither would
I, but I’m not sure they can take this situation as that kind of
urgent.’

Pride of Shinden, Aquaria System.

In the silence of space
some fifteen million kilometres from Aquaria, a ship popped into
existence. One second it was not there, the next it was. It was not
an especially large vessel, coming in at three thousand tons and
about eighty metres in length. The ASF classified it as a frigate
of the Barracuda-class. But, soon after its arrival, it
became apparent that it was not alone.

First, two more
frigates appeared. Then there were three more and a larger vessel,
a Hampton Roads-class assault carrier. Then there were more
frigates, two missile cruisers, and a battleship, and the entirety
of the Pride of Shinden Assault Strike Group was present.

Aboard the
battleship, the Pride of Shinden, Fawn Tyrell shook her head
as the disorientation of a transdrive jump overcame her briefly.
She was not overly fond of teleportation. Thankfully, a lot of her
work was carried out on Shinden, without the need to cross
interstellar space. Except when she had to go deal with something
this bad. If half of what Nava had told her was right – and
Fawn was quite sure it was all correct, even if it was not all
provable – then an entire strike group was probably the correct
response. Technically, this was a policing operation, but they had
an entire corps of troops with them in case the Beyers reacted
badly.

‘We’re in the
Aquaria system, Captain,’ the navigation officer announced.

Captain Flavien
Paris Sonkei nodded. ‘Acknowledged. Signal to the group. Close
formation and proceed to Aquaria at one gravity.’

‘Sending,
Captain,’ the communications officer replied.

There was no
feeling of acceleration. The massive vessel’s engines dampened
inertia for those within it sufficiently that one standard gravity
of acceleration was undetectable. ‘Rear Admiral,’ Flavien said to a
screen mounted on his command chair, ‘we’re in the system and
underway toward the planet.’

On the screen,
the face of Viktoria Engel Voll was visible. She was a second rear
admiral but considered one of the best in the naval arm of the ASF.
Flavien was the captain of the Pride of Shinden, and
Viktoria was in charge of the entire strike group, so he reported
to her. ‘Thank you, Captain,’ Viktoria said. ‘Estimated time of
arrival?’

Flavien checked
one of his other screens. ‘Approximately fifteen thirty-nine
tomorrow, local time.’

‘Begin the
interdiction as soon as we get there. I’ll have a full deployment
plan organised by then. First Lieutenant Fawn Tyrell, I assume
you’ll wish to make contact with your operative as soon as
possible?’

‘Yes, ma’am,’
Fawn said. She was on the bridge because the captain allowed it.
She had been there for the jump, standing beside the captain’s
chair because the alternative was to wait in her cabin. ‘First
Lieutenant Nava Greyling has information we’ll need to prosecute
this.’

‘I’m sure. Come
down to the operations room, if you would. I suspect you may have
useful intel we can use in planning.’

‘I think it’s
all in the reports, Rear Admiral, but I’ll happily come down to
help.’ Viktoria nodded and then the screen went blank. Fawn turned
to the captain. ‘Captain,’ she said, nodding to the man.

‘Your operative
down there is a Greyling?’ Flavien asked.

‘Yes and no.
She is a Greyling, but right now she’s an IRD operative
first and foremost. And most of the year, she’s a schoolgirl.’

The captain’s
eyes widened. ‘She’s that Greyling?’

Fawn smiled.
‘Yes, Captain, she’s most certainly that Greyling.’

The Villa,
Aquaria.

Nava lowered her
SAH-301 as another blip on her radar fell into the ocean. They were
not learning, which was kind of worrying. By now, she would
definitely have decided to try something other than a direct
attack. She would–

‘Something’s on
the beach!’ Melissa called up from the patio.

Nava turned and
looked toward the beach. Sure enough, there was a contragrav coming
to rest on the sand. People were already jumping out of it and
starting for the house. People who were probably wearing combat
gear. ‘Inside,’ she ordered. ‘Have a wall ready.’

‘Okay.’

There were now
five of them heading up the beach with around two hundred metres to
run before they got to the patio. They had little cover, so Nava
could have dropped them before they got close, but there was a
second vehicle coming in for a landing and that gave a better
target for now. She got her ‘target lock’ visually, pressed her
mind into her homing version of Magic Burst, and fired. The
contragrav dropped the last metre to the sand, ploughing a divot,
and only four men struggled out of it to begin their run up the
beach.

Nava turned her
attention to the closer combatants. Through her pistol’s sights,
she could see them better and they seemed to be dressed in light
combat outfits not unlike the suit she had for combat exercises at
school. Not the same brand, but something vaguely similar. It was
going to make no difference; she fired Magic Charge at the man in
her sights and he dropped like a stone. One of the others dropped
to one knee and raised his rifle. He took his time and fired a lot
of bullets, but only one of them hit home. It did come as something
of a surprise to Nava when a lump of jacketed lead pancaked against
her Armour field right in front of her nose. She fired back without
taking proper time to aim. Her target still died, if a bit more
slowly and in more pain as raw magic burned through his flesh.

~~~

Inside the house,
Melissa straightened suddenly and looked out in the opposite
direction to the pool. ‘Something broke the field out back,’ she
said. The field in question was a spell called Detect Intruder
which she had the schema for on her ketcom because it had always
seemed like a useful spell to know. It was, in effect, a magic
pressure sensor, except that an intruder just had to enter the area
guarded for it to go off. It was not a massively complex spell and,
to her delight, she could have easily blanketed the entire island
with one field. Nava had suggested setting up four fields instead
because all the spell told you was that something had entered its
detection area, not where. With four fields, Melissa got an idea of
which direction an intruder was coming from, and now a second alert
had been issued for the other side of the island.

Mitsuko looked
that way too, though nothing was visible. ‘Can you make me a wall
to shoot over?’

‘Of
course.’

They headed out
through a door in the windows on that side and Melissa immediately
dropped a Force Wall into place, one metre high and six metres
wide. Mitsuko dropped in behind it, casting Armour on herself as
she did so. Another wall appeared a second later, the same shape
and size, but a metre away from the first.

‘Okay,’ Mitsuko
said, ‘get back inside and try to split your attention both ways,
if you can.’

‘I’ll do my
best.’

‘And I’ll do
mine.’

~~~

Nava dropped down from
the roof to the patio. Rushing the villa was proving to be a
relatively effective strategy for the intruders, at least in so far
as they were getting closer. If they had all decided to stop and
shoot from further out, she could have dropped them all before they
got within really effective range, but most of them were just
running in at a sprint and hoping, and there was only one Nava, so
it was working. Sort of; they were down to three men by the time
the first of them put his foot on the patio.

A Force Wall
sprang into existence over the windows just as he opened fire. He
was firing full auto; two rounds hit Nava’s Armour, the rest hit
the Force Wall. The effect of all of them was about the same:
nothing got through. At this range, Nava did not really need her
pistol, but she lifted it and fired through it anyway. There were
no more bullets from that man – a couple of seconds later there was
nothing left of him but his suit – but the other two began firing
instead. Again, Nava took a few hits and the wall took far more,
but this time there was a ping as one bullet made it through the
wall to hit the glass.

‘There goes our
security deposit,’ Nava muttered. Unlike with Melissa’s class one
walls, this one was still standing after being penetrated, so Nava
took her time killing the last two men. Still, both of them were
nothing more than empty suits within four seconds, and there were
no more cracks in the window.

And that was
when Nava heard Mitsuko yell from the other side of the building.
‘Nava! They’ve got powered armour!’

~~~

The first two men to
appear in Mitsuko’s sights were clad in combat suits not unlike the
one she had for school, just black instead of blue. Nava had given
her an SAH-301 to use, so she used it. The pistol told her she was
shooting at a hundred metres, and she nailed the shot easily with
Fire Blast. That was just inside effective range with the
range-extension tech in the pistol. Fire blossomed, and a man died
instantly. Two metres on his right, the second one flinched as the
explosion washed over him, but he kept on running toward Mitsuko.
He did not, however, survive the second shot, and Mitsuko breathed
a sigh of relief.

Her relief
lasted all of two seconds, however, as the third member of the team
came into view, followed by the fourth. On this side of the island,
there were some bushes, some of them quite tall. They were not
close to the house, but they did make it easier to get closer
without being spotted. She still felt she should have spotted the
two powered suits before they got clear of the undergrowth. Each
was over two metres in height and seemed to be built of articulated
metal plates. They were carrying big guns.

‘Nava! They’ve
got powered armour!’ Mitsuko yelled out as she took aim at one of
the figures marching toward her. Hitting it was not going to be a
problem. She got a direct hit on the first of her targets and fire
exploded from the impact point. But the armoured man walked out of
the flames as though nothing had happened, and then he opened fire
with the machine gun he was holding.

And that was
when Mitsuko got lucky. Glass shattered as bullets flew over her
head and hit the windows behind her. She heard a shriek from
Melissa, but it sounded like a surprised shriek rather than one of
pain. The shooter had a big gun and powered armour, but he was not
used to either from the looks of it. In fact, the weapon jerked
violently upward, out of his grip, and he had to take a second to
reacquire his hold on it before he could start shooting again.
Mitsuko used that second to improvise the biggest Fire Blast she
could before unleashing it. It did no good; more bullets flew in
her direction, missing by a mile, but that would probably change
when they got close enough, and Mitsuko had nothing which could
penetrate the armour they were wearing.

Nava stepped
out through the shattered window and raised her pistol. The man who
was shooting stopped. The second seemed to panic; he had not been
firing, possibly because he figured he could not hit anything at
this range, but now he started shooting. None of his shots came
close and his weapon bucked in his arms, twisting out of his grip.
His tinted faceplate turned to look at Nava. He just stood there,
seeming to know what was about to happen. Then, like the first of
them was already doing, his suit began to collapse toward the
ground with nothing inside it.

‘I am going to
teach you Magic Burst,’ Nava said.

‘Huh?’ Mitsuko
said, because she could think of nothing else to say.

‘Magic Burst.
I’m going to teach it to you. Unless you’d like to learn Magic
Charge. Explosion or single target. Pick one.’

‘But… I thought
they were kind of secret,’ Mitsuko said. She got to her feet. The
immediate problem was solved; hiding behind Melissa’s barrier was
no longer needed.

‘Well, Magic
Burst is secret as far as the Redwing Faction is concerned, but I’m
not with them now. Magic Charge is my spell, so I get to do what I
want with it. Frankly, you’re my girlfriend and I refuse to let you
die because some thug in heavy armour is too much for your Fire
Blast. Hm, you could learn rank one Magic Charge and it would
probably drop most targets. At least incapacitate them. Especially
if you can train yourself to target vital organs. Then again, you
could learn rank three Magic Burst… We’ll talk it over.’

‘Is it okay to
get up off the floor?’ Melissa asked from inside.

‘Should be,’
Nava called back.

‘Good. There’s
glass everywhere. Why haven’t they sent any magicians after
us?’

‘That,’ Nava
said, ‘is a very good question.’

~~~

‘Do you think they’ve
given up?’ Melissa asked. There had been no more attacks through
the afternoon. It was now dark, and all three of them were up on
the roof. It was not like it made much difference given that the
lounge was open to the elements and half-covered in glass
shards.

‘I’m going to
say no,’ Mitsuko said.

‘And I’m going
to agree,’ Nava added. ‘I think they’re waiting. They’ll try again
tonight, probably expecting us to be tired.’

‘Which we will
be,’ Melissa said.

‘We won’t. I
need to recast Alert. I’m going to do all of us.’

Melissa
giggled. ‘I can do that myself. I’m going to need to renew the
Detect Intruder spells soon.’

‘True. Okay,
you handle that. Take Suki with you. I’m stuck up here watching for
blips on the radar.’

‘If they sneak
in under it again…’

‘That is why we
all need to be wide awake, and you need to renew those detection
spells. You were wondering why they hadn’t sent in a sorcerer yet.
I think they will tonight.’

‘We’ll be ready
for them,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Yes, we
certainly will.’

237/8/19.

‘Intruders,’ Melissa
said. ‘North side.’

Nava got to her
feet. ‘I’ll go meet them. You two defend the, um, what’s left of
the villa.’

‘I don’t think
we were getting the security deposit back anyway,’ Mitsuko
said.

‘Probably not.’
Nava vanished but her footfalls could be heard, briefly, heading
for the edge of the roof.

‘And now, we
wait,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Think they’ll
be magicians?’ Melissa asked.

‘I think
they’ll be a mix. Sorcerers with support. As long as they don’t
send more powered armour, I don’t think we’ll have any
trouble.’

‘I’m just glad
they haven’t tried anything really bad. I mean, we have
their clan leader here, but they could’ve decided to cut their
losses and nuke us.’

‘Don’t tempt
fate.’

Melissa
frowned. ‘I must’ve. Intruders on the beach.’ She looked toward the
edge of the roof and dropped a metre-high Force Wall there. ‘Let’s
hope it’s not more powered armour.’

‘What did I say
about tempting fate?’

‘Sorry.’

~~~

There were six of them
in two teams of three. It was not absolutely clear, but Nava
suspected each team had one sorcerer and two men in supporting
guardian roles. The Beyers were not particularly short on
magicians, but maybe the group operating the spying and kidnapping
operations were. Nava would have expected more people since they
were trying to get their boss back.

No sooner had
the thought crossed her mind than she realised that meant more
would be coming in from other directions. It seemed likely that
there were already people landing on the beach, or maybe on the
south side where the garage was. She needed this bunch out of the
way as soon as possible.

Luckily enough,
at least at this point, they were keeping to their three-man teams
in quite tight formation. She picked one group, aimed, and let
Magic Burst loose. Her target, the one she guessed was the
sorcerer, died instantly as his internal organs disintegrated. The
two men to either side went down as the sphere of raw magic washed
over them. Maybe not dead, but out of the fight. Good enough for
now.

The remaining
three turned, each looking in a different direction but all of them
searching for the source of the attack. There was nothing in the
way of cover here, but Nava was invisible. And the magician in the
group was just concluding that and getting ready to cast See
Invisible when Magic Burst went off inside his guts. He dropped,
pain blossoming throughout his body. He was alive, but that was
actually not a good thing at this point. When the white light was
gone, his subordinates were down; unconscious, maybe dead, but of
no use to him either way. He struggled to his knees, desperately
trying to pull together the concentration needed to cast Heal
Injury.

That was when
Nava appeared out of the darkness and hit him with Magic
Charge.

~~~

Six men stepped onto
the patio in two groups of three spread several metres apart.
Mitsuko greeted them warmly, which was to say that she dropped a
Fire Blast onto one of the groups, hitting the man in the middle.
He went down along with one of his companions. The other was still
on his feet, but clearly in a lot of pain, and he was sinking to
his knees, shrieking a second later.

Two from the
other group opened fire with their assault rifles. A lone bullet
hit Mitsuko’s right arm, punched through her armour, and tore into
her bicep. ‘Ah!’ Mitsuko dropped behind the barrier fully; the
barrier had taken hits but was ignoring them.

Melissa was
watching the third of the trio as he raised his weapon and took
aim. He was not firing, and his rifle looked like it had upper and
lower barrels, so a spell enhancer. And Mitsuko was wounded now, so
extra defence was required. Melissa dropped a Force Wall right in
front of the man she was sure was a sorcerer just as he pulled the
trigger. The Fire Blast spell he was using hit the wall and
exploded, and the barrier vanished in an instant of massive flame.
The man who had launched it let out a shriek as his own fire
engulfed him.

Mitsuko
straightened a little to look over the barrier. She was clearly in
pain and her right arm was hanging at her side, but she was mobile
and checking out the opposition. ‘Did you mean to do that, or was
it pure luck?’ All three men caught in the friendly-fire Fire Blast
were down, unconscious, or dead. The only one of the six who was
still aware of his surroundings was the one in too much pain to do
anything.

‘Um, bit of
both,’ Melissa replied. ‘I put the wall down as close to them as
possible, but I honestly didn’t think he’d be stupid enough to fire
after it appeared. I guess he was firing right as I cast. I’m not
going to go check on them, by the way.’

‘Neither am I.
Getting shot hurts!’

‘Hang on…’
Melissa took her ketcom from where it was sitting on the waistband
of her shorts and pulled up a schema from her collection. ‘Okay, so
this is a bit of a hungry one, but…’ She reached out and put her
hand on Mitsuko’s shoulder, doing her absolute best to ignore the
blood running down her friend’s arm. Golden light shimmered over
the damaged limb and the wound closed over in an instant.

‘Heal Injury?’
Mitsuko asked as she lifted her arm and, for no particular reason,
flexed fingers which had not been damaged. Her face was more
relaxed now too; the pain was gone.

‘Yup. Important
support spell. It’s on my list.’

‘How long is
that list?’

It was
difficult to tell given the meagre light, but Melissa blushed.
‘It’s quite long.’

The shrieking
man stopped shrieking very suddenly. Nava had arrived on the patio.
‘Are you two okay?’ she called up.

‘I wasn’t,’
Mitsuko said, ‘but Mel fixed me up.’

‘Okay. Good. I
should’ve taken the time to cast Armour and Active Recovery on you
both. Sorry.’

‘It all worked
out. You should’ve seen what Mel did with Force Wall this time!
That’s why those three are down on the far end there.’

Nava walked
over and looked down. ‘Fire Blast? She– Oh, she put up a wall and
this guy fired into it. Hm. Stupid but…’

‘Nava?’ Mitsuko
asked when the silence went on a little too long.

‘Sorry, I was
considering whether to put this one out of his misery. Or my
misery. But I think it’ll be funnier to heal him up and let the
first lieutenant have him.’

‘Funnier? Wait,
you know him?’

‘Yes.
It’s…’

~~~

‘Good morning, Zayden,’
Nava said. ‘Did you have a nice sleep?’

Zayden Hillam
Beyer shook his head and sat up with some difficulty, mostly
because his hands were tied behind his back. ‘I’m going to kill
you, Nava Greyling,’ he said. ‘If I don’t, one of my–’

‘They’re doing
a terrible job so far. You’re the only survivor. And, if you’re the
best they can send to try to kill us, I don’t think we’re going to
have much trouble.’

‘You cheated!
That was a nasty trick you pulled. If you hadn’t–’

‘Wasn’t me. You
lost to a perfectly normal support student. Melissa dropped a Force
Wall in front of you and you were stupid enough to cast Fire Blast
at it. I am not sure why Courtney had you in the SSF, you’re an
idiot. You resigning was the best luck I’ve had in the job.’

‘And then, of
course, you got yourself expelled,’ Mitsuko said. ‘You know, a case
could be made that Melissa didn’t defeat him. He did it to
himself.’

‘It’s a valid
point, but I think Mel should get the credit anyway.’

‘Oh, I agree.
Masterful use of support magic to defeat a stupid opponent.’

‘I still think
I got a bit lucky,’ Melissa said.

‘Agreed,’ Nava
said. ‘You were lucky it was Zayden you tried it on. An intelligent
sorcerer might have avoided roasting his own nuts.’

‘Bitch! I’m
going to–’

‘Go to sleep,
Zayden.’ Zayden sagged at Nava’s command, his eyes closing as her
spell took effect. ‘I suppose I’d better put him with the other
two.’ They were all back on the roof with Nava scanning the sky for
more threats. There had been none since the magician incursion, but
there were still hours before they could expect the ASF to arrive;
the clan might try something else.

‘We’ll take
care of it,’ Melissa said. ‘I hope Fawn gets here soon.’

Nava looked out
at the horizon which was just turning blue. ‘I think it’ll be a
good while yet. Stay alert.’

‘Given that we
are all using Alert, that shouldn’t be a problem.’

~~~

A blip appeared right
on the edge of Nava’s detection range, ten kilometres out from the
villa. She focused on it and got a target lock. It was hovering,
not closing the distance, and clearly not worrying too much about
being spotted. She raised her SAH-301 to fire. Why was it just
sitting there? Did they think it was out of range? Or…

‘Inside,’ she
snapped, her voice about as urgent as it ever got. ‘Third bedroom.
Move.’ Turning, she grabbed Mitsuko around the waist and lifted
into the air to drop down onto the patio, Melissa just behind them.
If her voice had not conveyed sufficient urgency, her actions had;
all three ran inside, heading back in toward the spare bedroom.
They had just got in and closed the door when the first missile
hit.

They could not
see it, but it ploughed through the side wall of the lounge and
then exploded. Any glass left in the windows was blown out across
the surrounding landscape and into the pool, but the construction
of the building saved them. The two end walls were solid concrete,
and there was also an almost solid load-bearing wall in the middle
between the lounge and the bedrooms.

It still
sounded like all hell had broken loose. Melissa screamed and ducked
down against the bed. Mitsuko did not quite scream, but she did
duck. Nava cast the Force Dome spell she had been pushing into
place in her mind, four metres across to cover pretty much the
entire room. That meant it covered all three of them and the other
three occupants of the room: Hugo and Conrad Berg, and Zayden
Hillam. The three prisoners appeared to be unconscious; even the
explosion had not woken them. With the dome up, Nava began casting
Armour spells.

Another missile
hit, followed by a third. The sound was almost deafening, but the
walls were holding up so far. What the lounge looked like, no one
wanted to think about.

‘What the hell
are they doing?!’ Mitsuko yelled. ‘They’ll kill–’

‘I think they
know the ASF is on its way,’ Nava said. ‘They must be in system.
This is desperation.’

‘They’re–’

Three more
missiles hit home in quick succession. The supporting wall groaned
and collapsed such that two of the missiles hit the falling roof.
Melissa and Mitsuko screamed as their holiday home more or less
collapsed on top of them. Then there was silence and settling
dust.

Airborne over
Bergen.

It had taken a little
persuasion to get Captain Flavien Paris to let Ruben Trenton, his
strategy officer, go down to the surface with the team sent to
retrieve Nava. He had applied some logic, namely that he could
better assess the situation on the surface and make suggestions if
he could see what was happening first-hand. He also used more
emotive reasoning: his sister was down there with Nava. Fawn and
Rear Admiral Viktoria Engel had added their thoughts to back Ruben
up. Still, he was aware that he owed the captain for this one.

To make it more
like work than a brother worrying about his kid sister, they were
overflying Bergen in a Sparrowhawk, a military dropship, and Ruben
was standing beside Fawn in the back of the cockpit while the
communications officer used the vehicle’s electronics to scan for
radio traffic.

‘It’s chaos
down there,’ the officer said. ‘I’m hearing reports of terrorist
activity, other reports about our arrival, and no one seems to know
what’s going on or what they should do. If there’s someone in
charge, I’m not hearing them. It’s all different family leaders
yelling over each other, as far as I can tell anyway.’

Fawn nodded.
She was listening in through an earpiece and hearing what he was
hearing. ‘That’s what it sounds like. I don’t think we’re going to
get organised resistance.’

‘But we are
going to get resistance,’ Ruben said. ‘Radar’s showing a lot of air
traffic. Imaging is suggesting armed contragravs and gunships. Give
me a channel to the Pride.’

‘You got it,’
the comms officer replied instantly.

‘Commander
Ruben Trenton for Captain Flavien Paris.’

Flavien’s voice
replied within a second. ‘Commander. You have a report?’

‘Sir, we’re
over the capital. The Beyer clan appear to be in a state of mild
chaos, but they have vehicles in the air. I recommend gaining air
superiority prior to disembarking the main force. Three regiments
to Bergen. We need those locations First Lieutenant Fawn Tyrell
identified locked down as soon as possible, as well as the main
administration building.’

‘Understood,
Commander. Take care of your other priority, and we’ll begin
handling the Beyers.’

‘Yes, sir.’
Ruben nodded to the comms officer and the connection was cut. ‘Take
us to the villa.’

‘Sir,’ the
pilot said, and the ship twisted in the air, accelerating away from
the city. It was flanked by a pair of Warhawk aerospace fighters.
Between them, there was probably nothing much else in the air they
could not take on.

‘They’ll all be
fine you know,’ Fawn said.

‘I’m sure they
will be,’ Ruben replied stiffly. ‘I’m not sure how Mitsuko got
herself into this, but I’m sure she’s capable of handling the
situation.’

Fawn suppressed
a wince; Ruben was not best pleased with her for allowing Mitsuko
to go with Nava on this operation. Of course, maybe if Fawn had
known what Nava was going to find, she might have suggested that
Mitsuko and Melissa not go. Hindsight was always perfect. Not that
Ruben was looking at it that way.

Airborne, Approaching
the Villa.

‘Oh… shit,’ the comms
officer said. He was also the sensor operator among other things,
and one of his screens was showing a magnified view of the island
they were heading for.

‘That’s…
accurate,’ Fawn said. She glanced at Ruben and found him glaring at
her. ‘Don’t assume until we’ve got more information. We have three
very capable women down there.’

‘The building
is gone,’ Ruben said. His voice was just a little too
calm.

‘That doesn’t
mean they are.’ Fawn was doing her best to sound confident. She was
not as confident as she sounded, and she had a feeling she was not
sounding as confident as she wanted, but this was Nava they were
talking about. And Mitsuko and Melissa were capable. Were they
that capable?

‘There is a
gunship on the beach.’

‘Yes, but–’

‘Hang on,’ the
comms officer said. The screen image shifted, zooming in on the
area in front of the house. In passing, it closed in on the gunship
and you could see more detail. It looked a lot like it had crashed
onto the beach rather than landing there. And then the patio came
into view. The pool had bits of the roof floating in it and the
suggestion of debris on the bottom, but that was not what the
officer had spotted. Lying beside the pool on loungers were three
young women, dressed for the beach. ‘Oh, uh, wow. They, uh, don’t
look injured.’

‘Lieutenant
Jared Royce,’ Ruben said, ‘that is my sister you are ogling.’ The
relief apparent in his voice kind of destroyed any intended
reprimand.

‘Sorry, sir. If
you could tell me which one is your sister, I’ll just ogle the
other two.’

‘Hm. Get us
down there. Fast.’

The Villa.

Nava got to her feet as
Fawn, Ruben, and five ASF officers in combat armour marched onto
the patio. She executed a somewhat sloppy salute and said, ‘First
Lieutenant, Specialist, Nava Greyling Sonkei, ready to report.’

Fawn looked at
her, forcing herself not to grin. ‘You’re out of uniform,
Lieutenant.’

Nava looked
back at the house, which was now one wall and a lot of rubble.
‘Well, if I’d brought one, it would be under there.’

‘We are going
to be able to claim expenses for lost clothes, aren’t we?’ Mitsuko
asked. Her eyes were closed, and she did not open them to ask the
question. ‘Mel won’t say anything, but she can’t afford to replace
everything as easily as I can.’

‘I’m sure we
can make some arrangement,’ Fawn said. ‘There’s someone here to see
you, Mitsuko Trenton.’

‘There is?’
Mitsuko sat up and looked around, and then she grimaced. ‘Good
afternoon, Ruben.’

‘Don’t “good
afternoon” me, Suki,’ Ruben grumbled. ‘How in hell did you survive
that?’ He raised an arm to point at the ruined villa.

‘Class three
Force Dome,’ Nava said. ‘Plus rank fifteen Armour and some luck. If
they’d got a direct hit, I’m not sure it would’ve been enough.’

‘You didn’t
mention that last part until now,’ Melissa said. She was now also
sitting up.

‘I didn’t want
you worrying over what might have happened. They did not achieve a
direct hit. We did not die.’

‘Hm.’ Melissa
got to her feet. ‘I don’t think we’ve met. I am Melissa Connelly
Avorn. You must be Suki’s brother, Ruben.’

Ruben looked at
her as though he was not entirely sure what to make of a buxom
young woman wearing a bikini top and a pair of shorts introducing
herself in as proper a manner as he had ever heard. Then he let out
a breath, shook his head, and said, ‘It’s a pleasure to meet you,
Melissa Connelly. I am Commander Ruben Trenton Sonkei, strategy
officer aboard the Pride of Shinden, and Suki’s brother. Her
worried brother.’

‘I’m sure you
were,’ Mitsuko said, ‘but we got through it. What’s the situation
out there? We kind of lost communications when they bombarded us
with missiles.’

‘Chaotic. The
Beyers appear to be in shambles. We have troops coming down from
the Pride along with fighters to take out their air
support.’

‘I’ve got
people checking that gunship,’ Fawn said. ‘Is there any point?’

‘No,’ Nava
said. ‘They sent that to check on us after the missile barrage. I
took them trying to blow us up personally.’

‘When it came
in to hover over the beach,’ Mitsuko said, ‘she teleported aboard
and… Well, no one’s crawled out of the wreck.’

‘I doubt there
are bodies,’ Melissa added. ‘Magic Charge is kind of brutal.’

‘There may be a
few bits lying around,’ Nava said. ‘We did, however, manage to keep
these three alive.’ She turned and walked over to where their three
prisoners were lying next to what was left of the shattered lounge
window.

‘Hugo and
Conrad Berg,’ Fawn said. ‘Who’s the third one?’

‘Oh, he’s
Zayden Hillam Beyer. He used to be in the SSF. I don’t think he
really knows much, to be honest. They just sent him to try to kill
us.’

‘And then he
blew himself up firing Flame Blast into one of Melissa’s walls,’
Mitsuko added. ‘It was hilarious.’

‘He’s a bit of
a scumbag and guilty of attempted murder,’ Nava went on, ‘but he’s
probably not high up in any of the criminal groups. Still, if you
could find it in your heart to grill him relentlessly for hours and
hours, perhaps with a bit of torture, I’d appreciate it.’

‘The ASF does
not use torture, Nava,’ Ruben reminded her.

‘I know. Do you
think we could use it just this once?’

Pride of Shinden, Aquaria Orbit, 237/8/20.

‘We’ve secured the
espionage data,’ Fawn said, ‘but not Jolanthe Berg. She’s in the
wind, though we have the planet basically locked down, so she’s not
going anywhere.’

‘The important
thing is that Department twenty-three’s data can be analysed,’ Nava
replied, ‘though I have less confidence in the ASF’s ability to
locate the group’s leader. There is a lot of ocean down there.’

‘It’s a valid
point.’ Fawn was basically debriefing Nava, Mitsuko, and Melissa,
separately. Depositions were needed, but she also wanted to update
Nava on the current course of the operation. That was after a
night’s sleep aboard the Pride of Shinden, the first Nava
had had in a while. ‘You were right to warn us about Hugo Berg. He
tried to mind control one of his guards on the way up here. We have
him in a suppression field and they’ll use Down for his
interrogation.’

‘Torture is out
of the question, First Lieutenant, but the ASF will use a drug
which alters someone’s mental state while suppressing their ability
to work magic?’

‘Torture is
illegal.’

‘Would you be
allowed to use, say, sodium pentothal on a non-magician?’

Fawn’s eyes
dipped away from Nava’s. ‘The primary purpose of Down is to make it
safe for the interrogators. Look, I know, but it’s what we have and
it’s legal.’ She looked up again. ‘Are you saying that Hugo Berg
doesn’t deserve it? Considering what he’s involved in.’

Nava gave a
shrug. ‘If he were not a magician, the use of drugs to weaken his
concentration would not be allowed, no matter what he had done.
He’s a sorcerer, so he’s fair game. I find the double standard…
interesting. You don’t actually agree with the use of Down either.
Why are you bothering to defend it?’

‘Loyalty to the
ASF?’

‘Perhaps we
should move on.’

‘Right. Yes.’
Fawn sighed. ‘Okay, let’s go through precisely what you did and
what you found.’

‘This is going
to take some time.’

‘I know, but
it’s part of the job. Paperwork.’

‘I’m the
captain of the SSF. I know all about paperwork.’

~~~

‘Was it your idea to
use Suspend Metabolism on your prisoners?’ Fawn asked.

‘No,’ Melissa
replied. ‘I mean, I knew about this use of it, but so did Nava. It
was mentioned in one of our classes.’

‘It’s a
survival spell, right?’

‘That was the
reason it was developed. Basically, someone in a situation where
they have no food or water can cast Suspend Metabolism on
themselves, and then they get over twenty days without the need for
food, water, or air. It doesn’t provide temperature regulation or
vacuum support, so it’s not designed for space, but it could help
if you have a spacesuit. Most spacesuits come with a mode which can
operate with the spell these days. Like, the suit will run in a
minimal survival mode and notify rescuers that the spell is in use,
so they don’t think they’ve just recovered a corpse. But our
instructor did say that it was a good way to keep prisoners quiet.
Particularly magicians.’

‘Huh,’ Fawn
said, ‘I’ve never heard of that being used before.’

‘I’d imagine
anyone who was taught it would have forgotten by the time they
entered service. We’re still in school. It was fresh in our
minds.’

‘Right. Now,
you were kidnapped, so your testimony on anything you heard while
they had you could be important. Did they say anything, or did you
see anything, which Nava and Mitsuko might not have seen or
heard?’

‘Well, yes, but
I did tell them about it afterward.’ Melissa’s face fell. ‘I
suppose the most important thing was what they had planned for all
three of us. Of course, Nava came in and kicked their butts, so it
didn’t happen, but they were going to brainwash us and then send us
to Consortium space for sale. They must have some people
specialised in mind control magic. Recondition, probably.’

‘You know about
Recondition?’

‘I know it
exists and roughly what it can do,’ Melissa replied. ‘It’s illegal
in the Clan Worlds, which isn’t the same as unknown. It’s a curse
capable of rewriting your mental state more or less permanently.’
She shuddered. ‘Not a nice thing to be threatened with. Anyway,
they said they would send us to Consortium space via Avorna. Conrad
Berg thought it was amusing because I’m from there. I, um, don’t
like the thought that some of my clan are involved in this, Fawn. I
can’t believe it.’

Fawn nodded.
‘I’d like to say that I can’t believe anyone would be
involved with this kind of thing. Human trafficking, brainwashing,
it’s… inhuman. Unfortunately…’

‘The universe
is what it is.’

‘Yeah.
That.’

Aquaria 7’s Sixth
Moon, 237/8/22.

Aquaria 7 was a gas
giant. Not an especially large gas giant, being a little smaller
than Saturn back in the old Earth system, but a gas giant. It had
some measly little rings and eleven moons of varying sizes. The
sixth of those was an ice-ball, far enough from the planet that the
radiation did not melt your face off and possessed of sufficient
mineral resources to make it worth having a mining outpost there.
There was actually a far bigger mining colony on the seventh moon
which had more minerals.

Nava, clad in a
set of military PDS-101 armour, was using Flight to cross the
ground to her target. The levitation aspect of the spell was barely
needed: the tiny moon had about five percent of one standard
gravity. She was having to be a little careful about her velocity;
escape velocity here was pretty low, and she could exceed it
easily. It had been suggested she needed a spacesuit to deal with
the icy temperatures and lack of atmosphere, and she was not
familiar with spacesuits, so she would be unable to handle the
mission. She had asked whether they had ever heard of the Resist
Space spell.

The location
she was headed for was a sort of bunker half-buried in the icy
surface of the moon. There were relatively few Beyers here; most of
the people at the outpost were from elsewhere in the Clan Worlds
with Beyers providing supervision. The ASF investigators working on
Aquaria had already uncovered some suggestions that not all of the
people on the moon were there voluntarily, but this bunker held
people who were definitely there against their will. Or that was
what the evidence suggested. It had already taken too long to get
here, but communications on Aquaria had been locked down fairly
quickly. It was possible that the slavers in the bunker did not
know that their clan was in trouble. If they had found out, it was
unlikely that it would be good for the kidnap victims.

The bunker was
essentially a landing pad which could be lowered beneath the ice to
where an incoming ship could be unloaded, or an outgoing ship could
be loaded up. You did not need powerful engines to land on this
moon; cheap, chemical-engine ships were being used to ferry slaves
up and down to FTL-capable ships ostensibly there to handle the
shipment of metals refined on the seventh moon. It was all kind of
cheap. The Beyers had really messed up, fallen so far. Nava was
starting to wonder whether the clan would be allowed to continue
after this.

Whatever, she
had a job to do. The landing bay was covered over by a couple of
huge doors. Getting past them was something of a problem and there
was, apparently, no other surface access to the station beneath. To
Nava, however, the doors presented no problem. She was tasked with
scouting and opening the station up for the marines to move in. She
began that process by teleporting past the bay doors and into the
space beneath, which was currently empty. That was convenient.

She flew down
the thirty metres or so to the bottom of the bay, located the hatch
covering the airlock into the station, and teleported past that.
That left her in a sort of reception room with a few doors off it.
From the bay, she had been able to see through a window into a
control room on one side of the door, so she knew that the hatch on
her left led to the controls for the doors up above, and that there
was no one manning them. Opening the place up would be easy enough.
But first, she needed to check out the rest of it.

After ten
minutes, Nava had decided that getting sent here to work was
probably a punishment detail. It was squalid even for the slavers.
The major construction material was a form of concrete. There had
been no attempt to make the place look like anything other than a
bunker on a low-gravity ice moon. It was not actually cold, but it
was far from warm either. The air smelled recycled, stale. Cables
ran in bundles along the ceilings, and there was ducting
everywhere. And on a lower level, some fifty metres below the
surface, she found the cells.

There were only
four people in them at the moment, but there were twenty-five cells
with room for fifty occupants. More if some of them were left to
sleep on the floor. That looked like it could be easily arranged
since the three women and one man in the cells were sitting there,
blank looks on their faces. Someone had used Recondition on them;
Nava used Analyse Magic to confirm it, but it appeared to be
obvious just from the way they were acting. Yes, Nava was invisible
and they could not see her walking around outside the cells, but
they looked like they would not even react if slapped, and that was
not natural for someone in their situation.

The cells were
not too bad, for cells. They followed the classic design of being a
box with bars for one wall. The doors were electronically
controlled from a central location. Each had a toilet, a sink, and
two narrow beds. The occupants were not naked, though the jumpsuits
they were dressed in looked thin, not especially warm. If Nava were
being generous, she might have said that their accommodation was a
little better than the quarters on the floor above where the
slavers lived. About the only thing the slavers had was a separate
bathroom and limited entertainment.

Nava cast
Telepathy. ‘First Lieutenant, I’ve examined the layout and
determined the situation.’

Fawn’s voice
sounded in her head in reply. ‘What are we dealing with?’

‘Three levels
once you reach the bottom of the shaft. The top floor appears to be
there for processing the victims and other administrative matters.
It’s currently empty aside from two men manning the main control
room. The middle level is accommodation. There are fifteen people
on that level, currently engaged in trying to keep themselves from
going insane with boredom. The bottom level has the cells on it. We
have four victims there and one man on watch duty. All the internal
doors appear to be sealable, but I’m quite sure those can be
controlled from the main control room. If I take that, your people
can probably walk in largely unopposed.’

‘They might try
to dispose of the evidence when we move in. And by evidence, I mean
those four people at the bottom.’

‘I assure you
that will not happen, First Lieutenant.’

‘Right. Okay,
do it. We’ll move in as soon as the bay doors open up.’

Nava turned and
looked at the man on guard duty on the cell level. She reached out,
shuffling Hand of Death into her active spells. ‘I’ll begin
immediately.’

~~~

‘Three dead,’ Fawn
said, ‘the rest captured without incident. Four people rescued from
impending slavery, and you removed their conditioning with a spell.
Not bad.’

‘I really
wanted to kill all of them,’ Nava replied, ‘but I suppose it’s
better that they stand trial.’

‘It’s better. I
can understand the sentiment, but it’s better.’

‘Mm.’ Nava was
leaning against a console in the base’s control room, watching as
various ASF technical officers worked on the computers. They were,
apparently, getting a lot of data on the slaving operation.
‘This was more extensive than you thought.’

‘Yeah… Yeah, we
didn’t realise they were shipping people out who came here as
workers. There were rumours about the mining operation on the
seventh moon, but we didn’t know how deep they were prepared to
dive to make a buck. It’s…’

‘Yes, it
certainly is.’

There was a
second or two of silence, then Fawn took in a large lungful of air
and let it out slowly. ‘Let’s get back. The IRD isn’t needed here,
and we need to get you three back to Shinden.’

Nava pushed
herself upright. ‘I won’t be sorry to leave.’

Outward Bound to
the Pride of Shinden.

Fawn frowned as her
ketcom chirped. She slipped it out of one of the pockets on the
jumpsuit she was wearing, unfolded the screen, and… ‘Well,
crap.’

‘Problem?’ Nava
asked.

‘The
Pride is being diverted. They want me to go with it.’

‘Diverted to
where?’

‘Avorna, would
you believe? It’s not related to the human trafficking, but they
want me to start an investigation on that while the Pride
looks into a sudden rise in piracy in the system.’

‘Piracy? Didn’t
the Pride go out to Mandalore recently? That was something
to do with piracy.’

‘You’re well
informed. Yes, we sent a defence strike group based around the
Pride out there. The piracy stopped shortly afterward, but
there were some sightings suggesting it was definitely pirates. It
seems like the same sort of thing is now happening in the Avorna
system. The Pride will head to Shinden, drop you off, and
then head out with a new defence strike group to see what we can
uncover about the new pirates.’

Nava considered
that for a second. ‘That seems inefficient. Would it not be better
to go straight there and have the group form up on arrival? I could
assist you in your investigation, at least until I have to head
back for school.’

‘I can’t ask
you to do that, Nava.’

‘Which is why I
offered. And another thought comes to mind concerning the
matter.’

‘What’s
that?’

‘Suki and Mel
will want to go too. Especially Mel. Mel knows the system and
planet. She would be useful.’

‘I
really can’t ask that. I mean, really…’

Pride of Shinden.

‘I want to go,’
Melissa said. ‘If there are Avorns involved in this smuggling ring,
I want to find them and see to it that they spend a long, long time
in a windowless cell.’

‘There is also
the urgency of the mission,’ Nava said. ‘Taking us to Shinden will
add over two and a half days to your journey.’

‘We have no
idea how long we’ll be in the Avorna system,’ Captain Flavien Paris
countered. ‘We won’t be able to interrupt our operations just to
take you back to school, young lady.’ They were in the captain’s
ready room, his office, discussing the situation while the ship
prepared to leave. He was not exactly happy with the trio coming
along to assist Fawn, though it was not technically his problem.
Fawn was staying neutral.

Mitsuko waved
the comment away. ‘I’ll contact my parents once we reach Avorna.
They’ll send a yacht out to collect us in plenty of time for the
start of term.’

‘I could ask
the Greylings to–’ Nava began.

‘Our ships have
gravity and inertial compensation,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Oh. Well, that
is a good point.’ Nava turned to Flavien. ‘Captain, this gets you
to the Avorna system faster, and it gives First Lieutenant Fawn
Tyrell more resources to work with. We have our return to Shinden
covered. It even gives Mel a chance to see her family for the first
time in a number of years. I don’t see a downside.’

The captain
looked like he was going to argue for another few seconds. Finally
he said, ‘If you have no objections, First Lieutenant Fawn Tyrell,
it’s really not my concern. Aside from providing the transport,
they’re your problem.’

‘I’m aware,’
Fawn replied. ‘I checked with my superior. He left it up to me.
Frankly, Melissa Connelly is a valuable source of local
information, and Nava Greyling is just a valuable resource.’

‘And I’m the
third wheel,’ Mitsuko said, grinning.

‘I wouldn’t say
that. Aside from anything else, your name may get us information we
might not get otherwise.’

‘Fawn’s right,
Suki,’ Melissa said. ‘You can get us to people we might not be able
to reach otherwise. No one in the Avorns would ever get in
the way of a Trenton Sonkei.’

‘Oh,’ Mitsuko
said. ‘And here I was thinking I was just trailing along after my
girlfriend.’

‘I don’t think
you’ve ever just trailed along after me, Suki,’ Nava said. ‘In this
case, at least until the shooting starts, you may be more useful
than I am.’

‘Well then,
Captain Flavien Paris, I would like to request that you continue to
host the three of us on your fine ship until we reach Avorna.’

‘Of course,
Mitsuko Trenton. I would be happy to.’ He paused briefly. ‘But you
get to tell Ruben about this.’

Mitsuko gave a
very eloquent grimace. ‘Do we really have to tell him?’

‘I think he’ll
notice when I give the order to jump straight to Avorna.’

‘Oh. Damn.’


Part Two: Work
Experience

 Avorn City, Avorna, 237/8/25.

Avorna followed a
naming convention that had become popular largely due to the
prevalence of stars which had no name other than some star
catalogue designator. Shinden and Aquaria followed the same
pattern. Since the star’s name was unmemorable, to put it
charitably, the name of the system tended to shift to the name of
the primary colony. Thus, the Avorna system contained the planet
Avorna, and the other ten planets in the system were numbered,
leaving out Avorna 5, which was just Avorna. It made sense to the
colonists.

The naming
continued to be imaginative when it came to capital cities. Shinden
had Alliance City because it was the capital city of the Clan
Worlds Alliance, if such a thing existed. Avorna had Avorn City,
because it was the capital city of the Avorn clan. Pretty much all
of the clan, around sixty million people, lived on Avorna, a tenth
of those in Avorn City. And the population of the planet was around
sixty million, so there were not generally a whole lot of
foreigners to be found on the planet. Today, there were two more
than usual, and they were drawing some attention.

Melissa led the
way from the station, of course, because she knew the way. She
could manage that walk blindfolded, if necessary. The city had an
extensive public transport system, so they had come out to the
suburbs of the city by train, and then they had all of five hundred
metres to walk. The area was composed of two-storey houses, all
more or less identical with a small front lawn and a larger garden
at the rear. They all had porches at the front beside a large
window. They were all built from concrete, or a near analogue, with
pitched roofs of rectangular tiles. The variation came mostly in
the colour of the render and the curtains in the windows. Nava was
quite sure she would have got lost very quickly, but Melissa
followed the route from the station without error as she had done
innumerable times before.

Waving her
ketcom over the door sensor opened the door, but she paused in the
hallway beyond and called out, ‘Mom, I’m home.’

A woman
appeared in the interior doorway as though sprung from a catapult.
You could see that she was Melissa’s mother with little more than a
glance. She was shorter and a little slimmer than her daughter
which made her substantial bust seem bigger. Nava happened to know
that she was forty-four, but she could have easily passed for
someone twenty years younger. She had the same rounded face, pert
nose, and green eyes, and her hair was just as ginger, though she
wore it down to her shoulders. ‘Welcome home,’ she said brightly.
‘What are you doing in that uniform?’

‘That,’ Melissa
said, ‘is a long story.’ She, along with Nava and Mitsuko, was
wearing an ASF uniform, much to her own surprise. ‘I’m only telling
it once, so we can wait until Dad gets home. Rachel Connelly Avorn,
let me introduce you to Nava Greyling Sonkei and Mitsuko Trenton
Sonkei, my friends from school.’

‘Oh,
celebrities. Come in and sit down. Then we can gossip about my
daughter.’

‘That sounds
fascinating,’ Nava said.

‘Stephen has
arranged the afternoon off, so he’ll be here after lunch. The
others will be here for tonight’s evening meal. If we’d had a
little more notice of your visit…’

‘It’s not like
I had much notice,’ Melissa replied. ‘I was lucky to get to
send you a message when we got into the system. We came aboard a
military vessel, you know.’

‘The Pride
of Shinden, yes. It’s been all over the news channels since it
arrived. No one knows why it’s here, and with an entire
fleet of smaller ships. Well, it’s assumed that it’s to do
with this spike in piracy, but even Stephen’s not too certain.’

‘We’ll talk
about that later too.’


‘Intriguing.’

Through the
door at the back of the hall, the lounge was best described as
comfortable. It ran through the house from front to back, though
part of it at the rear was sectioned off, probably for the kitchen,
which gave a thick L-shape to the room. The front section was
clearly the family area since it came with two large sofas, a
coffee table, and an entertainment system featuring a large screen.
At the back was a dining area with a table which could comfortably
seat about eight people, and a window which looked out onto a
flagged patio and then a garden with various flowering shrubs.

Sitting on one
of the sofas with a sullen sort of expression on his face was a boy
with a narrow face and untidy jet-black hair which did not entirely
go with his green eyes and pale, somewhat freckled skin. He was
dressed in black: black T-shirt, black jeans, black military-style
boots with the laces hanging loose. He was watching the screen,
which was showing an animated vid of some sort, and trying his
absolute best to appear as though he was uninterested in the three
visitors.

‘Hey, Wen,’
Melissa said. ‘What have you done to your hair?’ She turned toward
Nava and Mitsuko. ‘He has hair like mine and Mom’s. I’ve no idea
why he decided to dye it black. Oh, he’s Wendell, or Wen.’

‘It’s a better
expression of the darkness in my soul,’ Wendell said.

‘Right. There’s
a girl at school you’d get along really well with. This is Nava and
Mitsuko. Mitsuko is the SAS-squared student president, and Nava is
the captain of the School Security Force, and I live in the same
house as them on campus.’

As one could
tell from Melissa, manners had been drilled into Rachel’s children
early. Even if Wendell was ‘not interested’ in the newcomers, he
did have to get up and present himself, so he got to his feet,
walked over, and held out a hand toward Mitsuko. ‘Uh, Wendell
Connelly Avorn. Pleased to meet you.’

‘Mitsuko
Trenton Sonkei.’ Mitsuko took the offered hand. ‘The pleasure is
mine.’

‘That’s, like,
a really important family, isn’t it?’

‘Well, yes, but
I’m not an especially important part of it.’

‘Okay, I
guess.’ He turned to Nava and she watched his pupils dilate. It was
the white hair and the expressionless visage. She was sure of it.
He was not yet fifteen; hormones were a problem for teenagers. ‘Hi,
I’m Wen.’

Nava took his
hand. ‘Nava Greyling Sonkei. Please call me Nava.’

‘I, uh, don’t
know the Greyling family.’

‘Good, that’s
how we like it.’

‘The Greylings
are almost as important as the Trentons, Wen,’ Melissa said. ‘They
just keep their activities quiet. Very quiet.’

‘But they’re
known,’ Rachel said. ‘I’ve heard of them. You’re the first of them
I could name, Nava, but I’ve heard of them.’

‘We must be
doing something wrong,’ Nava said.

Rachel had a
throaty laugh. ‘Now, I’ll make some drinks, and then you can tell
us all about what Mel gets up to at school.’

Melissa sagged.
‘Mom…’

~~~

‘We’ve been downplaying
the effect of the piracy a little, but we are glad Shinden is
taking it seriously.’ Stephen Connelly was not a tall man; he was
around five centimetres taller than his daughter, which put him on
the low end of average for a Clan Worlds male. There was not a lot
of Melissa in him, from outward appearances. He had mid-brown hair
and hazel eyes, and his skin was darker than hers, lacking
freckles. He had a broader, flatter nose, quite a strong jawline,
and a generally narrower face. He did, however, smile a lot, which
suggested that some of his personality had come out in Melissa, and
it was apparently his side of the family with the greater magical
talent, even if he had none. ‘Sending someone from the Intelligence
Response Directorate… We were not expecting that.’

‘I’m only an
informal member of the IRD,’ Nava said. ‘Technically, I’m still in
school. However, First Lieutenant Fawn Tyrell Hamilton is also
here. She’s dealing with things aboard the Pride.’

‘To be honest,
I’ve been briefed on the situation, but it’s not exactly my zone. I
mostly deal with civil matters.’

‘Dad can tell
you the route of every recycling truck in the city,’ Melissa said,
sounding rather proud.

‘I used to be
able to,’ Stephen countered. ‘Since they promoted me, I don’t get
to see all the details I used to. Anyway, we noticed a spike in
pirate activity from the start of this month fairly quickly. We
don’t see a lot of it, so spikes aren’t uncommon. Almost every
event is a spike. This one has not fallen off again, however.’

‘Forgive my
ignorance,’ Mitsuko said, ‘but I don’t know what pirates would want
in this system.’

‘Metals,
mostly,’ Melissa said.

Stephen nodded.
‘Avorna four has rich deposits of various metal ores. Rare-earth
metals, gold, silver, uranium, uh… We have a secondary colony there
to extract and process the metals. Then we ship materials all over
the Clan Worlds, and to the Consortium to a more limited extent.
We’ve had, I believe, seventeen attacks since the beginning of the
month. Patrols have been stepped up, but the pirates appear to have
inside information, both on the cargos being shipped and on our
patrol schedules.’

‘No one has
seen one of these pirate ships?’ Nava asked.

‘No one alive
to report what they’ve seen. We have captured some long-range
sensor data which… That’s still being analysed.’ Nava tilted her
head slightly, encouraging Stephen to continue. ‘What we have
suggests a Centaur-class cruiser. That’s a Consortium vessel.’

‘Ah. Are you
aware of the piracy which took place in the Mandalore system last
year?’

Stephen
frowned. ‘I’m not.’

‘The pattern
was similar. There was a spike in piracy and an ASF strike group
was dispatched to deal with it. The Pride of Shinden was
involved in both cases. What evidence there was of the pirates
suggested they were using Sino-Soviet Republic ships.’

‘I’m not sure I
see the connection.’

‘I’m not sure I
do either, but it feels like there is one. In both cases, the
evidence suggests foreign powers hiding behind piracy. Hiding badly
behind piracy.’

‘Badly?’
Melissa asked.

‘If I were,
say, the Consortium, and I wanted to get my metals from Avorna
without paying for them, I would not send known military vessels to
do the stealing.’

‘Oh. Well, no.
I guess I wouldn’t either. But it’s the Consortium, couldn’t they
have sold someone one of those ships?’

‘Not a
Centaur,’ Stephen said. ‘They don’t make those available
commercially.’

‘Oh. It would
be bad if they were involved, wouldn’t it?’

‘If we could
prove it, it would probably be very bad.’

‘Oh. Um, Dad,
there’s another reason we’re here on Avorna. We just came from
Aquaria.’

‘Yes, we heard
you were going on holiday with Nava and Mitsuko. Did you enjoy
yourself? And I’m looking at your face and thinking that I just
asked a stupid question.’

‘Well,
actually, it was really nice. I thought it would be kind of sleazy,
and it was in places, but it was quite enjoyable until it wasn’t.
It was sort of a working holiday, for Nava anyway. She was there to
see whether she could find evidence of a human trafficking ring
operating in the system.’

‘And I take it
she did.’

‘Big time. The
problem is that some of that evidence says that Avorna is a
stop-off on the route they traffic through to the Consortium. One
of the planets anyway.’

Unfortunately,
Stephen’s reply was not encouraging. ‘It makes sense. Avorna is a
key stop-off point for ships trading between the Alliance and the
Consortium. And… Well, there have been rumours.’

‘What kind of
rumours?’ Nava asked.

‘Someone was
caught taking bribes to clear cargos without proper inspection last
year on Avorna nine. The vessel involved in the specific incident
was long gone before he was arrested, so we don’t know what
was on it that they didn’t want looked at, but people were
suggested as one possible “form of goods” they might have been
shipping. Of course, the ship concerned never returned to
Avorna.’

‘Avorna nine?
I’ll pass that information on to First Lieutenant Fawn Tyrell.
She’ll investigate.’

‘I just hope
it’s isolated people involved in this,’ Melissa said. ‘I don’t know
what’s going to happen to the Beyers, but I don’t want it happening
to the Avorns too.’

‘If there’s a
systemic problem within the clan,’ Stephen said, ‘someone neglected
to let me in on it.’ He frowned. ‘Do you think there could be a
connection between the piracy and the trafficking?’

‘Not likely,’
Nava said, ‘but possible. I’ll mention it to the first
lieutenant.’

‘You should
also talk to Nash tonight. He’s in our security force. He may know
more about the piracy situation than I do, though he’s groundside
policing rather than space.’

‘If you think
that will be suitable dinner conversation, I will.’

‘It’s not like
we haven’t discussed murder over dinner,’ Melissa pointed out.

‘More than
once,’ Mitsuko said.

Stephen gave
his daughter a perplexed half-smile. ‘Just what have you
been up to at school?’

~~~

‘And then First
Lieutenant Fawn Tyrell said, “If we’re going to do this, we’re
doing to do it properly.” Which is why I’m now a second lieutenant
in the junior officer programme, and why I’m wearing an ASF
uniform.’ Melissa had not wanted to explain twice, but her older
brothers had both asked, so she had just gone through the whole
process again. She was still not entirely sure how it had happened
herself, so repeating it might have been helpful in
believing it.

The dining
table was a little cramped for nine people. The oldest of the
Connellys were taking up the two ends. Nava, Mitsuko, and Melissa
took up one side. The other three Connelly children and one wife
were left to squeeze together on the other side. Of the four, only
Peyton, the wife, seemed to be bothered by this arrangement. She
was not exactly stuck-up, but she seemed to hold something of a
high opinion of herself. Apparently, prior to marrying Rafe, she
had been a Hyde Avorn, a family with greater status than the
Connellys. However, she had married ‘below her station’ so
she was probably not all that bad.

‘It makes
operating within the ASF easier,’ Nava explained. ‘I’ve been in the
same position for a while now.’

‘Except that
they promoted you,’ Melissa pointed out. ‘She outranks me. And
Suki. She outranks her girlfriend.’

‘They have
promoted me, but no one seems to know how that’s actually going to
work. Anyway, we needed some extra clothes after things took an
interesting turn on Aquaria, so having uniforms to wear worked out
well.’

‘Uniforms are
great,’ Nash said. ‘I don’t have to worry about what to wear in the
morning. Put on my uniform and away I go.’ Despite saying this, he
was dressed in casual clothes now. He took after his father with a
narrow face and dark colouration. He was taller and bulkier, though
he tended to an athletic build rather than a muscleman one. He also
had his mother’s green eyes.

‘The Avorna
Security uniform is not exactly stylish,’ Peyton said. ‘The ASF one
is by far the superior design.’

‘If you can
ignore the huge hole in the front,’ Nava countered.

‘Ah, well.
Cesare Batts Firmin designed the ASF uniform back in the early
years of the Alliance. I understand the board which approved the
design was all male. Then SAS-squared copied the design, more or
less.’

‘I thought a
man designed that uniform. It’s nice to have my hypothesis
confirmed. The school doubled down, of course, adding fishnet
leggings and a high-heel mandate. The ASF version is more
practical, though that is comparing it to a low bar.’

‘I’ve been
trying to design less conservative clothes for the Avorna market
for a while. Sadly, I’m not having a lot of luck.’ Peyton designed
clothes. Not full time, but she made some money at it. Mostly, she
tended the home she lived in with Rafe, the eldest son. She was an
attractive woman with long dark-blonde hair and blue eyes. She was
slim, and clearly kept herself fit, and in other company she would
have been considered on the buxom side. Beside Rachel and Melissa,
however, even the push-up bustier she was wearing could not squeeze
her into the same league. She had seemed a little disappointed
about this on arrival, but she appeared to have got over it by this
point in the evening.

‘You should see
what they consider suitable partywear on Shinden,’ Melissa said. ‘I
mean, I was embarrassed about the SAS-squared dress, but it’s staid
compared to the things these two get me to wear to parties at the
Trenton place.’ She was, in fact, going pink just thinking about
it.

‘Melissa did
say that fashion on Avorna was less exhibitionist,’ Nava said.

‘It’s not
exhibitionist,’ Mitsuko said. ‘It’s just…’ Nava looked at
Mitsuko while she tried to come up with something. Mitsuko gave up.
‘It’s not exhibitionist.’

‘Hm. Perhaps,
Peyton, you could send Suki some of your designs. Then she could
tell you where to cut away the fabric to make it suitable for sale
on Shinden. You may find a better market there.’

‘I’d be
interested to see them anyway,’ Mitsuko added.

Peyton stared,
a little wide-eyed, for about a second before her manners caught up
with her. ‘You’d do that? That would be great!’

Rafe grinned.
‘I haven’t seen you that enthusiastic about your work in a while.’
Rafe was taller than Nash, but also thinner and clearly did not
take his exercise seriously. He was handsome enough to have hooked
Peyton, but not as fit as his younger brother. His hair was a
reddish shade of blonde, likely coming from his mother’s side of
the family along with his blue eyes. Otherwise, he took after his
father.

‘Mitsuko is a
Trenton Sonkei, Rafe. If she were to wear one of my designs
and it was noticed…’

Mitsuko was
holding back a grin. ‘I’m not sure I have that much influence. If
my mother were to take to one of your designs, then you would see
sudden fame. I’m not sure about me.’

‘Yuzuki
Trenton,’ Nava said, ‘is a smaller version of Suki, but she does
tend to wear more conservative clothing at parties. Married women
wear gowns. Yuzuki frequently wears a yukata or even a full kimono.
She is… regal. A very impressive woman.’

‘And if Nava
says you’re impressive,’ Melissa said, ‘it probably means you can
rule the galaxy.’

Nava gave a
shrug. ‘I would not want to get on Yuzuki’s bad side.’

‘Pretty
unlikely, considering that you keep saving her daughter.’

‘And ours, it
seems,’ Stephen said.

‘We are a
little concerned about what’s been happening at SAS-squared
recently,’ Rachel added. ‘And then this business on Aquaria. We’re
glad you have such competent friends, Mel, but are you really safe
there? There have been murders, terrorist raids…’


‘Statistically,’ Mitsuko said, ‘the school is no worse than any
town of a similar size as far as the crime rate is concerned. We
have had some… unusual situations there recently, but the
perception of a problem is down to the media reports. They tend to
hype up anything involving crime and magic, and they also tend to
be quick to report anything they can get about SAS-squared. It all
adds up to things seeming worse than they are.’

‘Beyond that,’
Nava said, ‘Mel is quite capable of handling herself under
difficult circumstances. She says that this is down to being on my
fireteam for tactics lessons. I will accept some of the credit, but
not all. She has talent. I would never seek to influence her choice
of career after graduation, but I see her going into diplomatic
protection with the ASF. They need her, or others like her.
Traditionally, they have viewed “protection” as being synonymous
with “kill them before they kill their target.” Melissa can provide
actual protection, and I believe they are beginning to realise
that.’

‘My timid
sister is good in a tight situation?’ Nash asked. He was grinning,
but there was still a degree of disbelief in his tone.

‘Your sister,
Nash, is a hero. With a medal to prove it. There are a number of
people alive today who would not be without her. Yes, I was there,
and so was Suki, and others. Melissa’s use of Force Wall is
exceptional, and it will only improve.’

‘You can make
stronger ones,’ Melissa said. ‘You can make a class three
Force Dome. You don’t really need me to–’

‘I can do it,
Mel, but I have to improvise the spell every time. In the time it
takes me to create one wall, you can have two up. Do you really
think I would put my first friend in danger if I thought I could
handle everything myself?’

‘Oh, well, no.
But you don’t. I volunteer.’

‘And I could
reject your offer. I would reject it if I felt there was no
advantage in accepting.’ Nava turned her attention to Stephen and
then Rachel. ‘Mel will always be as safe as she can be with me. She
befriended me before anyone else at school. She is one of the few
people who knows me and still accepts me. And she is a capable
combatant. So long as she doesn’t see too much blood.’

Melissa was
blushing profusely. ‘Yeah, blood is still a problem.’

‘Have to get
over that if you’re going into diplomatic protection,’ Nash said.
‘Of course, ideally you wouldn’t see any…’

‘What is Avorna
Security’s position on the piracy, Nash?’ Mitsuko asked.

‘Officially,
“We can take care of this without help from the ASF.” Unofficially,
having the Pride of Shinden here will make things a lot
easier. Better command-and-control, more ships covering the same
area. They brought six missile cruisers and four
carriers with fighters, and ten frigates. Our space division
doesn’t have that many ships.’

‘We don’t
normally need them,’ Rafe said.

‘Well, true.
These attacks are more frequent. We’ve had no indication of them
taking place until after they’ve happened. Then all we detect is
the distress beacon. Pirates don’t normally destroy a ship after
taking the cargo, but these ones do.’

‘Almost as if
they don’t want anyone to know who they are,’ Nava said. ‘They must
be jamming signals from the vessels they attack.’

‘That’s our
assumption,’ Nash agreed. ‘With more ships patrolling for signs of
them, we hope to spot an attack in progress, or even before the
actual attack takes place. Well, Space Division does. I’m
groundside, so it’s not my problem.’

‘It’s
everyone’s problem,’ Stephen countered. ‘It affects trade, which
hits our economy. Frankly, I’m glad that Shinden is taking this
seriously. Avorna is an out-of-the-way system. It’s easy for us to
be ignored.’

‘I can’t speak
for the other clans,’ Mitsuko said, ‘but I can tell you what the
Secretary General would say. She won’t let any clan or system be
side-lined, no matter how small or apparently unimportant.’

‘Misaki Himura
is cool,’ Melissa said. ‘Suki’s right, that’s just what she’d say.
And she’d mean it, which is more important.’

‘You’ve met
her, right, Mel?’ Rafe asked.

‘A couple of
times now. She’s nice. Sort of scary, but really nice.’

‘I imagine the
Secretary General of the Clan Council would be dull and
self-important,’ Wendell said.

‘Oh, no. That’s
why she’s scary. She insisted I call her Misaki and refuses to
stand on ceremony when she can possibly get away with it.
And she did the marriage ceremony for two friends of mine recently
because, and I quote, “Do you know how many times a year I get to
do something nice in this job?” She’s this really important person,
and she won’t let me treat her like one. That’s scary.’

~~~

They took Nash aside to
ask about the trafficking situation. Piracy was not great dinner
conversation, but slavery was worse.

‘Security on
Avorna nine is still looking into that corruption thing,’ he said.
‘It’s bigger than one guy who got sloppy, but it’s taking a lot of
work to find out who else is involved.’

‘That’s not
good,’ Melissa said. By this point in the day, the news had arrived
from Shinden that the Beyer clan were having their seat in the Clan
Assembly suspended. The administration was going to send a governor
of some sort to take over control of the Aquaria system, and
Aquarian Security was to be effectively disbanded with an ASF task
force moving in to replace it. No one knew how long that situation
was going to continue.

‘There is no
way the Avorns can be involved in this the way the Beyers are,
Mel,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Yeah,’ Nash
agreed. ‘Every clan, every family, has people who break the law.
That doesn’t mean the entire clan is involved, or even that they
know about it. But I’ve heard things that suggest you might be
right about human trafficking through Avorna nine. Nothing that
could be real evidence, you know, but circumstantial stuff. Things
people have seen or heard. Then there’s the guy they caught taking
bribes. He could’ve reduced his sentence a lot by helping with the
investigation, but he refused. Someone had him by the balls. Uh,
pardon my language.’

Mitsuko smiled.
‘I’ve used worse.’

‘When?’ Nava
asked. Then she went on before Mitsuko could answer. ‘Have you
heard anything specific which might point at a location on Avorna
nine where these traffickers are operating?’

‘Hm.’ Nash
frowned and actually stroked his chin as he thought. ‘Well, this is
really circumstantial, but there was a company someone
mentioned. They handle imports and exports, and I think they
were managed from Aquaria. Mountain Trans-Stellar Transport.’

‘Interesting,’
Nava said.

‘Why?’ Melissa
asked.

‘Because,’
Mitsuko said, ‘in German, a mountain is a Berg.’

‘Oh. That
is interesting.’

Harbinger
Archaeological Museum, Stillwater, 237/8/26.

Stillwater was a
lakeside town thirty minutes from Avorn City by train. It had a
feature which Melissa was happy to show her friends and Nava was
interested in beyond the simple historical factor of it. Stillwater
had Harbinger ruins just outside the town limits.

Stephen and
Rachel had insisted that everyone stay at their home overnight.
They still had the same house they had lived in when all their
children were at home, so there were plenty of bedrooms. The trio
of SAS2 students were supposed to be on holiday, so a
trip out to Stillwater seemed like a good idea, and it was
Saturday, so Wendell had decided he would go along with them
because the idea of ancient ruins ‘spoke to his soul.’ Melissa had
expressed the opinion that he was a bit infatuated with Nava, which
Mitsuko found amusing.

To get to the
ruins, you either walked or took some sort of transport from the
station in the centre of town, out through streets which looked a
lot like the ones they had just left in Avorn City but with bigger
houses, to the north side of town where you did not see any ruins.
Instead, there was a massive building featuring a lot of glass and
stylised concrete architecture which was the Harbinger
Archaeological Museum.

‘They built
this over the ruins?’ Mitsuko asked as they walked across a large,
flagged plaza toward the entrance.

‘They built it
over the dig site,’ Melissa replied. ‘There were never any ruins.
Well, not ones you could see. They were planning to expand
Stillwater, and when they dug down here, they found structures
buried. Work stopped and archaeology happened. Of course, we kind
of knew this was a Harbinger colony before then, but this is the
place we first uncovered real evidence.’

‘Aside from the
ecology,’ Nava said.

‘The ecology?’
Wendell asked.

‘Shinden was
terraformed by humans. They made it suitable for humans to live on,
and that’s more or less where they stopped. It has a barely
functional ecosystem, no dangerous animals or plants, and every
forest looks like a plantation. Even from what I’ve been able to
see since coming here, Avorna has a working ecology with far
greater genetic diversity. The plants look like they belong here.
There are bird-like things in the air.’

‘Oh. I suppose
I’m used to this. I’ve never been to another planet, never mind
another system.’

‘Perhaps you
could visit your sister sometime. You’d see what I mean about
Shinden, I think.’

Big glass doors
slid aside as they approached, and they walked into a lobby which
clearly belonged to a museum. There were informative signs, both
graphics showing what lay deeper into the building and simple text
showing the way. There was a gift shop.

‘It’s one of
our few tourist attractions,’ Melissa said. ‘Come on, we’ll go
straight through. I, um, probably know the exhibits here as well as
some of the staff.’

There were
glass cases containing artefacts. You expected that kind of thing
in a museum. Here, the artefacts were weirder than one might find
in a typical museum back when Earth had had museums. These were
alien artefacts. The labels often stated that no one knew what they
were actually for or speculated wildly on what they did. But…

‘Some of these
are the same as the ones Hoshi is working on,’ Nava said.

‘Some of them
are pretty common finds,’ Melissa explained. ‘I know some of the
things found on Avorna were shipped to Shinden for analysis and
then shipped back to go on display.’

‘Harbinger
stuff always looks like it’s really safe,’ Wendell said. He was
looking at one object in a case which Nava knew there was an
example of in Hoshi’s lab. ‘I mean, that could be a gun, but it
looks like a hairdryer or something.’

‘Agreed,’ Nava
said, ‘but not all of their artefacts are safe.’

‘They never
work.’

‘One did, and
it was not safe.’

‘To be fair,’
Melissa said, ‘it was safe until it was turned off.’

‘While
technically true, it was an accident waiting to happen. Without
knowledge of what was inside, someone was inevitably going to open
it.’

‘Someone found
a working one?!’ Wendell asked.

‘They did,’
Nava replied, ‘and it would have been better for everyone if they
had not.’

‘It wasn’t
good, Wen,’ Melissa said. ‘People died.’

‘Uh, oh.’

‘Let’s head
through into the dig areas. They may have people working on some of
it.’

To get to the
actual remains of the Harbinger settlement, you went through the
museum, through a sort of airlock lobby, and into a massive chamber
with glass walls and ceiling that had bridges spanning it to allow
the spectators to look down on the hole which had been dug to
systematically unearth the ruins.

They were
really ruins. All that was left was a sort of street plan of a
town. Buildings could be seen by their foundations and maybe a
little bit of wall. Most of the streets had some sort of surface,
but it was barely recognisable and probably made of something
beyond current science. All of it had to be some sort of superior
material to have survived so long. It was interesting, and also
kind of boring.

Nava felt the
odd tension she generally felt around Harbingers as soon as she got
into the gallery. She ignored it. If there was a Harbinger here,
they were clearly not doing anything to worry over. If they were
anything like Trudy, they were observing the humans as the humans
looked at what remained of a civilisation the enigmatic aliens had
left behind millennia ago.

‘There,’
Melissa said. ‘There are some people working on the site over
there.’

Even though it
was the weekend, five people were working on a section of uncovered
structure, probably a house or a shop or something similar. They
were working under glass; suspended across the entire site under
the walkways and bridges was a screen of glass, or maybe plastic,
meant to stop tourists from dropping things onto the dig site. Nava
thought it made the archaeologists appear to be part of the
exhibit. They might as well have been illusions designed to give
people some idea of what work on the site looked like, but they
were real.

More
importantly, so far as Nava was concerned, they were not just under
the scrutiny of humans. The closer Nava got to the work area, the
more she felt a Harbinger ahead of her. The nervous sensation she
felt, the ‘butterflies in her stomach’ feeling, was more pronounced
than she had ever felt it before, and she found herself slowing as
Melissa and her brother hurried ahead to look down from one of the
walkways at the archaeologists.

Mitsuko
noticed. ‘Are you okay?’ she asked in a low voice. Nava dragging
her feet was unusual enough to warrant caution.

‘Harbingers,’
Nava replied. ‘There are Harbingers here.’

‘As in more
than one?’

‘As in several.
I’m not sure how many, not exactly. I think they’re watching the
diggers. The closer we get…’ Nava shook her head. She felt
unaccountably warm. ‘The closer we get, the stronger the– Ow.’ Her
right eye closed involuntarily as a spike of pain lanced through
her temple.

‘Nava?’

‘I’m okay.
Sudden pain in–’ The pain returned, suddenly and with far more
vehemence. ‘Ah!’ She clutched at her head and there were hands
grabbing her. Her knees hit the ground, though she was not aware
that she had fallen.

‘Nava!’
Melissa’s voice.

‘What’s wrong
with her?’ Wendell’s voice. ‘Did you feel that? Like–’

‘I don’t know,’
Mitsuko said. ‘Wen, get an assistant over here, please. Hurry!’

‘I don’t need–’
Nava said. She stopped when she realised that she had not actually
spoken. Nothing was working. She was aware, but the pain was so
much that her brain just was not working.

‘Did you feel
that pulse?’ Melissa asked, her voice low.

‘It felt
like…’

And then Nava
was not aware of anything.

Avorn City.

It took a little
persuasion to get away from the paramedics the museum had called by
the time Nava had come to. She opened her eyes in a small room in
the building’s staff area which, as best she could tell, was there
for breaks. The medics wanted to take her to hospital, but she had
said she was fine and good to go back to the Connelly house and
rest. In reality, she had a mild headache, but she was not going to
tell them that. Nava wanted to be away from the museum and its
population of aliens. And, after Mitsuko and Melissa told her what
they had felt before she collapsed, her resolve to leave was
stronger.

And rest was
the last thing on her mind as she stood in the back garden,
preparing to test herself as best she could. ‘You’re sure it was
the same as the threshold shift back on Shinden?’ Nava asked.

‘As best as I
can remember,’ Melissa said.

‘It seemed the
same,’ Mitsuko agreed.

‘Well, last
time it was a thirty-seven-percent increase, I think. If this is
the same, I should be capable of over five hundred Tammys.’ Nava
tapped at her ketcom, checked the schema, and concentrated. ‘No,
can’t do that.’ She tapped again. ‘Four fifty… And no. Four
hundred…’ She grimaced, which was such an un-Nava thing for her to
do that Mitsuko was stepping forward before she thought about it.
‘Yes, but it hurts,’ Nava said, holding up a hand.

‘Are you okay?’
Melissa asked.

‘It’s nothing
like as bad as before but going that high gives me a headache. I’m
going to wait and see what happens. I mean, the other one was gone
by the time we got back here.’

It took a few
minutes, but the headache faded, and then Nava tried again at three
hundred and seventy, her former limit. ‘No pain there… Three
hundred and eighty then.’ This time the pain was worse, but it
faded faster. It was less than a minute before it faded away.

‘I think that’s
enough,’ Mitsuko said firmly.

‘I concur. I’d
like to experiment further, but we know I can do more than four
hundred Tammys if needed. I would rather not need to currently, but
I do have a rather high tolerance for pain, Suki. It’s not as bad
as it might be.’

‘I’m happy that
it doesn’t hurt as much as it could, but that doesn’t mean you have
to keep experimenting to see what your limit is.’

‘I agree. I’d
really like to talk to Trudy about this, but I suppose that will
have to wait. Well, perhaps I could reach her with Telepathy,
but–’

‘No,’ Mitsuko
said. ‘We don’t know what effect this shift has had on you. Trying
to contact a Harbinger in the Q-field across sixty-four light years
is not something you need to do, so you’ll wait.’

‘I think Suki’s
right, Nava,’ Melissa agreed. She looked worried. Both of them
looked worried, but Mitsuko was currently hiding that behind a mask
of stern disapproval.

‘I did say I’d
wait,’ Nava said. ‘Seriously, I’m fine. And I’ll stick to my old
limit unless I really need to go higher. I may have a high
tolerance for pain, but that doesn’t mean I invite it.’ Pause.
‘Unless it’s under specific, controlled circumstances with the
right person.’

Melissa’s
cheeks coloured immediately.

‘You’re
defusing the tension with humour, aren’t you?’ Mitsuko asked.

‘Did it
work?’

Mitsuko looked
conflicted for a second. ‘Mostly.’

~~~

‘It doesn’t happen
often,’ Nava lied, ‘but this isn’t the first time I’ve had
problems.’ Dinner was being eaten at the Connelly household.
Naturally, Stephen and Rachel were concerned for Nava’s health. So
was Wendell, but he was keeping quiet about it as befitted his
moody teen demeanour. ‘I had something of an unusual childhood. I’m
not originally from the Clan Worlds. Sometimes, that catches up
with me.’

Well, it was a
lie, mostly. This was not her first threshold shift. Her unusual
childhood did cause her problems. She had not grown up in a clan.
She was letting the Connellys draw inferences about her early
years, suggesting a lack of medical support rather than torture,
mental and physical. Looked at in a certain light, it was almost
the truth.

‘You’re sure
you’re alright now?’ Rachel asked.

‘No lingering
effects. I’m fine. Really. I’m just sorry we couldn’t stay longer
at the museum.’ That was a lie; the presence of several Harbingers
there had been enough for her to want to leave early. Had the
Harbingers somehow triggered the threshold shift?

‘Well, you can
take it easy tonight,’ Stephen said.

‘We intend to,’
Mitsuko said. ‘I think Nava is due an early night.’

‘I’m not sure I
need–’

‘We’re going to
bed early. No arguments.’

Nava considered
briefly and concluded that Mitsuko was not intending for them to
immediately go to sleep. ‘I suppose that would not be a bad
idea…’

~~~

‘I thought,’ Nava said,
‘that Doctor Suki was prescribing rest.’

Doctor Suki
looked up from between Nava’s legs. ‘Lots of rest. Don’t interrupt
me.’

‘This doesn’t
f-feel like rest.’

There was no
answer; Mitsuko’s tongue was busy. Nava let it go since she was
enjoying what Mitsuko’s tongue was doing. Quite a lot, actually.
Which was why it took a few seconds for her to detect the odd
feeling of nervousness making her stomach flutter. She had, at
first, assumed that it was Mitsuko causing the reaction, but that
changed slowly.

Reaching down,
Nava put a hand on Mitsuko’s head. ‘Stop, Suki.’ Mitsuko did not
stop. ‘Suki, there’s a Harbinger here.’

That stopped
her. Mitsuko raised her head and looked around the room. Nothing
had changed. It was a guest room in a suburban house. There was
little in the way of decoration. The bed had been replaced since
this had been Rafe’s room, and all signs of the young man he had
been when he had lived here were gone. Of a Harbinger, there was no
sign that Mitsuko could see…

Until there
was. Harbingers tended to all look alike to humans. Presumably,
Harbingers had trouble distinguishing humans from each other too,
though there was a bit more variation in appearance thanks to hair
colour. This was a typical tall, very slim monster with digitigrade
legs and four-digit hands. Maybe its blue patches were a little
more purple than Trudy’s. It appeared beside the bed and
immediately raised its hands in a placating gesture it had
obviously learned from watching humans for centuries. ‘I am not
here to cause harm,’ it said.

Nava peered at
it. She was fairly sure it was alone. ‘Since you’ve appeared like
this, I’m going to assume you didn’t come to watch two young humans
getting intimate either.’

‘No. Research
into human mating habits is an ongoing project, but that is not my
field of expertise.’

‘Then why,’
Mitsuko asked, ‘did you come?’

‘We were at the
old town today. We all felt the threshold shift. I was sent as a…
deputation.’ Nava just looked at the Harbinger. Apparently, it knew
enough about humans to see this as a request to continue. ‘I was
sent to determine whether you are a threat to us.’

Nava was silent
for a second. ‘Not unless you make me one,’ she said.

Almost
imperceptibly, the Harbinger relaxed. ‘We have no intention of
doing so. We limit interactions with humans as much as possible.’
Nava decided to consider this Harbinger as male; he had a slightly
deeper voice than Trudy. He had the same sort of slightly off
accent as she did, the result of not having the same vocal
equipment as a human. ‘We observe. To date, we have never revealed
ourselves to any of the colonists.’

‘But you felt
the threshold shift,’ Mitsuko said, ‘and decided you had to.’

‘Yes. And when
I got here and was detected, I determined that you had met one of
us before. And you refer to what happened as a threshold shift,
which is our term for such an event.’

‘There’s a
Harbinger on Shinden,’ Nava said. ‘We’re friends. Or acquaintances,
certainly. She was there when I went through a threshold shift, and
she told us what it was.’

It was
difficult to tell with Harbingers, but this one gave off the
distinct impression of being surprised. ‘This was your second?
We’ve only ever seen one human go through a threshold shift on this
world. A second shift was rare among Harbinger children.’

‘Did they ever
have a third?’ Mitsuko asked. ‘Nava is having trouble with
headaches if she tries to improvise something above her old
limit.’

‘That will
pass. It may take a few of your weeks, but your brain will adjust.
Currently, it is having trouble processing information fast enough.
There is stress on the neural tissue. I can’t give you more
specific information. I’m an engineer, not a neurologist.’

‘Back to Trudy
then.’

Nava nodded.
‘What about third shifts?’

‘Those were
exceptionally rare, but not unheard of. They tended to cause large
increases in manipulation threshold, and also to result in
considerable neurological stress. It is unlikely that you will
undergo one, however, so you should not worry.’

‘And yet I will
anyway,’ Mitsuko said.

The Harbinger
nodded. ‘Yes. Yes, I suppose I would if my mate were in a similar
situation. I can tell you that third shifts are so rare that they
are almost legend among us, but I cannot say that your mate will
not have one with certainty. Your Harbinger acquaintance should be
able to help if it happens.’

‘Yes, well, she
is a biologist.’

‘You said you
observe,’ Nava said, apparently out of nowhere. ‘I know Harbingers
can fly through space. Do you have observers on this system’s other
planets?’

‘We have some,
yes.’

‘In that case,
maybe you could share some of your observations. We’re looking for
a ring of human traffickers…’

Pride of Shinden, Avorna Orbit, 237/8/27.

It had turned out to be
a good thing that they had gone to bed fairly early; the call from
Fawn requesting that the trio attend a meeting on the Pride
came in at seven in the morning. They were aboard ship and in a
meeting room by eight.

‘You’re going
to have to explain to me where you got that intelligence from,’
Fawn said. ‘We had the Hotaru Yamasaki Sonkei run some scans
of the dome you identified, and we’re fairly sure it is
where the smugglers are operating out of. We traced its ownership
through some shell companies to the Berg Beyers too.’

Nava looked at
Fawn and then at Rear Admiral Viktoria Engel and Captain Flavien
Paris who were also seated at the table. The rear admiral’s zone of
interest in Avorna was largely the piracy problem, but she had been
invited to the meeting going over what had been found about the
smuggling in case it had an impact. ‘My source was somewhat
special, First Lieutenant.’

‘They have
security clearances high enough to cope with whatever you– Wait.
You mean that kind of special?’

‘A vague
question, but the answer is probably yes.’

‘Uh, Rear
Admiral Viktoria Engel will have been read in on this kind of thing
already and… And captains can be read in if necessary to a
mission.’

‘Very well.
There are Harbingers on Avorna.’ Flavien’s face froze at Nava’s
bold statement. ‘Mitsuko and I met one yesterday. He provided us
with information regarding some strange activities they had seen on
Avorna nine. I contacted the first lieutenant and suggested that
she look into a structure there based upon what the Harbinger told
us.’

There was
silence for a few seconds while the two senior officers digested
what they had been told. ‘I was briefed on the Shinden Harbingers,’
Viktoria said, ‘but I admit that I found it hard to believe just
from a report.’

‘They’re on
Shinden too?’ Flavien asked.

‘There is one
on Shinden,’ Nava replied. ‘There was another. I killed it.
Harbingers exist as what we refer to as tulpas, thought constructs
within the Q-field. They ascended to the Q-field thousands of years
ago, becoming essentially immortal. Mostly, all they do is watch,
if they interact with humans at all. The one on Shinden is a little
more involved, but she has helped in the past. She was a decisive
factor in the Redwing assault on SAS-squared last year. If she had
not been helping me to gather information, we would undoubtedly
have set off the nuclear bomb there trying to find out what we were
dealing with.’

Viktoria
sighed. ‘I used to be so into Harbinger legends when I was
younger.’

‘Nava can sense
them,’ Fawn said. ‘We don’t know how or why, but she knows when
there’s a Harbinger nearby. This has turned out to be a useful
ability in the past, and again now, it seems. Okay, so we have
alien ghosts pointing us at this place, and we have more
conventional evidence suggesting that it might be our main target.
We also have some people identified on Avorna nine who we believe
are involved in getting cargo through checks without trouble. We
can move on all of them, but this building is not going to be an
easy one to breach.’

‘The structure
is not in one of the main surface domes,’ Viktoria said. ‘They have
their own small enclave with its own dome around fifteen kilometres
from any of the colony domes. It has its own landing pads with what
we believe to be anti-aircraft defences. Avorna nine is a rocky
ice-ball with an atmosphere of almost-frozen nitrogen and a lot of
carbon-dioxide ice on its surface. If you could breathe the
atmosphere, it would be too thin to really survive in. Mounting an
assault using Sparrowhawks would be difficult. Attempting something
over the surface would be problematic.’

‘I’ll go in and
clear the way for the dropships,’ Nava said. ‘I can sabotage the
anti-aircraft batteries and make sure the way in is open. Then a
standard assault should work.’

Flavien frowned
at her. ‘You think you can do that? I know you pulled off that
scouting mission on Aquaria seven’s moon, but–’

‘She can do it,
Captain,’ Fawn said.

‘Has she even
been checked out in an armoured spacesuit? She’s going to need one
to access that dome across the surface.’

‘No,’ Nava
said, ‘I won’t. I’ll need to borrow a PDS suit, but I don’t need a
spacesuit.’

‘She’s a
sorceress, Captain,’ Mitsuko said. ‘She’s a really powerful
sorceress.’

‘Resist Space,’
Melissa said. ‘I can’t cast it myself, but it would be an easy one
for Nava. We covered a load of survival spells over the last few
months.’ She frowned. ‘Why do they do that in the third year, but
they sent us on that field trip in the first year?’

‘The combat
stream only learns that kind of spell in an elective in the fifth
year,’ Mitsuko said. ‘I’m sure there’s a reason for it all, even if
I can’t see it either.’

‘And you can
cast this advanced spell easily?’ Flavien asked.

‘It’s not
especially difficult,’ Nava replied. ‘Get me to Avorna nine, and I
will get your troops into that dome.’

Avorna 9,
237/8/29.

It took two days. Two
days and an in-system jump. The Pride took them out to the
minimum jump distance of 0.1 AU, then it started in toward Avorna 9
while a Sparrowhawk dropship took fifteen hours rather than
twenty-two to get the team to the planet ahead of the bigger,
slower battleship. There were actually five Sparrowhawks involved
along with eight Warhawk aerospace fighters to provide cover if
required. So far, they had not been required.

The last part
of the journey was on foot. The dropship had dropped Nava off about
two kilometres from the dome, and she had walked across the icy
surface of Avorna 9 to get to her target. It was kind of pretty, a
weird snowscape, except that the snow was not water. There was very
little water, even frozen, on this planet. The ice was carbon
dioxide. The surface temperature of the planet was less than a
hundred kelvin; much colder and even the nitrogen would be falling
out of the atmosphere. Resist Space took care of all of the
problems Nava would have had in just her armour, but she was using
a second spell named Gravity Adjustment to make walking easier.
Gravity Adjustment let you operate in higher or lower gravity as
though you were in your home planet’s gravity. Mitsuko had never
heard of it, and she had been rather miffed to discover it existed,
considering that they could have used it on their trip to
Beherbergen. Melissa had made a similar comment after learning
about the spell in class.

Now, Nava was
crouching beside a massive expanse of concrete which had been laid
down beside a dome of metal and transparent plastic. The dome was
actually more visible in infrared; it was composed of four layers
of thermal plastic with vacuum between the layers, but it still
leaked enough heat that it shone brightly against the almost black
– so far as infrared emissions went – surface of the planet. The
landing pads marked out on the concrete platform also glowed
brightly in those wavelengths, but that was entirely intentional:
they were heated to stop ice forming. Around the pad, and around
the dome, were several concrete lumps with gun emplacements in
them. Guns or missile launchers, probably a mix of both. Those had
to go but taking them out centrally was likely to be the most
efficient option. Nava needed to get into the dome.

Which, of
course, was easy because she could see through the plastic into the
interior. There were a number of blocky, concrete buildings inside
the dome, along with enough space for her to teleport into without
difficulty. Most of the buildings were relatively small, likely
there for accommodation and administration. One was much larger and
likely a warehouse. It seemed the most likely location to find any
people being trafficked, but it was possible they were being held
somewhere else, maybe even beneath the surface. Nava pulled
Teleport into place in her mind and made the jump.

It took her ten
minutes to locate the captives. They were in the warehouse, not
even especially well hidden. Several containers were set against
one of the walls, and within them were cages, literal metal-barred
cages, holding humans in lightweight, featureless, grey jumpsuits.
Most of them had blank expressions and seemed to be largely unaware
of their surroundings. They had been thoroughly brainwashed. Some
were definitely aware and definitely scared, but Nava could detect
signs of a spell on them. It seemed like Recondition had been used
on them, but not in the same way, and Nava could not immediately
see the point. Surely having entirely submissive slaves was easier
than ones who might decide to resist. Whatever, she had identified
the location where the non-combatants were being held and counted
thirty-two of them. That was important for when the assault came.
Now she needed to clear the way for that assault. The main problem
was going to be leaving anyone alive in this place for the assault
unit to take on.

As she moved,
invisible, through the smuggling hideout, she was also recording
everything she saw, including the faces of anyone she came across.
It was unlikely that anyone would escape, but if they did, she had
them captured in her ketcom’s memory. She located various
dormitories and small houses, housing for the smugglers, a few
offices which seemed to be largely devoted to the legitimate
commerce the company did, and then the main control centre with its
computers, sensor displays, and weapon-control stations. According
to the displays, they were dealing with four railgun turrets and
two missile launch systems, all of them currently set to standby
mode. Disabling them entirely would almost certainly alert the
three personnel currently on station in the control room, which
would not be ideal.

Well, there was
a simple way to eliminate that possibility, and it would resolve an
issue Nava had with letting scum like this live to possibly try
again after a lengthy prison sentence. She pulled Magic Charge to
the front of her mind and prepared to begin the operation.

~~~

Five Sparrowhawks could
carry a platoon, each of them carrying a twenty-man squad. That
left room in each ship for four extras, which meant Nava, Fawn,
Mitsuko, and Melissa on the lead craft, until Nava had left for her
hike anyway.

Fawn, Mitsuko,
and Melissa followed the rest of the troops in from the landing
pads, through the cargo airlock which Nava had opened up for them
from the control room. The inner door opened up and the marines
moved out in five-man teams. They were all basically non-magicians
in standard combat armour, armed with the standard battle rifle the
ASF produced and used, the ASFR-3. Mitsuko and Melissa were
carrying the more rarely distributed ASFR-3s with its underslung
spell enhancement component. As far as they were concerned, the
rifle portion was fairly useless; Melissa had never fired a gun
before, and Mitsuko was checked out on pistols, not rifles. Melissa
was not even sure she could fire the thing in anger, but it was a
slight comfort to have it.

As the platoon
entered, the smugglers were just starting to wake up to the fact
that there was a platoon of armed marines invading their hideout.
They may or may not have known about the fall of the Beyer clan,
but the arrival of the ASF – entering in classic team-based assault
formations, no less – was a sure indication that what was going on
here was no longer a secret. People ran for cover. It took a minute
or so before the first firearm appeared, and another second or so
before its owner was cut down by a burst from one of the marines’
rifles.

‘Is Nava still
in the control room?’ Fawn asked.

‘She’s moved to
the warehouse,’ Mitsuko replied after a couple of seconds. She
could cast Telepathy too, she just never thought she would need to.
Now that she had discovered she could, with a little difficulty,
she was wondering how she had ever done without it. ‘She sealed the
control room doors and then moved on to guarding the prisoners.’
Mitsuko flashed the lieutenant a grin. ‘She says you should be
happy since it maximised the number of live smugglers for you to
capture.’

‘I suppose I
should be happy about that. And yet, I have a feeling I won’t be
thinking that way by the time I’ve seen these “prisoners” she’s
guarding. Let’s keep moving.’

There was an
open area in front of the warehouse, presumably designed for
marshalling cargo since it had a straight road between it and the
cargo doors. By the time the ASF contingent had made it that far,
the smugglers had arranged themselves to mount a defence. Crates
had been dragged into place as cover and assault rifles had been
brought out. The marines had little or no cover. They had their
armour, but that left their limbs potentially vulnerable to the
bullets flying their way. Making progress was going to be
difficult.

At least it
would have been if Melissa and Mitsuko had not been there. Melissa
aimed her rifle and a two-metre-high by three-metre-wide barricade
appeared near the end of the road, allowing the two schoolgirls and
Fawn to move up to that point without difficulty. Then Mitsuko
leaned out on one side to launch Fire Blasts at their opponents
while Melissa put metre-high Force Walls up in the open area for
the marines to use as cover. The ASF officers might not have been
used to this kind of support, but they had clearly received some
training in its use; they were soon in place along the barricades
and engaging effectively with the rapidly diminishing numbers of
smugglers.

It took a
little more than a minute. ‘We surrender!’ someone yelled from
across the courtyard. ‘We surrender! Stop shooting!’

The cessation
of firing from the ASF marines was more or less immediate and
highly synchronised. Their discipline was actually pretty
impressive. An order had been given over their helmet
communicators, and they had responded instantly.

‘Tell Nava
we’re coming in,’ Fawn said.

‘She says she’s
waiting,’ Mitsuko replied.

Fawn marched
around Melissa’s Force Wall, and Melissa and Mitsuko fell into step
just behind her as she headed for the warehouse. The first
lieutenant was not quite as stylish as the two sorceresses, and it
stood out more under the circumstances. Mitsuko and Melissa were in
PDS-101M combat suits, designed for magicians. They were
figure-hugging suits with a solid, featureless helmet, giving
something of the look of a sexy killer robot. Fawn was in standard
ASF combat gear which weighed enough in normal gravity that it
included an exoskeleton system to carry some of the weight. It
looked a lot like something you might have seen on any soldier in
the last few centuries. A bullet-resistant suit was enhanced by
clamshell-style hard armour over the torso. There was a lot of
webbing with numerous carrying points. There was a helmet, but it
had no faceplate and was backed up by armoured goggles and a filter
mask which protected the face. The suits the two sorceresses were
in looked far more futuristic.

As they walked,
Melissa heard one of the marines talking to another. ‘Why can’t we
get support like this normally?’ They were checking on a few of the
bodies Mitsuko had made and which Melissa was trying her best not
to see.

‘Well, we don’t
have any sorcerer teams with us,’ the other man said. ‘Command
doesn’t usually deploy artillery on a mission like this.’

‘Yeah, yeah. I
meant the cover walls.’

‘Oh. We just
don’t get that kind of support magician on our teams. They usually
end up in policing or something. Or they go do something safe in
civilian life.’

‘Damn. Having
someone like her on your team would make just about any operation
safer.’

‘True.’

‘And she’s got
an amazing rack too.’

‘Also
true.’

Luckily, the
full helmet of the PDS-101M meant no one could see Melissa
blushing, which she felt was inappropriate for a military
operation.

‘She’s been
busy enough,’ Fawn commented, bringing Melissa’s attention back to
the front.

‘Oh, yes, she
has,’ Melissa said. In many ways, the bodies Nava left now were
Melissa-friendly corpses. Magic Burst tended to leave people
mangled and torn, but Nava was using it less. Magic Charge
frequently did not leave a corpse at all. Hand of Death caused
heart failure and so was bloodless. Faced with three peaceful,
unmarked bodies and four piles of clothing, it was easy for Melissa
to determine that Nava had been this way without freaking out at
the sight of blood.

The warehouse
was not exactly full. There were crates and mid-sized containers,
but not that many. The bodies were positioned in a manner which
suggested that an ambush had been arranged for anyone making it
into the warehouse, but it had been noticed by Nava, already behind
enemy lines, so to speak.

The woman
herself was waiting in what appeared to be the back of a container,
one of her SAH-301s in her hand. She was wearing her helmet, so her
expression was not visible. Not that it would have given much away
anyway, but her voice was a little colder than usual when she
spoke. ‘The cells are through here. We have thirty-two captives.
The three guards are dead. An order was issued to terminate the
prisoners just after you got here. I had to improvise.’

Fawn came to a
stop in front of Nava. ‘I doubt anyone’s going to raise any
objections. How bad is it?’

‘Bad enough.
They’re mostly the same as the ones on Aquaria seven. I can remove
the conditioning. Any of us can remove Recondition, actually. We
should have medical personnel on hand when we do, however. I
extracted the administrative password from their server array. You
can begin work on going through their data as soon as you
wish.’

Fawn nodded.
‘Right. I’ll get on that after I’ve seen the people in here.’ Her
sigh came out as something rougher through her mask. ‘Not that I
want to see them, but it all has to go in the report.’

‘Agreed,
Lieutenant,’ Nava said. ‘I’ve seen them, and I wish I hadn’t.’

Pride of Shinden, 237/8/30.

‘We have a lot of
information on how they were shipping and where to,’ Fawn said. ‘It
will probably take a while to go through it all, but we’ll nail any
contacts within the Clan Worlds soon enough. They were not
sending all these people to the Consortium, or any other foreign
location. Some were being used within Alliance space.’

Viktoria
Engel’s nose wrinkled. ‘That just piles insult on injury. To think
people in our society are using slaves. It’s bad enough that
Alliance citizens would kidnap people to be slaves, but then
to have our people using them…’

There was
another briefing taking place on the Pride of Shinden. Fawn
was presenting her initial findings to the ranking staff, plus her
‘IRD unit.’ That meant Nava, Mitsuko, and Melissa were in august
company. This time, Ruben was on hand too, along with various other
staffers, as the Pride’s strategy officer.

‘It’s bad,’
Fawn said. ‘We’ve taken care of the magical conditioning on the
ones we found here, but that leaves us with other kinds. Most of
them were basically reduced to robots, but some were handled
differently. They seem to be special orders.’

‘I’m sorry,
what?’ the captain asked.

‘The basic
slavery package is fine if you want an entirely obedient slave. If
you want someone for… other purposes, you may prefer conditioning
which makes them behave in a submissive manner while retaining
their free will.’

The captain
still looked a little confused, so Nava put it more bluntly. ‘It’s
no fun beating or raping a slave who just lies there and accepts
it, Captain.’

‘That’s
sick.’

‘And your
reaction, especially your incredulity, does you great credit.’ Nava
turned her attention to Fawn. ‘Have you information on the people
purchasing those individuals? If they were special orders–’

‘There are
teams getting ready to arrest every last one of them, along with a
few more already sent out. We might even be able to rescue a
few. Uh, not all of them were going to people in our territory, so
we’ve probably lost some of them, but we’ll do our best to help the
others and lock up the buyers.’

Nava nodded.
There seemed to be no other reaction, unless you knew her well.
Then you might have spotted a slight relaxation of tension; Nava
had been ready to personally go out and incarcerate every last one
of them. Well, maybe not incarcerate…

‘However,’ Fawn
said, ‘what we have also puts an end to speculation that the
pirates are related to the smugglers.’

‘That seemed
like a good fit to me,’ Flavien Paris said. ‘Take a ship, take the
cargo, and take the passengers and crew as slaves.’

‘Agreed, which
is why I entertained the notion. Unfortunately, I found messages
indicating that the smugglers lost a ship to the pirates and
nothing indicating that there was a connection between the
two.’

Viktoria
sighed. ‘Killing two birds with one stone would have been nice, but
too much to ask for, I suppose. We need to go back to other
strategies for handling the pirates then.’

‘I’ll get us
moving,’ Flavien said. ‘Are we keeping the same deployment
pattern?’

Viktoria
nodded. ‘Nothing has changed. We’ll re-join the watch and then hope
to spot something happening we can stop. If we can capture one of
their vessels, we have a chance of putting down the entire
operation.’

‘Um,’ Melissa
said.

‘Second
Lieutenant Melissa Connelly,’ the rear admiral said, ‘you have
something to add?’

‘Uh, well,
maybe it’s a bit of a longshot, but what about divination?’

‘Please
explain.’

‘W-well, we
could m-maybe craft a spell which w-would predict the next attack.
Th-then we could be w-waiting for them. M-maybe even have m-marines
aboard the ship they, um… Maybe it’s not really a g-good–’

‘That could
work,’ Fawn said. ‘That just might work.’

‘How?’ Flavien
asked. ‘How can you possibly predict which ship they plan to
attack? There’s been no discernible pattern in the attacks they’ve
made. Aside from the cargos being high value, but we can’t assign
marines to every ship with a high-value cargo.’

‘That’s the
point of using divination, Captain,’ Mitsuko said. ‘It gathers
information from a large area through the Q-field. The caster isn’t
aware of all the details, but they can extract an answer from what
they see to some question they are asking. For example, divination
can be used to get very accurate weather forecasts. It has made
stock market speculation largely a thing of the past. It’s possible
that the pirates’ attacks could be predicted.’

‘It wouldn’t be
easy,’ Nava said. ‘Weather forecasts look at more or less the
entire planet. This would require looking at the entire system.
Between us, however, I think we could craft something useful.’

‘If my sister
thinks it can be done, Captain,’ Ruben said, ‘then it’s probably
possible. And Nava Greyling has a lot of power to put behind
it.’

Flavien sighed.
‘If it could give us an advantage, I have no objection to trying
it.’

‘It’s possible
that this could end things far more quickly than our usual
methods,’ Viktoria agreed. ‘If it works.’

‘We can’t do
much until we’re in clear space and ready to hunt pirates,’ Fawn
said. ‘These three are technically my unit anyway. We have thirty
hours before we get out to the point-one AU limit. Do you think you
can come up with something by then?’

‘The best we
can do is try, Lieutenant,’ Mitsuko said, ‘but I believe we can,
yes.’

~~~

‘Okay, Chess came
through and we have a schema for Weather Prediction,’ Melissa said.
‘Or I do and I’m transcribing it into my ketcom now.’

‘That should
help, I hope,’ Mitsuko said. ‘I’m amazed you didn’t already have it
stored, Mel.’

‘Well, I can’t
have all the utility spells available on here. You know, I
was kind of surprised I could cast long-range Telepathy so easily.
I could actually call home whenever I want.’ Pause. ‘No one
is to mention that to my mother.’

‘Hm, blackmail
material.’

‘As I recall,’
Nava said, deciding to get the conversation back on topic, ‘Weather
Prediction gives you a general picture of the weather over a planet
or area. You need to use actual skill in meteorology to interpret
what you see into an actual prediction.’

‘Yes and no,’
Melissa replied. ‘You can narrow it down to a specific question and
get more detail. If you want to know whether you will need an
umbrella tomorrow, the spell will give you a pretty clear picture.
If you just ask, “what will the weather be like tomorrow,” you get
such a broad picture that it needs interpretation. I think we’ll
probably be stuck with data which needs interpreting.’

‘Okay. I
suppose we can try both ways and see what we get. I should be able
to make something of the data if it needs interpretation, though
I’m sure Fawn would do a better job of it.’ Melissa let out a
little gasp. ‘What? Is something wrong, Mel?’

‘Yes. You
called her Fawn.’

‘Hm. Never
mention that to her.’

Melissa
grinned. ‘Blackmail material.’

237/8/31.

‘I think this will
work,’ Mitsuko said. She, like Nava and Melissa, was looking at the
schema they had created. They all had copies on their ketcoms,
despite the fact they had all agreed that Nava would be casting the
spell.

‘It looks good
to me,’ Melissa agreed. ‘Spellcrafting is hard.’

‘If it were
easy,’ Nava replied, ‘everyone would do it.’

‘All hands,’
said a voice over the PA system, ‘jump to Avorna in twenty
minutes.’

‘And we made it
just in time. I’ll call Fawn and let her know we’re ready to try
this. We can make our first attempt after the jump.’

‘You know, I
didn’t know they did in-system jumps like this,’ Melissa said.

‘If you have a
transdrive installed, it cuts the time between planets
considerably. Even if you have to spend a fairly lengthy time
getting out to the regulation limit before doing it, it cuts travel
time down a lot. Of course, not all ships have transdrives, and not
all transport operations need to be so fast.’

‘That makes
sense, I guess. I’m not sure why we’re jumping to Avorna
though.’

‘Neither am I,
but I’d imagine Rear Admiral Viktoria Engel has a reason for
stationing the Pride there.’

~~~

‘No,’ Fawn said, ‘I
think it’s just a matter of convenience and military doctrine.’

‘Oh,’ Nava
replied.

‘You put the
command ship in the middle of the operations area. Except that
would probably mean stationing it in the local star, which wouldn’t
work out well, so near the system’s primary planet is where they
usually go for.’

‘Well, I
suppose it’s a reason.’ They had jumped ten minutes ago. The
battleship and its attendant cruisers were now a tenth of an
astronomical unit from Avorna where they would be staying in case
they needed to jump again to intercept a pirate ship.

‘You think you
have a working divination spell to try?’

‘Yes. And I’m
going to try it. You have that list of outgoing ships?’

Fawn lifted her
ketcom, tapped its screen a few times, and nodded. ‘Sent to your
ketcom.’

Nava checked,
nodded, and then told her ketcom to display the list on the cabin’s
wall screen. They were conducting this experiment in applied
metaphysics in the cabin Nava and Mitsuko were sharing. In part,
this was so that, should it fail miserably, they would not be doing
it right in front of the captain and the rear admiral. ‘This is not
a fast spell to cast. Don’t expect results in an instant.’

Fawn held up
her hands. ‘If we get results in anything like a timely manner, I
don’t care how long I have to wait.’

‘Very well.’
Nava pulled up the schema once more on the ketcom and went over it.
Then she closed her eyes and settled down to concentrate. It took a
minute, roughly, and the results only flooded into Nava’s mind at
the end, a rush of data which gave her a picture of the kinds of
target the pirates were after. Opening her eyes, she looked up at
the wall screen and then used her ketcom to scroll through the list
of vessels leaving the Avorna system. After she hit the first one
scheduled to jump more than twenty-four hours in the future, she
paused. ‘Nothing.’

‘Nothing?’ Fawn
asked. ‘It didn’t–’

‘You have to
restrict the time period,’ Mitsuko said. ‘Nava did the next
twenty-four hours. She’s not predicting an attack in that
period.’

‘Uh, oh. This
really could take a while.’

‘We did warn
you.’

‘And now I’ll
do the next day’s worth,’ Nava said, closing her eyes once
again.

It took three
attempts. On the third attempt, the data looked a little different,
but Nava decided to keep quiet about that until she had checked her
new information against the list. She scanned through, not quite
sure what she was looking for but knowing she would see it when she
came across it. And then she saw it: the Gaynor Daniau II
was leaving for the Floridia system via Shinden. She checked its
cargo and found a list of expensive metals. The thing was actually
carrying several tons of gold among other things. The criteria she
was looking for became clearer as she looked, starting with a
particular set of vectors which would make it harder for the attack
to be spotted from the world the transport had left, and then
moving on to the cargo being carried.

‘You’ve got
something?’ Fawn asked.

‘That one, yes.
The Gaynor Daniau Two, leaving Avorna four on the
thirty-third. If everything is working right, that will be the next
ship they attack.’

‘Okay.’ Fawn
paused, considering. ‘Then I guess I’d better go persuade Viktoria
Engel that it’s worth us putting some resource into being there
when it happens.’

~~~

‘One frigate,’ Fawn
said. ‘One frigate and a squad of marines. That’s all I’m asking
for. That isn’t going to deplete the watch pattern enough to make a
difference, and we could end this fast if it works.’

Her audience
was not particularly happy, no matter how little she was asking
for. Flavien was the most negative, but Viktoria was reluctant
too.

‘If you could
give us more information concerning the reasoning behind this,’
Viktoria said, ‘I’d be happier about supplying the resources.’

‘It’s magic,’
Fawn replied with a shrug. ‘Some of it is just that it feels right.
Nava did say that the type of ship, the transit vector they were
registered as taking, and the cargo manifest were all factors.
Divination spells give you a… a vision. You have to interpret that
vision. Nava’s had training in intelligence analysis, and she says
that what she got fits the Gaynor Daniau Two best. It’s on
the right kind of vector, it’s the right kind of ship, and it’s
carrying the right kind of cargo. But it’s also that it felt
right. Sorcery may be a science, but it’s not always
scientific.’

Viktoria fell
silent, so Flavien took up the challenge. ‘That isn’t exactly much
to go on. We would be allocating resource to a specific ship for
several days. They could strike anywhere during that time. We could
still keep a watch on that specific ship without having a frigate
out there trailing it.’

‘The vector
thing,’ Fawn said, ‘is related to how easy it is to detect the
pirate ship as it comes in to attack. They’re picking their targets
so that they’re in sensor blind spots which will be constantly
changing. The pirates will be making last-minute choices to hit
ships in the right position relative to surface sensors and our
ships. That’s the kind of thing divination is good at picking up
where more conventional methods would find it very difficult.’

‘Hm.’

‘It does make
some sense,’ Viktoria said.

‘Rear Admiral?’
Flavien asked.

‘That relative
positioning as a factor is one thing my team hasn’t picked up on.
Cargo, yes, but we’ve seen any number of ships with the right kind
of cargo being ignored. The vessel class is also a given. Ideally,
they want an underpowered ship to target. Something which will have
to power down their engines to power up their transdrive. It makes
the target more vulnerable. But the vector factor is probably what
ties this all together.’ Viktoria looked up. ‘One frigate and one
squad? That seems insufficient, Lieutenant.’

‘It’s enough.
I’ll be aboard the freighter with Nava, Mitsuko, and Melissa. The
marines are backup.’

‘One marine
intelligence officer and three schoolgirls. That’s all you feel you
really need?’

‘Yeah… To be
honest, I probably won’t be too much use, but they’ll probably need
someone to do the diplomatic stuff with the ship’s captain.’

‘You have a lot
of confidence in those three,’ Flavien said.

‘They haven’t
let me down yet.’

‘Very well,’
Viktoria said, ‘you’ll have your frigate, Lieutenant. I’ll have my
team consider this additional factor, though I’m not sure we can
use it effectively without using the same spell.’ She frowned,
pausing briefly. ‘I have a couple of magicians on staff. Perhaps
we’ll try it. I mean, if this works, it could be exceptionally
useful in future engagements.’

‘I’ll get the
schema forwarded to you. There may be ways of countering it, so I
think it should be classified.’

‘Are your three
sorceresses up to keeping this a secret?’ Flavien asked.

‘Those three?
Yes, they can be trusted. They already keep bigger secrets than
this. I mean, Nava is a Greyling.’

‘Hm, yes. I
suppose that is a valid point.’

Avorna 4 Orbital
Spaceport, 237/8/32.

Telling the captain of
the Gaynor Daniau II that a divination spell predicted that
his ship was going to be the next one attacked by pirates proved to
be relatively easy. Rebekah Daniau Orlando was a sorceress. Not an
especially strong one, but sufficient to have had some education in
metaphysics and to understand the general principles of divination.
She could get her head around the idea that an attack on her ship
was a distinct possibility.

Getting her to
allow her freighter to be used as bait to trap the pirates was
taking a little more persuasion. It was understandable. The
Gaynor Daniau II was fairly typical of the heavy cargo
haulers used in the Clan Worlds. It was actually pretty typical of
that kind of vessel as used more or less everywhere. Displacing
around a million tons, it was a moderately ugly, roughly
cylindrical ship capable of moving over half a million tons of
cargo at reasonable speed as well as carrying around two hundred
passengers. It had no force screen protection, and its armament
consisted of thirty rapid-fire gun turrets meant for point defence.
The 70-mm guns were not really designed to take on warships like
the Centaur-class vessels the pirates were thought to be using.

‘I have
passengers,’ Rebekah said. She had been contacted while on Avorna
4’s orbital spaceport on business, and she had agreed to the
meeting since it was the ASF asking. That was not making it easier
to persuade her to help. ‘Not as many as I’d like, but I have
passengers who would be in danger if I went through with this. I’d
be better off delaying our departure and avoiding the problem.’

‘This time,’
Fawn replied. ‘How long before you’re on your way back? How long
before you have to leave Avorna four again without an ASF
frigate as your escort and trusting to luck that you aren’t going
to be attacked?’

‘You’re asking
me to choose between a certainty of missing an attack now and a
chance of being attacked in the future.’

‘There’s no
certainty that your new departure time would save you from attack.
You’re a high-value target, Captain. You’ll be on the list of ships
to hit, even if you delay your departure. If you happen to pick
another departure time which makes you a suitable target, they
will come after you.’

‘And your
passengers may not accept the delay,’ Mitsuko pointed out. ‘You
could lose some of them. Tell me, Captain, are you aware of the
Greyling Sonkei family?’

Rebekah glanced
at Nava. ‘I’ve heard of them, obviously. The Sonkei clan’s private
security group. You hear rumours about what they get up to, half of
them only half believable.’

‘Nava is a
relatively new inductee, but she has made something of a name for
herself.’

‘You all have,’
Fawn said. ‘There was the medal ceremony and all that.’

The captain’s
eyes narrowed. ‘I think I saw something about that…’

‘That was just
one action we’ve been involved in,’ Mitsuko said. ‘That’s the one
the public were told about. We defended the Secretary General from
terrorists in a situation comparable to the one we will be facing
here should our prediction prove accurate. I can’t go into details
about the other situations but suffice it to say that we will not
be going into this without experience of this kind of
operation.’

‘Yes, but–’

‘And I would
take it as a personal favour if you could find it in your heart to
do your duty here. Not just to your clan, but to all those
merchantmen who will surely lose their lives should we not
eliminate this threat as soon as possible.’

Fawn was
looking at Mitsuko with an expression of mild awe. She wiped it off
her face as soon as she realised she was doing it, but it had
certainly been there. ‘Uh, and there is probably some sort of
reward in it. The ASF can recommend you for something from the
administration for helping.’

‘I’m
sure there will be a reward,’ Mitsuko said with a smile.

Rebekah was not
quite that easy to crack. She was weighing up the risks
against a possible financial incentive and the more intangible but
certainly substantial reward of a favour owed by a Trenton Sonkei.
Maybe even a favour from a Trenton who could influence a Greyling.
And she still wanted to be sure she was going to survive to
collect. ‘Let’s say I agree. How are you going to deal with these
pirates when they attack?’

‘That will
depend partially upon how the attack is made,’ Nava said, ‘but we
can make a few assumptions and plan accordingly. The major threats
to your ship, passengers, and crew take two forms. Allow me to
explain how we’ll deal with both of them…’

~~~

‘I’m not sure there
was much point in me being there,’ Fawn said as they walked
away from the successful meeting. ‘It was Mitsuko who persuaded
her. I can see why you’ve done well in school politics.’

‘It was a joint
effort,’ Mitsuko replied. ‘I do not believe I would have had
sufficient authority on my own. My name and, yes, my skill, pushed
her in the right direction. Your and Nava’s explanation of the way
we would handle the encounter cemented the deal. Before I forget,
Melissa’s confidence in her explanation of the use of Force Wall
gave further impression that we knew what we were doing. Everyone
helped.’

Fawn grinned.
‘Like I said, it’s not a surprise you’ve done well in
politics.’

‘Now we just
have to do what we’ve said we can,’ Melissa said.

‘Now,’ Nava
countered, ‘we have to sit around and wait for over a day before we
find out whether our prediction is correct, and then we have to do
what we said we’d do.’

‘Yes, it’s the
waiting that always gets to you,’ Fawn agreed.

‘At least the
captain agreed to let us wait aboard the Gaynor Daniau,’
Melissa said. ‘The bunks on the Blake Nowell Whitman are
okay, but a bed would be nicer.’

‘We’ll brief
Captain Giona Randal on what’s happening, and then we’ll head over
to the freighter. In plain clothes.’

Nava nodded.
‘If the pirates have inside information on their targets, they may
already be disturbed by our meeting, but they will certainly become
aware that four ASF officers have boarded the ship they plan to
capture.’

‘Right. So, we
brief the captain, get changed, and start the waiting.’ Fawn
sighed. ‘The waiting always gets to me.’

‘I’m sure we’ll
find something to distract us,’ Mitsuko said.

‘I’m sure you
and Nava can find something.’

‘Agreed,’
Melissa said. ‘Just try not to spend the whole time in bed.’

Gaynor Daniau II.

There was more to do
aboard the ship than test the gel mattresses, which was a good
thing for Melissa and Fawn who were sharing a cabin. The captain
had arranged for the four of them to have two of the larger cabins
since they were not in use and, probably, because she had a Trenton
and a Greyling as her guests. All four women had brought cases
aboard, but they were not your usual luggage; these contained
armour, weapons, and their ASF uniforms. Now, with several hours to
go before the ship’s departure, they were perusing the public areas
of the vessel along with various other early boarders.

While designed
primarily for moving cargo, the Gaynor Daniau II had
facilities for handling passengers. Plenty of such facilities.
There were shops, mostly selling goods manufactured in the Floridia
system, which was where the ship was registered. There was a gym
providing passengers with the opportunity to exercise on their
journey, if they felt the need. There was a bar for passengers who
needed to get drunk while travelling. There was, of course, a
restaurant. It served some general fare and some foods native to
the Floridia system, so that was where the four of them had ended
up for their evening meal, trying out recipes they had never eaten
before.

‘Not that this
is really that different from most other pasta dishes,’ Mitsuko
commented as she forked filled pasta shapes toward her mouth.

‘It seems to be
fish based,’ Melissa said.

‘I haven’t
sampled many foods from around the Clan Worlds,’ Nava said.
‘Anything a little different is a novelty.’

So far, there
were around forty other passengers aboard the ship. Some had been
aboard for more than a day. It cost extra to come aboard more than
four hours before the embarkation time, to cover food and other
resources, but it was cheaper than taking a room on the station.
That was, apparently, a policy the captain set; Rebekah preferred
to have everyone there early, if possible, and so charged a little
more than cost while other captains milked their customers for
more, especially where the alternative was worse.

Fawn had
obtained a list of all the early arrivers. She and Nava would be
sharing the work of going through them because it seemed possible,
or even likely, that the pirates had someone aboard their targets
doing recon. Part of the reason they were out eating at the
restaurant was to observe the other people aboard with them. The
two hundred and seventy men and women in the crew could be
discounted as potential saboteurs since they had all been with the
ship for at least a year.

‘Who was Gaynor
Daniau?’ Melissa asked.

‘Gaynor Daniau
Orlando was a representative on the Assembly about a century ago,’
Mitsuko said. ‘I assume it’s that one they named the ship after. He
supposedly had quite the head for business.’

‘If they were
hoping it would rub off,’ Fawn said, ‘it didn’t work. The first
ship to bear his name was sold for scrap after its owner went
bankrupt. This one is doing a little better, but it’s not making
anyone rich.’

‘Interstellar
shipping isn’t a particularly lucrative business. Once you have the
ship, the costs aren’t huge, but the ships aren’t cheap, and
they’re usually bought using a loan which has to be serviced. Then
competition drives the prices down for shipping cargo and
passengers. Unless you can get a favourable loan from your clan,
breaking even is tough.’

‘How much does
a ship like this cost?’ Melissa asked.

‘Five to ten
trillion solars,’ Fawn replied. ‘Depending on the precise
build.’

‘Ouch. I don’t
think I could afford that on my allowance.’

‘Wait until you
see my parents’ yacht,’ Mitsuko said.

‘Oh, well, then
I’ll just be happy I’m on a luxury yacht,’ Melissa replied. ‘I’ll
worry about how much they cost when I end up on the one Naomi’s
family owns.’

237/8/33.

Fawn walked onto the
bridge of the Gaynor Daniau II with Mitsuko and Melissa on
her heels. She had been contacted by the captain to say that they
were approaching the jump limit, so the trio had set off for the
bridge. If they were going to be attacked, it was likely to happen
soon. While there were other tactics pirates used, hitting a target
as it prepared for jump was one of the most common.

‘We’ll be
switching over to powering up the transdrive in fifteen minutes,’
Rebekah said as Fawn approached her command chair. ‘So far, we’ve
seen nothing out of the ordinary.’

‘And you won’t
until they’re too close to do anything about,’ Fawn replied.

‘Hm. Where’s
the other one? The Greyling.’

‘Nava is taking
care of an adjacent matter.’

‘Sorry?’

‘We think the
pirates have someone on this ship acting as a scout and, possibly,
a saboteur.’

‘And you
haven’t done anything about it?’

‘Nava is doing
something. We don’t have solid evidence that the person we suspect
is involved. Nava will get that evidence, and then she’ll deal with
the situation.’

‘And, if
they’re lucky,’ Mitsuko said, ‘that individual will live to stand
trial.’

~~~

The name of the
passenger Nava was following was Jonette Horne Sonkei, at least on
the ID they had used to book passage. That had, it turned out, been
a mistake since it was relatively easy for Nava to check and
discover that Jonette Horne had died at the age of six in a
contragrav accident. The ID was a good forgery, and Nava had only
checked it with Rhianna Greyling because she knew it would take
little time to get an answer. They had had a lucky break on
discovering the mole.

Jonette was
currently doing something which would have raised alarms anyway,
but that would only have been if she was spotted, and she seemed to
be pretty good at avoiding discovery. She was hacking her way past
a door into one of the crew-only areas which would, if Nava was
remembering the layout correctly, give her access to the ship’s
main electronics section. Jonette was pretty good at defeating
security systems too; it took her under a minute to crack the lock
and get past the door. Nava followed her through, invisible to
human sight, and then trailed her toward the communications
room.

On military
vessels, key equipment was kept behind locked doors. This was not
because they did not trust the crew, but to keep boarders from
easily gaining control of the ship. Nava actually felt that the ASF
put too much faith in the honour of its personnel in that respect,
but that was not the issue now. On commercial ships, security
tended to very much revolve around personal trust. You kept the
passengers away from the parts of the ship you wanted secure, but
the crew had more or less free run of the place. Once Jonette was
through the door from the passenger area, getting into comms was
easy.

The room was
basically a big collection of racks holding networking gear, the
electronics handling the radio and laser communications systems,
and a unit which worked with the communications officer to provide
FTL comms. Jonette took a quick look around and then pulled a small
explosive charge out of the bag she was carrying. She walked over
to the FTL ‘radio’ and pulled a patch off one side of the charge
ready to stick it in place.

‘We figured the
pirates jammed communications,’ Nava said, appearing beside the
door, ‘but instead someone like you comes in and blows up the comms
systems. I suppose that works better.’

Jonette spun,
dropping the charge and reaching for a pistol she had tucked into
the waistband of her slacks. Nava lifted a hand and Magic Bullet
tore through Jonette’s right bicep, shattering the bone beneath.
Jonette screamed, but Nava had no sympathy for her. She was an
attractive sort of woman with reddish-brown hair, green eyes, and
tanned skin. At this point, Nava could only wonder who she really
was.

‘Keep still,’
Nava said, ‘and don’t try to use any of those charges. The next
spell I use will make quite sure you won’t be able to cause this
ship or anyone on it harm. Are we clear?’

‘You’re going
to regret this,’ Jonette said through gritted teeth. She had to be
in a lot of pain.

‘You mean when
your friends arrive to attack and capture this ship? In case my
presence here with you isn’t enough of a clue, we’re expecting that
attack. It won’t be this ship which is captured.’

Jonette stared
at her for a second, and then she did what Nava was hoping she
would not but was expecting. The pirate girl went for her bag. And
Nava put another Magic Bullet through her eye.

~~~

Fawn finished reading
the message she had just received on her ketcom. ‘Hm, well, to be
expected. Captain, you need a couple of crew to go down to
communications and check things. Uh, and take a mop and
bucket.’

‘She couldn’t
keep them alive then?’ Melissa asked.

‘Apparently,
there were bombs involved. Nava decided to not take the
chance.’

Rebekah looked
around at Fawn, her face pale. ‘Bombs?’

‘Demolition
charges. None were armed before Nava stopped the mole. However,
once you’ve given the order to switch the reactor over to the
transdrive, I’d like you to fake a massive comms failure.’

‘Right. Uh,
right. You want them to think their plant did the job.’

Fawn nodded.
‘And make sure there are no active sensors in use from then too.
They may have planned to move on to the sensor suite.’

‘Okay. You
don’t want us to close things down now?’

‘No, they’d
wait to detonate the charges until you’d given the order to switch
over the power system. Then, with internal comms down, you wouldn’t
be able to order things switched back. At least not without someone
running down to the engine room which is, I think, about half a
kilometre away.’

‘About that.
Okay. Have you any idea where they’ll come from?’

‘Oh, that much
is easy. They’ll come out of the sun.’

~~~

It was a little tense,
waiting for someone to come at you with an armed ship. Nava was up
on the bridge by now and looking as calm as ever, but she was a
little worried. Everything seemed to indicate that the pirates were
relying on their mole to disable communications and effectively
hamstring their target, but there was still some chance that
weaponry would be employed without warning. Here in the command
room, right in the centre of the freighter’s forward section, they
would likely be safe, but the passengers might not.

‘There!’ the
sensor operator said. ‘Shit, they’re already at spitting distance.
Uh, seventy-five kilometres and closing, decelerating at two
standard gravities. Two of them! Definitely Centaur-class ships.
They’re firing!’

‘Damn it!’
Rebekah said. ‘Point defence to–’

‘Too late,’
Nava said, ‘and not needed.’

‘She’s right,’
the sensor operator said. ‘I make it two twenty-eight-centimetre
TK-gun rounds, but they’re shooting over the hull.’

‘Warning shots.
They want you aware that they could cause damage if they
wished.’

‘Have the
point-defence system ready,’ Fawn said, ‘but don’t activate it yet.
They may get malicious when the Blake Nowell Whitman makes
himself known, but I think they’ll be too busy by that point.’

‘You’re asking
a lot of me,’ Rebekah said.

‘We’ll take
care of this, Captain. Just sit back and watch the show.’ Fawn
turned her head to look at Mitsuko. ‘I think it’s time to contact
your brother.’

‘It’ll take
them at least twenty minutes to get here,’ Mitsuko pointed out.

‘Yes, but the
rear admiral would be really miffed if we didn’t call her in under
the circumstances, and there’s a small possibility that we might
need the help.’

‘I doubt it,’
Nava said, her eyes on the sensor screens. ‘It looks like one of
the ships is moving in close to allow for boarding. The other is
standing off in a guard position, but it’s coming to a relative
stop.’

‘If nothing
changes,’ the sensor operator said, ‘they’re going to come in to
less than a hundred metres. The other one will stop at five
kilometres.’

‘Right,’ Fawn
said. ‘Mel, contact the Blake Nowell Whitman. They’re to
take out the guard and leave the other to us.’

‘On it,’
Melissa said and, just as Mitsuko was doing, Melissa cast
Telepathy.

Pride of Shinden.

Ruben took a second to
collect his thoughts before opening his mouth. Okay, so his sister
was aboard a basically unarmed freighter, and that freighter was
under attack by two pirate ships. Cruisers. Not weak
vessels. They had a frigate as backup and Mitsuko could handle
herself. This was going to work out fine. He turned in his
seat.

‘Captain, I’ve
just had word from Mitsuko. The freighter they’re on is under
attack from two Centaur-class cruisers. Warning shots have been
fired. I have the coordinates of the engagement.’

‘So, they were
right,’ Flavien said. ‘Get those coordinates to navigation. I want
us ready to jump as soon as the drives are up to power. I have no
idea whether we’ll be of much use when we get there, but we’re damn
well going!’

Pirate Cruiser.

Nava appeared on the
closest pirate vessel just inside the door of the airlock the
boarding team had used to leave their ship. Twenty of them were
currently using jet packs to travel all of thirty metres to one of
the airlocks on the Gaynor Daniau II. Mitsuko and Melissa
would be taking care of things on that side; Nava’s job was to
remove the threat this cruiser represented.

She was, of
course, invisible, but there was no one near the airlock to see
her. She was also in a PDS-101M suit with her ketcom plugged in.
The layout of the Centaur-class was something the IRD had
determined not long after the first of them left the shipyard, so
Nava had a map. Orienting herself, she set off toward the
bridge.

Gaynor Daniau II.

The airlock the
invaders were using allowed ten through at a time. The pirates had
brought breaching charges, but those were not needed; the airlock
opened up when the external controls were used, cycled normally,
and then opened on the inside. But that was where things began to
go wrong.

All of the
pirates were facing the inner door, so they did not see the Force
Wall appear behind them, blocking off their retreat. They did see a
flash of light hit their leader, fired by a figure in black armour
with a full-face helmet and holding a rifle. Light blazed through
the man’s faceplate, and he was falling before the second figure in
form-fitting armour put up another Force Wall, this one blocking
them inside the airlock.

‘Now I have to
switch to Magic Charge,’ Mitsuko said. ‘It’s actually easier to
improvise, but it’s really hungry.’

‘Yes,’ Melissa
said, ‘but you do have the Q-cells in your suit and several
magazines for your rifle.’

‘I’m not sure
it’ll be enough.’

Melissa stacked
another wall up behind her second one, the one blocking entry to
the ship. Already, the pirates were trying to shoot their way
through into the ship. ‘I think they’ll surrender before you run
out of power.’

Mitsuko raised
her rifle and took aim at another of the pirates. ‘I guess we’ll
find out.’

Pirate Cruiser.

The Consortium tended
to go for as much automation on their ships as possible. There were
possibly men at the fire controls of the eight railgun turrets the
ship had laterally mounted, but pretty much everything else was
controlled from the fifteen workstations in the ship’s control
room. Technically, you could run the entire thing with a crew of
fifteen, though that was if you ignored shift rotations. Given that
this was a pirate ship, health and safety were not being treated
with as much care as you might find on a commercial or military
vessel.

The captain of
the ship had a central command chair, slightly raised to allow a
better all-round view of his subordinates. He was a happy man.
Everything seemed to be going according to plan. The boarding team
had had no trouble entering the airlock on the freighter. The
suckers were probably thinking that if they cooperated, they would
get away with their ship and their lives, even if their cargo was
taken. He let himself smile; it seemed appropriate.

‘Say again,
Breach One.’ The communications officer’s words intruded upon the
captain’s happy thoughts.

‘What’s going
on?’ the captain asked.

‘There’s some
resistance on the freighter. They’re saying that they’re blocked in
by force screens and losing men rapidly.’ The captain did not
answer. ‘Captain?’ The comms officer, and some of the others,
turned to look at their boss. He was sitting in his chair, clearly
conscious and trying to do something, but also clearly unable to.
‘Captain, what’s–’

With a thump,
the gunnery officer fell off his chair onto the deck. A second
later, the pilot let out a cry of pain, clutching his chest, and
then the secondary gunnery officer, in charge of the ship’s
defensive armament, collapsed. In sixteen seconds, the entire
bridge crew were down, many of them entirely disintegrated. Some
tried to escape the room, only to find that the doors refused to
open. Others drew sidearms and desperately searched for whoever was
killing them, to no avail. The only survivor was the paralysed
captain, so he was the only one who got to see Nava appear on his
command deck.

She went to the
engineering console and activated the reactor shutdown system. Then
she moved to the gunnery control panels and closed down all of the
weapon systems. Around her, the cruiser switched over to auxiliary
power, and shortly after several people began shouting over the
intercoms, trying to find out what was going on. Nava ignored them,
instead focusing on her Telepathy spell. ‘This ship’s down,’ she
said inside her head. ‘You can start as soon as you’re ready.’

‘Acknowledged,’
Fawn replied.

Nava broke the
connection and turned to look at the captain. ‘You picked the wrong
ship to attack. Luckily for you, I’m supposed to keep you
alive.’

Looking at the
black helmet with its glowing ‘eye’ slits, listening to the
dispassionate voice of his captor, the captain did not feel very
lucky at all.

Space, Between the Two
Ships.

As often as not, the
defensive armament on a ship like the Gaynor Daniau II was
only used to destroy unexpected space rocks or debris on a
collision course. There were thirty turrets scattered over the
immense hull of the ship, each armed with twin 70-mm cannons
capable of a respectable rate of fire between them. It was not
possible to bring all of them to bear on the pirates still floating
outside the hull. On the other hand, a couple of these turrets,
aimed by automated systems designed to shoot down missiles, were
quite capable of making short work of men in armour designed to
resist small arms fire.

Half the
invading force was gone within thirty seconds, leaving only those
still inside and on their feet to pose a problem. Them, and the
second cruiser which was now noticing that something had gone
terribly wrong with the operation.

The cruiser
began to swing around, turning its main armament upon the
freighter, but that was when two missiles and a TK-gun round
slammed into its port side. They were not explosive; all they had
on their side was mass and velocity, but they ripped through the
vessel’s hull as though it was paper, and then tore through the
interior. Centaur-class ships had two reactors, one supplying the
engines, another handling the weapons. All the powered weapons
aboard the pirate ship died as the reactor supplying them was torn
apart.

Severely
damaged, the pirate cruiser powered up its engines and turned to
flee the scene. The Blake Nowell Whitman, decelerating in
its run in and currently around six hundred kilometres away from
the other ships, was not going to allow that. A round from its main
280-mm telekinetic gun slammed into the rear of the pirate ship,
ripping through the hull and the engines within. There was a brief
moment when the cruiser continued its flight, accelerating at
around one standard gravity, but then the rear hull ruptured as
internal explosions tore the engineering section apart. Within a
minute, the ship was a floating wreck, unable to change its
orientation or vector.

Gaynor Daniau II.

‘Someone will have to
catch up to that and bring it in,’ Fawn muttered. She was looking
at the sensor plots. That the second cruiser was disabled was quite
obvious. She tapped a button on her helmet. ‘Fawn to Melissa. How
are things going down there?’

‘They
surrendered,’ Melissa replied almost immediately. ‘There are four
of them uninjured, one definitely dead, and we’re not absolutely
sure about the others. Suki hit them with Magic Charge, so if we
don’t get to them soon enough, you’ll probably just have the four
survivors.’

‘Okay. Just sit
on them for now. We don’t have the support to get them out while
they’re armed.’

‘Oh. Okay.’

Fawn cut the
connection and turned to the captain. ‘Situation more or less
resolved, Captain Rebekah Daniau. We have a few people to extract
from your airlock, but we’ll handle that once the Blake Nowell
Whitman gets here with its marines. Both cruisers are out of
action. Thank you for your assistance.’

‘Uh, it was my
duty,’ Rebekah replied. ‘Nava Greyling really disabled a cruiser on
her own?’

‘She’s done
more than that in the past. It’s classified.’

‘And Mitsuko
Trenton and the other schoolgirl stopped ten armed marines, and got
them to surrender?’

‘SAS-squared
provides an excellent education in sorcery and its tactical
use.’

The captain
shook her head. ‘You should just replace the ASF with those three.’
She was grinning, but she was not being entirely facetious
either.

‘Oh, I think
Nava would tell you that she can’t do everything. She still
needs us to transport her to where she can blow things up, for
example.’

‘Right.’

‘If she ever
gets to the point where she can manage interstellar teleportation
on her own, then we might be obsolete. Until then, I still
have a job.’

Captured Pirate
Cruiser, 237/8/34.

Nava found Fawn in the
computer room of the cruiser. She was not alone; marine
intelligence officers were going over everything they could find
aboard the ship and extracting it for later study as they went. The
key aim now was to find out where the pirates were hiding when they
were not out attacking shipping.

The Gaynor
Daniau II was long gone, its jump to Shinden barely delayed. It
had stayed long enough to see the Pride of Shinden arrive
with several cruisers and frigates, too late to the party. Having
them arrive had been useful in that they could send out ships to
retrieve the damaged pirate ship and take its remaining crew
prisoner. Nava had been looking around the ship she had taken for
the past hour. She was a little worried.

‘First
Lieutenant,’ Nava said as she walked over to Fawn. Fawn looked up
and Nava continued, lowering her voice. ‘There is something not
right about this situation.’

‘Explain,’ Fawn
said.

‘This is a
vessel manufactured in Consortium space for the sole use of
Consortium security forces.’

‘Yes.’

‘The immediate
conclusion would be that the Consortium are conducting piracy
against the Clan Worlds Alliance.’

‘Also yes.’

‘Then why is it
that the crew quarters contain nothing suggesting that the crew are
from the Consortium? There are no personal pictures, no documents,
nothing with a tie to the Consortium. I found a personal sidearm
someone had left on their bunk. A Sauter P126 which–’

‘Is
manufactured in the Clan Worlds. Someone in the Consortium could
have bought one. They are good pistols.’

‘Agreed, but it
adds to a picture.’

‘That the
pirates aren’t from the Consortium, but we’re supposed to think
they are. Mandalore was similar. We never captured any of them
there, but we got evidence of Sino-Soviet ships being involved.
However, the tactics they were using were just not something taught
in the Republic’s military schools. They were acting more like the
ASF.’

Nava nodded.
‘Of course, that could have been part of the act.’

‘Yeah. We, the
IRD, haven’t had much luck persuading the rest of the ASF that we
might be being played. No one’s gone to the Sino-Soviet ambassador
about what happened in Mandalore because the evidence we have is
kind of weak.’

‘Let’s hope you
find better evidence here, one way or another.’

Pride of Shinden.

‘The problem we have,’
Viktoria said, ‘is that the pirate base is on the surface of Avorna
three. That presents a difficulty if we want to capture any
intelligence there.’

‘Avorna three
isn’t a very nice place,’ Melissa said. ‘There’s a good reason we
don’t have anyone on that planet. Standard spacesuits won’t be much
use in assaulting their base.’

The rear
admiral nodded. ‘They must have been setting themselves up for
months, possibly many months. Constructing something on a world
like that requires specialised equipment. It’s also possible that
they know we captured their cruisers and have had time to prepare a
defence.’

‘We can jump in
right on top of them,’ Flavien said. ‘I think this counts as a
military emergency. What are we actually dealing with on the
planet?’

Viktoria nodded
to Melissa, their ‘local expert.’ Melissa blushed a little, but she
answered. ‘It’s a greenhouse world. If I’m remembering my lesson
right, the surface temperature is almost thirteen hundred kelvin.
It has an atmosphere largely composed of carbon dioxide at
something like a hundred and fifty standard atmospheres. It’s a
superheated rock that’ll crush you, suffocate you, and incinerate
you, all while it’s eating away at your armour. They must
have landing pads with shielding, but we’d have to open them up to
land our ships.’ She shrugged. ‘It’s possible, I guess, with a
small force. Right, Nava?’

Nava nodded. ‘I
could take a squad in to secure a landing site.’

Flavien looked
at her. ‘You know a spell which can deal with those sorts of
conditions?’

‘No,’ Nava
said.

‘Then–’

‘I know several
spells which, used together, can deal with those conditions. Resist
Space will deal with most of the difficulties.’

‘You’ll need
rank four Pressure Support too,’ Melissa said.

‘And Resist
Heat,’ Mitsuko said. ‘I may not know that many support spells, but
that one is obvious. I couldn’t tell you the rank you’d need. It
would be high.’

Melissa was
tapping at her ketcom. ‘Rank eighteen. One hundred and eighty-two
Tammys. All three spells last five hours. Uh, it’s got fairly close
to a standard gravity, so we shouldn’t need to add Gravity
Adjustment to the list.’

‘And you could
outfit a squad with all that?’ Flavien asked. Then he waved the
question away before anyone could answer. ‘I don’t know why I’m
asking.’

Fawn grinned.
‘You’re getting the hang of working with Nava, Captain.’

‘I’ll prepare a
plan for the attack,’ Viktoria said. ‘We’ll have to wing a lot of
it, but we can make some plans beforehand. We launch the
assault in one hour. Captain, begin preparations for the jump at…
ten hundred.’

‘We’ll be
ready, Rear Admiral.’

Viktoria turned
to Fawn. ‘And you should be ready too, First Lieutenant. I assume
you’ll be going in with your team?’

‘You could
order me not to,’ Fawn replied, ‘but I’d really prefer you
didn’t.’

~~~

‘Jump complete,’ the
pilot said.

‘We are… five
hundred and thirteen kilometres above the surface of Avorna three,’
the navigator said just afterward.

‘Sensors,
active scans of the planet below us. All weapons to full power.
Force screen to maximum.’ The captain issued orders and waited for
indicators to appear on his displays before continuing. ‘Assault
team, you have a go.’

In the hangar
bay toward the middle of the massive ship, eight Sparrowhawk
dropships were released from their docking clamps and began to
accelerate toward the opening doors of the bay.

‘Good luck,’
Flavien added, though not over the radio, ‘and good hunting.’

Sparrowhawk Dropship,
Entering Avorna 3’s Atmosphere.

The dropship had
inertial compensation, but you could still feel the buffeting it
was getting as it dropped into the superdense atmosphere of Avorna
3. The structure groaned as the pressure increased. Melissa looked
around, her worried expression hidden by her helmet.

‘This is going
to be tough,’ Fawn said. ‘Even getting down is going to be
tough.’

Beside her,
Mitsuko considered that statement briefly. Then she unhooked her
harness and got to her feet, holding onto the backs of the flight
chairs for balance. ‘Ladies and gentlemen,’ she said, her voice
relayed to the men and women in the cabin over their radios.
‘Marines. I am sure that you are not used to operating under these
conditions, so I think you are due a little on-the-job training.’
She was going to provide reassurance, but she figured that
‘training’ sounded better. ‘Here you are, about to go into battle
in conditions worse than open space, and you are all wearing
standard combat armour. You don’t even have spacesuits which, I’m
sure you all know, would provide almost no protection from the
conditions on this frankly horrific planet. First Lieutenant Nava
Greyling has cast three spells on you all. Second Lieutenant
Melissa Connelly has followed in her steps, checking that all three
spells are active and operating. Those spells will last for five
hours. They will protect you. Once you are off this ship,
breathe normally. The magic will provide you with oxygen and
protect you from the atmosphere. Frankly, with the spells we’re
using, we could all walk naked across the surface of Avorna three
without difficulty, and no, I will not be demonstrating that it’s
possible.’

There was a
rumble of laughter from the assembled marines. Some of it sounded
nervous, but not too nervous.

‘I’m aware that
marines don’t really have much to say about support magicians. Some
of you will not be sure you can trust them. They don’t like
fighting, do they? Well, both of the support sorceresses
responsible for this magic are here and will be going in with you
to take the landing pads. One of them is going to make you wonder
why she’s a support magician. Both are risking their necks with
exactly the same spells as have been cast on you. You have nothing
to worry about except the bullets our opposition will be firing,
just like in any other engagement.’

‘Landing in two
minutes,’ the pilot said over the intercom.

‘In two
minutes,’ Mitsuko said, ‘you’ll get to see how well this works. I
won’t be doing it naked, but I will be with First Lieutenant Nava
Greyling when we leave the ship first. You can follow in the sure
knowledge that we are not asking you to do anything we aren’t doing
ourselves.’

‘Well done,’
Fawn said as Mitsuko strapped herself back in for landing. ‘I know
I feel reassured.’

‘And now all we
have to do is take a fortified landing position with twenty
marines, an intelligence officer, and three schoolgirls.’

‘Yeah. Should
be easy.’

‘Mm. Could you
give me a motivational speech now?’

Fawn’s grin was
hidden behind the filter mask she was wearing. ‘Sure. Nava is
leading the vanguard.’

‘Well, that is
quite motivational…’

Pride of Shinden.

‘Incoming missiles,’
the sensor officer reported. His voice was calm. ‘Twelve tracks.
All on target.’

‘Point defence,
engage,’ Flavien ordered, though he was pretty sure that was
already happening.

There was a
short pause and then, ‘All ordnance destroyed.’ Flavien was also
watching the displays, and he was aware that that was only the case
because one of their escort cruisers had taken out five of the
missiles. ‘We have a lock on the attacking ships. Two Centaur-class
cruisers operating two kilometres inside the cloud layer.’

‘Let’s teach
them not to mess with the ASF. Engage!’

Avorna 3.

Just moving around on
the surface was not easy. They were using military force screens as
windbreaks to get from the dropship to the nearest airlock on the
dome which covered the pirates’ base. The thing was solid concrete
with the surface coated in some sort of smooth ceramic which
resisted the corrosive aspect of the atmosphere and, probably, the
heat.

The marines
were not exactly happy about the situation, but they were aware
that, even if three of the IRD team had rank, they were also still
in school. The pride of the marine corps was in jeopardy; there was
no way they were going to reveal any fear when three schoolgirls
were doing what they were scared of.

‘They must have
noticed us landing,’ Fawn said. ‘There’s likely to be resistance
inside.’

‘I can handle
it,’ Nava replied. ‘They’ll be expecting someone to start hacking
the airlock controls. We won’t be making it that easy for them.’
She turned to Melissa. ‘Ready?’

‘Yes. Well, no,
but I trust you.’

‘Thank you.’
Reaching out, Nava touched Melissa’s arm, casting Invisibility.
‘Okay, see you in a few seconds.’ She cast the same spell upon
herself and then pushed her mind into Teleport, reappearing just
beyond the inner door and immediately checking her
surroundings.

As expected,
the pirates had set up a defensive position inside the dome.
Portable ballistic shields had been brought up and secured to the
ground. Men with rifles were waiting on the other side of them
about five metres from the airlock door. That would work. Nava
pulled a new spell into shape in her mind. It was an advanced form
of the Apportation spell Carina used. This one could be used to
teleport someone at a distance from one place to another. In this
case, Nava used it to pull Melissa through nowhere to right beside
her.

She reached out
to check that her friend had successfully arrived, waited a second,
and then gave the signal for what she wanted Melissa to do. The
signal was Magic Burst going off right in the middle of the
defending pirates. The light of the magical explosion washed over
them, and Melissa added to the confusion by dropping a Force Wall
in front of her.

‘Perfect,’ Nava
said over their radio connection. ‘Go open the airlock. I’ll keep
an eye on this lot.’

‘Right,’
Melissa replied. ‘I don’t think they’ll be doing much.’ She turned
and located the airlock control system quickly, before she had to
think too much about what Nava’s spell had done to the pirates.
They were pirates, and they deserved what they got, but still…

There were
still some defenders standing, though Nava had taken out at least
four of them, and the other six were suffering from what amounted
to bad burns. Still, they rallied and began firing at the Force
Wall because they still could not see anyone on the other side.
Nava watched, ignoring the bullets flying her way. If they got a
clue and came around the sides, she would need to do something, but
for now she just watched.

‘It’s cycling,’
Melissa said after about thirty seconds, ‘but it’s going to take
fifteen minutes before we can open the inner door.’

‘That’s…
Actually, that’s pretty fast to equalise a hundred and forty-five
atmospheres.’ There were people running their way from somewhere
else on the base. She had no idea how many people there were here
but holding this position for fifteen minutes with just her and
Melissa was not going to be easy. ‘Right. Change of plan. Watch the
pirates.’ Turning, she stepped over to the thick porthole in the
airlock door and peered through. ‘Suki, prepare to be teleported.
I’m going to pull the rest of you out of there one at a time.
They’re going to see you as soon as you get to this side of the
door, but just ignore them for now. Mel’s Force Wall will keep them
back while we get organised.’

‘Understood,’
the second lieutenant in charge of the squad replied.

‘Ready,’
Mitsuko said.

Nava pushed her
mind into the right shape for Apportation…

Pride of Shinden.

Against the combined
forces of the strike group, two cruisers had no chance. Against the
combined point-defence capabilities of the strike group, those same
cruisers’ missiles and guns had had no chance either.

‘Targets
disabled,’ the sensor operator announced. ‘Target one is falling.
Target two is currently maintaining its altitude.’

‘Continue
scanning for possible targets,’ Flavien ordered. ‘What’s the
condition of the ground force?’

‘They’re
engaged with enemy forces, sir,’ the comms officer replied. ‘No
casualties so far, but they had to improvise to get past the
airlock.’

‘Nava Greyling
again?’

‘I don’t have
that information, sir.’

Flavien nodded
and his gaze shifted to his strategy officer. ‘It would be
her.’

Ruben shrugged,
but he was conceding the point, and they both knew it.

Avorna 3.

Melissa had laid down
metre-high walls for the marines to fire over and firing over them
they were. Mitsuko was also there, firing fewer ‘bullets’ but with
substantial effect when she did because she was launching Magic
Burst which basically disintegrated anyone she hit with it and
caused burns to those nearby, even at only rank three. The pirates
were not doing well, but they had the marines pinned down.

‘This is taking
too long,’ Fawn said. ‘If they’ve got heavier weapons than those
rifles, or a magician with offensive magic, we’re going to be
screwed without reinforcements.’

‘Mm,’ Nava
said. She was firing off Magic Charge at anyone she could get a
good bead on, right through Melissa’s larger Force Wall. ‘Second
Lieutenant Hifumi Maki, could you get me five volunteers?
Preferably with training in scouting or sniping.’

‘Sure,’ Hifumi,
the lieutenant in charge of the marines, replied. ‘I don’t get how
you’re going to get out of here though.’

‘We’re all
going to be invisible. We’ll take the control room for the landing
pads and get the rest of our people in while you keep them focused
here. Suki, Mel, I want you to focus on countering grenades, heavy
weapons, and enemy sorcerers. First Lieutenant, it’s up to you
whether you come with me or stay here.’

Fawn knew she
was the first lieutenant. She was actually starting to
wonder whether she would like it if Nava started using her name.
‘I’ll stay. I won’t be that much extra use with you, and one extra
rifle might make a difference here.’

‘Very well. Who
am I taking with me?’

~~~

The control room for
the landing pads was, usefully, near to the landing pads. It could
not be said to be overlooking them, because there were no windows
in the dome. There were probably cameras out there watching what
was happening, but no one was going to risk introducing a weakness
into the dome’s structure when it was not absolutely necessary.

The pirates had
thought to put a couple of guards outside the room, but they were
taken care of quickly and easily. Nava gave one a heart attack; the
other was stabbed in the throat by an invisible marine. Nava had
cast See Invisible on her team, so they could all see each other.
There was no problem with coordination.

‘Sergeant Ida
Leoni,’ Nava said, ‘I want two of your people to go left, two
right. You and I will go in first to take the middle. We go in
hard. Everyone in there dies or is disabled. Do not hit the
equipment.’

The sergeant, a
tall, strong woman who made Nava think of her tactics instructor,
gestured to her team and got nods in return. ‘On your word,
Lieutenant,’ she said.

‘Then let’s do
this.’ Turning, Nava hit the button to open the door. She was
stepping through before the door was fully open, Ida right behind
her and slightly to the left. They both moved in two metres, and
they were both taking aim at the targets directly in front of them
as they did so. Nava launched a Magic Bullet as Ida fired a burst
from her ASFR-3. Behind and to either side of them, other rifles
spoke. There had been five people in the room, and now there were
five corpses.

‘Check them,’
Ida ordered, and her team moved forward to ensure there were no
survivors.

Nava turned
back to the door, pulling Magelock together in her mind. With that
in place, she put a class four Force Wall up across the back of the
room for added security. Then she turned and started for the
various consoles arrayed around the wall of the room. ‘Very well,
let’s see what we have to work with.’

‘Looks like
five pads,’ Ida said. ‘Looks like they all have pressurised bridges
for boarding.’

‘Not perfect,
but not terrible either. Can you work one of the comms
stations?’

‘So can
Corporal Riley Trent.’

‘Then I can sit
back and relax. Get our reinforcements in, marines.’

‘Yes,
Lieutenant. It would be our genuine pleasure.’

~~~

It took around ten
minutes for the first squads of marines to land and disembark.
Almost immediately, there was a problem.

‘We’ve got a
sorcerer throwing fireballs at us,’ Major Stafford Cason Garnet
said over the radio. ‘We’ve managed to get screens up, but we have
injured, and we’re pinned down.’

‘Can you get to
them, Nava?’ Fawn asked immediately.

Nava looked at
the door of the control room. On the other side of it, pirates were
doing their best to break in. She cast a second Force Wall behind
the first. ‘Sergeant, can you handle things here?’

‘We need those
reinforcements, ma’am,’ Ida replied. ‘We’ll have to handle things
here.’

‘Very well. I
can get there, First Lieutenant. Major Stafford Cason, I’ll come at
them from behind as soon as I can get there.’

‘Just you,
First Lieutenant Nava Greyling?’

‘She’s all you
need, Major,’ Fawn said. ‘You’ll see when she gets there.’

Ida looked
around at Nava. ‘No pressure or anything.’

‘None at
all.’

~~~

As a parting gift, Nava
had dropped a Magic Burst in the middle of the people trying to get
through the door. Then she had relied heavily on her invisibility
to get from the control room to the building built right against
the dome where the bridges from the landing pads connected.

It was a curved
structure, a shallow arc maybe thirty metres wide, ten metres deep,
and with a three-metre ceiling. The incoming marines had clearly
expected trouble on entry since they had all brought military force
screen generators. The backpack-sized devices needed someone with
at least minimal talent to operate, but they could project very
strong barriers for as long as the batteries held out. Nava did not
care how long the batteries lasted; she needed those marines
fighting as soon as possible.

The pirates
were not going to make it easy for her. She spotted the sorcerer
quickly enough. He was a big man in combat armour, and his rifle
had the characteristic look of an assault weapon fitted with an
auxiliary spell enhancer. She was about to do something about him
when someone beside him tapped him on the shoulder, and he spun
around, aiming his rifle at the door. There were two sorcerers:
they had figured out she was using Invisibility, and they were
ready.

The pirate was
hampered by the need to avoid hitting his own people. Whatever rank
of Fire Blast he was capable of, he was using something around rank
six when he fired at Nava. She rolled right, avoiding the heart of
the explosion. The heat of the blast washed over her Armour field,
and she returned fire with Magic Blast. A sphere of white light
blossomed from the sorcerer’s head, washing out to touch Nava’s
shield and the screen the marines were using. When the blast
collapsed, the second sorcerer was down and most of the other
pirates were either dead, unconscious, or lying on the ground,
nursing their burns.

Nava cancelled
Invisibility and started across the room toward the incoming
marines. ‘Major Stafford Cason, you have injured?’

One of the
screens collapsed and a tall man got to his feet. ‘Three with
severe burns, a couple more with minor ones. The rest of us are
ready to move in.’

Nava shook her
head. ‘All of you will be able to go in. Show me the bad ones
first.’

~~~

After that, the pirates
were basically done for. It did not go entirely the way of the
marines; there were injuries but no casualties. The pirates were
well armed and in quality combat armour, but they were no match for
trained marines with Nava and Mitsuko available to provide
artillery. Within an hour, the ASF had control of the base and more
troops were being brought down to handle the prisoners.

As Nava marched
through the dome with Mitsuko and Melissa beside her, she overheard
one exchange between a marine she recognised from the initial
assault team and a couple of his friends which left Melissa
blushing.

‘So, they’re
getting desperate,’ the man said. ‘They might damage their own
base, but they’ve got to dig us out, and they can’t get through the
Force Walls. If they stick their noses out, we shoot them off, and
they can’t hit us at all.’

‘Grenades,
right?’ one of the others asked.

‘Right. Five of
them throw grenades our way. Five!’

‘Not good.
You’re still here, so–’

‘So, our
support girl, she’s seen them. Right as the first grenade is
thrown, she puts up another Force Wall in the air, and the
grenades hit that instead of us.’

‘Nice
move.’

‘It gets
better. See, she’s kind of angled the screen. The grenades hit it,
stop, and then they roll back down and bounce back into the
pirates.’

‘Sweet!’

‘They cheered,’
Mitsuko said. ‘It was quite an impressive trick.’

‘It was mostly
an accident!’ Melissa said. ‘I didn’t mean them to bounce back. I
couldn’t look when they went off.’

‘At least some
marines are going to be going away with a better appreciation of
support magicians,’ Nava said. ‘That’s not a bad thing.’

‘Well, no. I
just wish it had involved less blood.’

‘It would have
been a lot worse if they had landed among the people you
defended.’

‘Yes, there is
that…’

They were
looking for Fawn, who was busy in an office, going over files on
the base’s computers. She looked worried. Nava knew how she
felt.

‘More of the
same, First Lieutenant?’ Nava asked as she entered the room which
appeared to have belonged to a senior officer among the pirate
ranks. Fawn was sitting in a rather comfortable leather chair for
starters.

‘Everything
points at the Consortium,’ Fawn said. ‘Every bit of evidence points
that way. I’m not liking it.’

‘Can we add
some more points to worry over?’

Fawn sighed.
‘Go on.’

‘We went over
the video from the external cameras. Five people left the base
about an hour after we encountered the pirates in space. It’s
conjecture, but they were probably the senior members of this
little crew. The owner of this office, perhaps. I did a little
checking, and I found evidence of deleted data in the flight
control system. I suspect you’ll find large chunks of data deleted
from the other systems.’

‘And yet I’m
finding loads of data suggesting the connection to the
Consortium.’


‘Precisely.’

‘And this base
is all wrong,’ Mitsuko said. ‘What pirates in their right mind
would go to all this trouble to steal from shipping in the Avorna
system?’

‘We’re not
exactly the richest clan,’ Melissa said.

‘And yet,
they’ve built a stronghold on a planet where you need specialist
equipment just to spend time on the surface. Actually building a
structure like this is… uneconomic. The Consortium is many things,
but they would have to see an enormous benefit to this in order to
justify the cost, and they’re not like that.’

‘It’s a setup,’
Nava said. ‘I don’t think we were supposed to find this place, or
take down the pirates, but if we did manage to, they wanted us
thinking it was the Consortium that set it all up.’

‘Hm. That’s my
gut feeling,’ Fawn said. ‘I think that’s what my report will
suggest. I also think that other people are going to look at this
and say it’s just what it seems to be. Things will escalate. It’ll
be down to the diplomats at first, but…’

‘Someone wants
a war,’ Nava said. ‘If the Clan Council and Assembly don’t accept
our view on this, they’re going to get one.’

‘I’ll talk to
my father when we get back,’ Mitsuko said. ‘We may be able to
convince Misaki. The problem is–’

‘It’s not the
administration’s call,’ Fawn said. ‘It’s not the ASF’s either. If
the clans get it into their heads that an outside government is
sponsoring piracy within Alliance space, we’ll get our orders, and
all we can do is carry them out.’

‘Which is how
it should be. Theoretically. Our leaders give orders to the
military. The military does not give orders to the government.’

‘Yes,’ Nava
said, ‘but that assumes that the government listens to the military
before making their decisions. Somehow, I don’t think that’s how
this is going to work.’


Epilogue

 Avorn City, Avorna, 237/9/2.

‘Mitsuko, is Amédée
Trenton Sonkei a close relative of yours?’

Nava, Mitsuko,
and Melissa were back on Avorna, and also back at the Connelly
house. One of the Sonkei clan’s yachts was on its way to retrieve
them, hopefully in time for the start of term, but for now they
were aiming to enjoy a couple of days of actual holiday before they
had to go back. Mitsuko was convinced they could get their student
council work done on the flight too. Nava was not so sure, but she
was ignoring her worries for now.

The question
was asked by Melissa’s mother as the trio had a late breakfast on
the morning after arriving back at the Connelly house. ‘That’s my
older sister,’ Mitsuko replied. ‘She’s in the diplomatic
service.’

‘Well, she’s
been installed as the interim governor of Aquaria. I don’t suppose
you’ve had much time to look at the news recently.’

‘None at all.
Well, I probably had time but very little inclination. So, that’s
what they decided to do with the Beyer clan.’

Rachel nodded.
‘They’re trying to reform the clan rather than throwing them out of
the Alliance. Part of that is putting the entire system under
administrative governorship. They just announced the first interim
governor.’

‘And it’s
Amédée. I wonder what she’ll do with the place.’

‘She can’t make
it worse,’ Nava said. ‘It’s a difficult position. I would imagine
there are people other than the Beyers who will resent what she has
to do to clean that system up.’

‘Aquaria was
really that bad?’ Rachel asked.

‘Yes, Mom,’
Melissa said. ‘Even if you ignore the espionage, blackmail, and
slavery, they would let visitors get away with anything short of
murder there. There’s a reason the ASF were kept out, and now that
the ASF is going to be policing the place… Nava’s right. It won’t
be pretty.’

‘I’m sure
Amédée has an excellent protection detail,’ Mitsuko said. ‘Nothing
to worry about there.’

‘I’ll check
with Rhianna when we get back,’ Nava said.

‘That would be
a reassurance. Thank you.’

237/9/3.

Aside from shopping and
sightseeing, there was something else on Melissa’s to-do list for
her stay, and she managed to pluck up the courage on their last
night on Avorna. She took her parents to a room where she was
fairly sure no one would overhear them talking, which obviously
made Stephen and Rachel worry over what she had to say. Her looking
nervous did not help.

‘Mom, Dad, I
have an announcement to make,’ Melissa began. ‘You have to keep
this a secret, and I don’t want you making any plans or anything,
because that’s far too early. A-and this does mean… Um, it’s about
Naomi and, um, well…’

‘You’re acting
like you did before you left for Shinden, Mel,’ Rachel said.
‘Whatever it is, we completely support you, but I have to say that
you don’t look pregnant.’

‘What? No!
That’s not–’

‘I hope he’s
willing to take responsibility,’ Stephen said. ‘From what you’ve
said, he seems like a good man, but you can never tell with these
high-status clans.’

‘Yes, he’s–
Wait! No, it’s not like–’

‘Does Mitsuko
know?’ Rachel butted in. ‘I’m sure she could provide support if you
need it.’

‘Suki? What?
Look, we’re engaged! Naomi and I are engaged! I’m not
pregnant!’

‘Oh. Well, why
didn’t you just say that?’

Melissa gave
her mother a most un-Melissa-like glower. ‘I was trying to. We’re
kind of informally engaged.’

‘Informally?’
Stephen asked.

‘He asked me to
marry him. I asked him to wait until I graduate for an official
announcement. I have a ring, but I’m not wearing it. His parents
know, and now you do too, but if it all falls apart before I leave
school, we can just walk away from it without any bad feelings or
noise in the scandal channels.’

‘And you’re not
pregnant?’ Rachel asked.

‘I did say I
wasn’t. We’re careful about that kind of thing. A-and that’s not
the point. If we do marry… When we get married, it’ll mean
I’ll be staying on Shinden. I mean, visiting won’t be a problem.
The Himuras have a yacht too. Actually, I think they have several.
And I’m going to have to spend time learning to host society
parties. At least they won’t be as wild as some of the Trenton
ones.’ The last was added in more of a mutter.

‘This is
incredible news. This is wonderful news. We’ll miss seeing
you every day after you graduate, but we weren’t entirely expecting
you to come back to Avorna afterward anyway.’

‘We had no idea
what you would do after school,’ Stephen added, ‘but we thought you
might stay on Shinden for a while at least. Perhaps in the ASF or
something civilian.’

‘Nava thinks I
should join the Diplomatic Protection Unit. That’s where Naomi is
at the moment, but Nava isn’t the kind of person who makes
assessments based on that kind of thing. She thinks I would fit
well there.’ Melissa gave a shrug. ‘I’ll see what my options are
when I graduate. Um, just so we’re clear, the engagement is not to
be made public. Don’t tell anyone for now. Especially not Peyton.
Can you imagine what she would think?’

Rachel grinned.
‘Yes, I certainly can. Congratulations, Mel. I hope we’ll get to
meet him before you do make this official.’

‘Well, we’ll
see what we can do.’

‘Yes,’ Stephen
said, ‘congratulations.’ Pause. ‘Now, tell us about these wild
parties you’ve been attending.’

Aboard the
Nicole Trenton Sonkei, Outbound from
Avorna, 237/9/4.

‘I never thought I’d be
able to sit in a sento aboard a spaceship,’ Melissa said. She was
up to her chest in hot water, her butt on a seating shelf in the
pool which was indeed within a fully equipped sento aboard the
yacht that had been sent to bring them back to Shinden.

‘It is an
extravagance,’ Mitsuko admitted, ‘but what did you expect of a
yacht owned by the Sonkei clan?’

‘It’s a valid
point.’

‘The pool can
be drained if they know there’s going to be a period of zero
gravity, and if they don’t, the entire room is sealed to prevent
the water escaping into the rest of the ship. It’s all quite safe.
And relaxing, which is useful under the circumstances.’

‘It has been a
busy day.’

They had
boarded the streamlined vessel in the early hours, slept for a
while, and then got up to start going over all the things they had
been ignoring for several weeks. Arrangements had been made to
cover things at the school. Nava had taken the opportunity of the
extended ‘vacation’ to give various members of the SSF still at the
school some experience in leadership. Both Darius and Yaeko had
been deputising for Mitsuko; Yaeko, in particular, needed the
experience since she would be taking over from Darius full time
with the new term starting. Still, there were things only the
president of the student council and the captain of the SSF could
deal with, and Melissa had a load of messages to work through as
council secretary. They thought they would be through the backlog
by the time they touched ground again. Probably.

‘It wasn’t all
work,’ Melissa went on, ‘but I’ll almost be glad to be back in
lessons.’

‘It was not the
most relaxing of summer holidays,’ Nava admitted. ‘Thank you both
for helping me with all of this.’

‘I wouldn’t
have missed it for a world or two,’ Mitsuko replied.

‘It was
valuable work experience if nothing else,’ Melissa said. ‘I even
enjoyed some of it.’

‘Which
bits?’

‘Well, mostly
the parts where we weren’t being shot at.’

‘Yes, I liked
those parts too.’

Shinden Alliance
School of Sorcery, Shinden, 237/9/6.

‘We’re back,’ Mitsuko
said as the returning threesome walked into the lounge of the house
they had not seen in weeks.

Carina lifted
her head from whatever she was reading. ‘Hail, Champion of Light.
Welcome home, Suki and Mel.’

‘Hail?’ Nava
asked. ‘Maybe we shouldn’t have left you here alone for so
long.’

‘Hail sounds…
Never mind. I was a bit lonely, but Yaeko stopped by a few times.
She even brought Dove and Sommer once.’

‘Thank you for
looking after the house in our absence,’ Mitsuko said. ‘I know we
called to tell you about our trip to Avorna, but it was good of you
to take care of things here.’

Carina
shrugged. ‘I wasn’t planning to go anywhere anyway. And now you
have all of one afternoon to relax before term starts. Did you get
everything wrapped up on Aquaria and Avorna? I mean, Aquaria has
been all over the news, and I’ve seen some reports about a pirate
base being captured on one of the Avorna system’s worlds.’

‘There’s more
to do in both places,’ Nava said, ‘but we are absolved of any need
to do them. We left First Lieutenant Fawn Tyrell going through
captured data on Avorna. It may be months before that situation is
finally resolved.’ And when it was, there might be a war, but she
was not going to say that.

‘I take it you
were involved with taking the pirate base, Champion of Light?’

‘We were all
there.’

‘On a hell
planet.’

‘If you take
the typical description of the hell found in myth, then that would
be a suitable description. Nothing sorcery couldn’t protect us
from, however.’

Carina nodded.
‘I’d expect nothing less of the Champion of Light.’

‘It had nothing
to do with that.’

‘But it is
nothing less than one might expect of an SAS-squared student,’
Mitsuko said.

‘Mm. Oh, Cari,
I need to speak with Trudy when it’s convenient. We encountered
some Harbingers on Avorna she may wish to be aware of, and there’s
another matter I’d like to discuss with her.’

‘I’ll let her
know.’

237/9/7.

Nava was in SSF HQ when
she felt the now familiar sensation of Trudy making contact. An
instant later, an illusion of a pretty, blonde teenager in a
multicoloured skirt-and-hoodie outfit appeared in front of Nava’s
desk. ‘You met other Harbingers?’ Trudy asked immediately.

‘I met one and
sensed several others,’ Nava replied. ‘They seem to have quite a
community on Avorna.’

‘Well, that
means I’m not the only one left, though I didn’t really think I
was. Not, um, really.’

Nava nodded.
‘They were quite helpful, as it happens, but they contacted me
because they were worried I might be a threat.’

Trudy frowned.
It was just an animation of her illusion; Trudy herself did not
frown but she tried to make her avatar look human where possible.
‘Why would they think that?’

‘Because I went
through another threshold shift in front of them.’

‘A second one?’
Now Trudy was wide-eyed. ‘I mean, it’s not unheard of…’

‘That’s what
the Harbinger on Avorna said.’

‘It’s rare.
Among Harbingers.’

‘Rarer among
humans, I think. They said they had actually seen a human go
through one there.’

‘Interesting. I
said it was possible. Harbingers rarely went through more than one,
and very rarely went through three. The more you have, the
more difficult it gets. You’re having headaches?’

‘If I try to
actually use my new capacity, yes.’

Another nod.
‘Those will fade with time. I doubt you’ll experience them for much
longer. If you go through a third, it will be worse. A fourth could
be really bad.’

‘A fourth?’

‘Well, your
genetics are unconventional for a human or a Harbinger. I
don’t know of a recorded case of a fourth shift in a Harbinger, but
with you I’m just guessing. Now I look, yes, your threshold has
gone up by almost twenty percent.’

‘This shift was
painful. I’m not sure I want a third, never mind a fourth.’

The Harbinger’s
avatar shrugged. ‘Unfortunately, what you want isn’t a factor in
what you’ll get.’

‘Of this I am
painfully aware.’

237/9/12.

It was Saturday and
Naomi was visiting. He was dressed in casual clothes rather than
his uniform; members of the Diplomatic Protection Unit only wore
their uniform on official occasions. Somehow, he still managed to
look imposing and authoritative in jeans, a T-shirt, and a light
jacket.

‘I’m glad to
see you’re all back safely,’ he said once the immediate
pleasantries were done with and everyone had coffee. ‘I wasn’t
worried, as such. Not until after I saw the reports of what you’d
been up to.’

‘It was fine,’
Melissa said. ‘I admit I was a little worried at times, but we came
through it unscathed.’

‘And Mel
acquitted herself very well under some difficult circumstances,’
Nava said.

‘I still don’t
like the blood,’ Melissa muttered.

‘Yes,’ Mitsuko
agreed, grinning. ‘She’s now the official queen of the offensive
use of Force Wall.’

‘That’s not
even a thing!’

‘She
claims it was all accidental, but we know different.’

‘I believe I
want to hear this,’ Naomi said. He was about as close to smirking
as he ever got.

‘Whatever the
case,’ Nava said, ‘Mel has raised the opinion of support sorcery
among a number of marines, and possibly given pause for thought
among those deciding military doctrine. That’s no small
accomplishment.’

‘I suppose I
should say it’s what I would expect of her, but it’s still
something of a surprise that anyone can change the opinions
of marines.’

‘Perhaps more
importantly,’ Mitsuko said, ‘Mel was a good girl all through the
holiday. No vid for you.’

‘What vid?’
Carina asked, ears perking up.

‘Never you
mind.’

Naomi was
blushing. It was not entirely obvious, but he was blushing. More
strangely, as everyone looked at him following this revelation, it
was a little difficult to tell whether he was relieved or
disappointed.

###
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